
STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

FRIDAY, JUNE 17, 1932

U nited States Senate, 
C ommittee on B an k in g  and  C urrency,

Washington, 1). C.
The committee met, pursuant to adjournment on Thursday, June 

16, 1932, in the hearing room of the Committee on Banking and 
Currency, Senate Office Building, Senator Peter Norbeck presiding.

Present: Senators Norbeck (chairman), Brookhart, Townsena, 
Walcott, Carey, Couzens, Fletcher, and Bulkley.

Also present: William A. Gray, Esq., counsel to the committee.
The Chairman . The committee will come to order.
Mr. Gray. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I  

should like at this time to put on the record a new rule that has 
been adopted by the New York Stock Exchange. I am doing this 
for the purpose of directing the attention of the committee to the fact 
that there seems to be in this rule some recognition of the impro
priety of at least one of the matters that has been directed to the 
committee’s attention by the presentation of testimony, and that is 
the operation of the specialist in his own stocks.

There was a notice sent by the New York Stock Exchange under 
date of June 15,1932, to its members, reading as follows [reading] :

New Yobk Stock Exchange,
June 15, 1982.

To the Member9:
At a meeting of the governing committee held June 14, 1932, section 13 of 

Chapter I of the rules adopted by the governing committee pursuant to the 
constitution, was amended to read as follows:

“ Seo. 13. When a member has an order to buy and an order to sell the same 
security, he must offer such security, if bonds at one-eighth of 1 per cent, and 
if stock at one-eighth of $1, higher than his bid before making a transaction 
with himself.”

At the same meeting, section 1 of Chapter XI was amended to read as 
follows:

“ Sec. 1. No member, while acting as a broker, whether as a specialist or 
otherwise, shall buy or sell directly or indirectly for his own account or 
that of a partner, or for any account in which either he or a partner has a 
direct or indirect interest, securities, the order for the sale or purchase of 
which has been accepted by him or his firm or a partner for execution; except, 
as follows:

“ Exception (a). A member who, by reason of his neglect to execute an 
order, is compelled to take or supply on his own account the securities named 
in the order, is not acting as a broker, and shall not charge a commission.

“ Exception (6). A member may only take the securities named in the order, 
provided he shall have offered the same in the open market, if bonds at one- 
eighth of 1 per cent, and if stocks at one-eightli of $1, higher than his bid, and 
provided the price is justified by the condition of the market, and that the 
member who gave the order shall directly, or through a broker authorized to 
act for him, after prompt notification, accept the trade and report it.
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“ Exception (c). A member may only supply the securities named in the 
order, provided he shall have bid for the same in the open market, if bonds 
at one-eighth of 1 per cent, and if stocks at one-eighth of $1, lower than his offer, 
and provided the price is justified by the condition of the market, and provided 
that the member who gave the order shall directly, or through a broker author
ized to act for him, after prompt notification, accept the trade and report it.

“ Exception (d). A member, acting as a broker, is permitted to report to his 
principal a transaction as made with himself when he has orders from two 
p rin cip a ls  to buy and to sell and not to give up, such orders being executed 
in accordance with section 13 of Chapter 1, in which case he must add to his 
name on the report the words ‘ on order.’ ”

These changes are provided for in the reprint of pages 79, 80, 105, 106, 107, 
and 108, which are sent you herewith and which should be substituted in your 
loose-leaf copy of the constitution in lieu of the present pages of those numbers.

Ashbel Green, Secretary.
The effect of that is this, that prior to that time a broker or a 

specialist might either buy or sell, subject to no limitation except 
the fact that there was a provision about the market prices justifying 
his act. That is, he might buy or sell from himself or to himself or 
any member of his firm. While now, if he desires to sell a certain 
stock to himself he must offer it to the market at a price one-eighth 
above the price he desires to sell it for to see whether he can get such 
a bid before he sells to himself, and if he desires to sell his own stock 
must endeavor to buy for his customer at one-eighth less than the 
price that he is going to sell for before he executes the order for him
self, thus, of course, checking up on the actions of the specialists in 
dealing with themselves.

Is Mr. Eberstadt here ? Will you stand there and be sworn first, 
Mr. Eberstadt?

TESTIMONY 0E FERDINAND EBERSTADT, HUNTINGTON, LONG 
ISLAND

The Chairman. You do solemnly swear that you will tell the 
truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth regarding the 
matter under investigation by the committee, so help you God!

Mr. E berstadt. I do.
Mr. Gray. So the committee might understand, Mr. Eberstadt is 

the gentleman who was mentioned yesterday in connection with 
Continental Shares, and though the matter was pretty fully covered, 
I desire to ask him one or two questions.

Mr. Eberstadt, your name is Ferdinand Eberstadt?
Mr. E berstadt. Ferdinand Eberstadt.
Mr. Gray. Where do you reside ?
Mr. E berstadt. Huntington, Long Island.
Mr. G r a y . Nobody can hear you.
Mr. E berstadt. Huntington, Long Island.
Mr. G ray . And in what business or profession are you now 

engaged?
Mr. E berstadt. Banking.
Mr. G r a y . What is the name of your firm?
Mr. E berstadt. F. Eberstadt & Co. (Inc.).
Mr. G r a y . And in New York?
Mr. E berstadt. 39 Broadway.
Mr. G ray. In 1930 in the fall with what firm were you  connected!
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Mr. E berstadt. Otis & Co.
Mr. Gbay. And Otis & Co. were members of the New York Stock 

Exchange in New York?
Mr. ] 1/berstadt. They were.
Mr. G ray . Won’t you keep your voice up, please ? And when did 

you cease your connection with Otis & Co. ?
Mr. E berstadt. Eleventh of June, 1931. Am I allowed to smoke 

here?
Mr. G r ay . I  have no objection, if you can do that and talk at the 

same time. What, if any, connection had you with Continental 
Shares?

Mr. E berstadt. None whatsoever.
Mr. G r ay . What, i f  any. connection had you with Foreign Utili

ties?
Mr. E berstadt. None whatsoever.
Mr. G r ay . Who were the members of the firm of Otis & Co. in 

the fall of 1930?
Mr. E berstadt. Mr. Gray, that is a rather long list. The record 

will show that. I  think there were about 17, and in the interest of 
accuracy, I  suggest that I be permitted to give you that some time.

Mr. G r a y . I would be very glad if you will give me that and let 
me put it upon the record. Primarily I want to know: You were a 
member of the firm ?

Mr. E berstadt. That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Cyrus K. Eaton was a member of the firm?
Mr. E berstadt. That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . And he was the partner who had the authority and the 

largest interest and lie was the dominating factor in the company, 
was he not ?

Mr. E berstadt. He was the party who had the largest interest, and 
he was not the dominating factor." I  was a partner and he did not 
dominate me.

Mr. G r a y . I see. Did you engineer and take care of all of the 
affairs of Otis & Co. ?

Mr. E berstadt. I did not.
Mr. G r a y . What, if anything, did you have to do with arrang

ing a loan for Continental Shares from the Chase National Bank?
Mr. E berstadt. May I ask you to repeat that question ?
Mr. G r a y . What, if anything, did you have to do with arranging 

a loan for the Continental Shares with the Chase National Bank?
Mr. E berstadt. I was asked by Continental Shares to negotiate a 

loan in the fall of 1930 for Continental Shares with the Chase Na
tional Bank.

Mr. G r a y . Who in Continental Shares asked you to do that?
Mr. E berstadt. My recollection is that it was Mr. Burwell, who 

was then president.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Burwell ?
Mr. E berstadt. Yes.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Eaton, I  suppose, never said anything to you about 

it at all?
Mr. E berstadt. I would not say that Mr. Eaton had never said 

anything to me about it at all. You asked me who had asked me 
to negotiate the loan.
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Mr. Gray. Yes.
Mr. E berstadt. It is very certain that in the course of the transac

tion Mr. Eaton said something to me about it.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Burwell was president of Continental Shares at

that time?
Mr. E berstadt . That is  correct.
Mr. G r a y . And where were Continental Shares’ headquarters?
Mr. E berstadt. Cleveland, Ohio.
Mr. G r a y . How did Mr. Burwell communicate with you?
Mr. E berstadt. Either personally or by telephone.
Mr. G r a y . No communication by writing?
Senator F letcher . Let me understand just a minute. Otis & Co. 

was a partnership?
Mr. E berstadt. That is right.
Senator F letcher . Composed of some IT members?
Mr. E berstadt. Yes.
Senator F letcher . Continental Shares was a corporation?
Mr. E berstadt. That is correct.
Senator F letcher . Organized under the laws o f  what State?
Mr. E berstadt. I  think of Maryland.
Mr. G r a y . That is correct. And you had no writing from Mr. 

Burwell or from any other officers of the corporation authorizing 
the making of this loan?

Mr. E berstadt. I  have some writings. I received a subpoena ask
ing me to bring along all papers involving transactions between F. 
Eberstadt & Co. and Continental Shares.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou mean between Otis & Co.?
Mr. E berstadt. No; I mean between F. Eberstadt & Co. and Con

tinental Shares. That was a very easy order to comply with, in 
view of the fact that there never were any transactions. On the 
other hand, I assumed that the thing referred to Otis & Co. and not 
as stated, Eberstadt & Co.

M r. G r a y . Y ou are probably correct in your assum ption.
Mr. E berstadt. So I brought those papers along.
Mr. G r a y . And what papers have you, Mr. Eberstadt?
Mr. E berstadt. I have here an annual report. Do you want this? 
Mr. G r a y . Annual report of what?
Mr. E berstadt. Continental Shares.
Mr. G r a y . This is with respect to December 31, 1931.
Mr. E berstadt. Whatever it is is on there, Mr. Gray.
Mr. G r a y . All right. That has no relation, as I  see it, to the 

present matter. What else have you ?
Mr. E berstadt. I  have here a letter from myself, or a copy o f a 

letter from myself to the Chase Bank, confirming the negotiation of
the 10th of October, 1930, which letter commences: “ I  wish ”----- -

Mr. G r a y  (interposing). Is that letter dated October 11, 1930?
Mr. E b e r s t a d t . That i s  correct.
Mr. G r a y . That letter was read into the record yesterday. I f  you 

will let me see it so that I  may make a comparison of it i f  it is the 
same as this. [The witness handed document to Mr. Gray.] Yes. 
M  y t ;  t b t  lttter was produced, together with a schedule at- 
taCiiBu, and went into the record yesterday*

Have you any other documents?
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Mr. E berstadt. I  mention this letter in answer to your question 
about this authority. This letter states that I was acting on behalf 
of Continental Shares.

Mr. G ray . Yes; I  see it does.
Mr. E berstadt. I  have here a letter of October 18, 1930, from 

Burwell referring to this, in which Burwell------
Mr. G r ay  (interposing). Will you let me see the entire letter?
Mr. E berstadt. Yes [handing letter to Mr. Gray]. Discusses 

some elements of the note. He wants certain changes made there.
Mr. G r a y . And the document which is attached to that letter, 

which has some interlineations and changes, is that the form of the 
collateral note?

Mr. E berstadt. Mr. Gray, I  think that is the form of the col
lateral note which is attached to the letter that you referred to be
fore, and that the interlineations are certain changes which Burwell 
wanted made in that note.

Senator F letcher . Burwell handled the matter, did he?
Mr. E berstadt. I assume so. I  did not go further with the mat

ter. It was handled entirely by Burwell and the bank from that 
point on.

Mr. G r a y . That was explained in the testimony yesterday.
Mr. E berstadt. I  assume so. I  picked that letter up and thought 

I would bringit.
Mr. G r a y . For that reason, rather than reading that, I  will hand 

it to the reporter and ask that it be entered in the record.
Senator T o w n sen d . Without objection it may go in the record.
(The documents above referred to are here printed in the record 

in full, as follows:)
Continental Shares (Inc.), 
Cleveland, Ohio, October 18, 1930.

Ferdinand Eberstadt, Esq.,
Otis & Co., New York, N. Y.

D e a r  F e e d : In accordance with your request, I am stating herein the 
points discussed in our telephone conversation this morning with respect to 
the note of the Chase National Bank. They are as follows:

1. No provision hits been made for the withdrawal of security when the 
value thereof reaches a point equivalent to 160 per cent of the unpaid portion 
of the note.

2. The adjective “ market ” has been omitted in stating the value of the col
lateral security which must, in the judgment of the bank, be maintained 
against the loan. The bank could place an arbitrary value upon the collateral 
without any recourse on our part if this provision is permitted to remain as 
now written.

3. No provision is made for notice to the company, or demand for payment 
or additional collateral, before the bank may sell the security, etc. This fact 
when coupled with the point mentioned in (2) of this letter seems to prac
tically leave us at the mercy of the bank.

4. It is provided that the bank may rehypothecate the security with the 
United States or the Federal Reserve Bank of New York. This should not be 
permitted In the case of the United Light & Power stock which the bank will 
not allow the company to withdraw from under the loan.

Sincerely,
W. R. Burwell.

See letter for meaning of notes 1, 2, 3, 4.
$30,000,000. New York, ---------1930.

[Interlined: On or before 18 months after date] for value received, we the 
undersigned promise to pay to the Chase National Bank of the city of New 
York, or order, at its banking office, Pine Street, corner of Nassau, Borough 
of Manhattan, city of New York, N. Y., In funds current at the New York 
Clearing House, $30,000,000 with interest at the rate of 5% per cent per
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anuum, payable monthly, having deposited with the bank as collateral security 
for the payment of this note and of all sums which the undersigned shall at 
any time be liable to pay hereunder and of all other liabilities of the under
signed to the bank, whether absolute or contingent, due or not due, or which 
may hereafter be contracted or existing, whether incurred directly or indi
rectly, by the undersigned to the bank, including as well promissory notes, 
bills of exchange, and other evidences of indebtedness, made, indorsed, or 
accepted by the undersigned and purchased or owned by the bank, the follow
ing property, viz (see attached lis t):

The undersigned hereby agree to deposit with the bank fo r t h w it h  upon 
demand such additional collateral security as the bank may from time to 
time demand in order that the securities deposited as collateral for this loan 
shall at all times be of a value, in the judgment of the bank, equal to 150 
per cent of the principal amount of this note then remaining unpaid; ana 
also hereby give to the bank a lien for the amount of this note and of all 
liabilities aforesaid upon all property and securities of the undersigned and 
all right, title, and interest of the undersigned in or to any property or 
securities, which have or shall come into the possession or custody of the 
bank in any way for safe keeping or any purpose whatever, whether the bank 
shall accept it for the purpose for which it is delivered or not, upon any and 
all proceeds of said property and securities and every part thereof, and 
also upon every balance of deposit account which the undersigned may at 
any time have with the bank; and all remittances and property shall be 
deemed to be in the possession and custody of the bank when actually in the 
possession or custody of, or in transit to, it or any agent thereof.

[Marginal note, “ 160% (1).” ] On the nonperformance of any of the obli
gations of the undersigned hereunder or upon any default under any of the 
instruments evidencing any of said liabilities, or if at any time the [inter
lined, “ market” ] value of the securities left in the possession of the bank 
as security for the payment hereof shall, in the judgment of the bank, decline 
to such extent as to make the [interlined, “ market ” ] value of the securities 
deposited as collateral for this loan [marginal note, “ (2 )” ] in the judgment 
of the bank, less than 150 per cent of the principal amount of this note then 
remaining unpaid, then the bank is hereby authorized, at any time or times, 
to sell, in one or more sales, assign, and deliver the whole or any part of the 
said securities and property (whether or not the same consists in whole or 
in part of negotiable instruments or choses in action or undivided interests in 
property) or any substitutes therefor, or any additions thereto or any other 
property or securities of the undersigned in or to any property or securities, 
which have or shall come into the possession or custody of the bank, in any 
way for safe-keeping or any purpose whatever as aforesaid, at any broker’s 
board or at public or private sale, at the option of the bank, with or without 
demand for payment or for additional collateral [margin, “ (3)” ] security 
or for other performance and without regard to any such demand, if made, and 
without advertisement or notice of intention to sell or of time or place of 
sale or otherwise, all of which are hereby expressly waive [interlined,
“ Rider ” ] ;and the bank may be the purchaser of any or all property so sold 
and hold the same thereafter in its own right absolutely free from any claim 
or right or redemption on the part of the undersigned, which is hereby expressly 
waived and released.

The bank is hereby authorized, in its discretion, whether this note or any 
of said other liabilities be due or not, in its name or in the name of the under
signed or otherwise, to demand, sue for, collect and/or receive any money or 
property at any time due, payable or receivable upon or on account of or in 
exchange for, or make any compromise or settlement it deems desirable with 
reference to, and/or otherwise realize upon, with or without suit, any of said 
property and securities, and, in so far as said property and securit!es shall 
consist of negotiable instruments and/or any chose or choses in action, the said 
bank may extend the time of payment of any such instrument or chose in 
action as to other parties liable thereon, without thereby incurring responsi
bility to or discharging or otherwise affecting any liability of the undersigned; 
and the undersigned hereby waive presentation, protest, and notice of non- 
acceptance and/or of nonpayment of any such negotiable instrument to which 
the undersigned may be a party.

The undersigned will pay all expense of every kind of the enforcement of 
this note, or of any of the rights hereunder, and hereby agree to pay to the 
bank on demand the amount of any and all such expense incurred by it.
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The bank is authorized at any time and from time to time, at its option, to 
appropriate and apply any or all of the net cash receipts from any of said 
property and securities, and/or any or all of any balance of deposit account of 
the undersigned with the bank and/or any or all moneys now or hereafter in 
the hands of the bank and belonging to the undersigned, to the payment in 
whole or in part of this note or of any of the said liabilities or any of said 
expense, returning the surplus, if any, to the undersigned, or whoever may be 
entitled thereto; and notwithstanding the holding by the bank of said security 
for the payment of this note and said other liabilities, or any sale, exchange, 
enforcement, collection of, realization upon, or compromise, or settlement, actual 
or attempted, with reference to any of said property and security, the under
signed shall be and remain liable for the payment in full, principal and interest, 
of this note and of all said other liabilities, including any expense as afore
said, except only to the extent that the same or any thereof shall be reduced 
by payment or actual application thereon by the bank of security or the 
proceeds thereof.

I f  at any time the collateral held by the bank as security for the payment 
of this note shall decline to such extent as to make the [interlined, “ market” 
(“ 2 ” )]  value of the securities deposited as collateral for this loan, in the judg
ment of the bank, less than 150 per cent of the principal amount of th5s note 
then remaining unpaid, and the undersigned shall not on demand forthwith 
furnish such further security or make such payment, on account as shall be 
satisfactory to the bank to restore the value of such securities to said 150 
per cent, or if any sum payable under this note or any of said other liab lities 
for principal, interest, or otherwise, be not paid when due, or if the under
signed shall be in default hereunder for any matter or thing, or if the under
signed, or any indorser or guarantor of this note, or any maker, indorser, or 
guarantor of any of said security, shall become insolvent (however such in
solvency may be evidenced) or make a general assignment for the benefit of 
creditors, or if a petition in bankruptcy shall be filed against, or a voluntary 
petition in bankruptcy shall be filed by, or if a receiver shall be appointed of 
the property or assets, or any thereof, of the undersigned or any such maker 
or indorser or guarantor, thereupon this note and/or any or all of said other 
liabilities shall, unless the bank shall otherwise elect, be forthwith due and 
payable.

[Marginal note, “ (4).” ] The bank may pledge any of said security (either 
alone or with other) to the United States or to the Federal Reserve Bank of 
New York, in its own right or as agent of the United States, to secure de
posits or other obligations of the bank of any amounts whatever. Upon the 
transfer of this note the bank may transfer any or all of said security and 
shall be thereafter fully discharged from all liability and responsibility with 
respect to the security so transferred, and the transferee vested with all the 
powers and rights of the bank hereunder with respect to such security so 
transferred, but with respect to any security not so transferred the bank 
shall retain all rights and powers hereby given. No delay on the part of any 
holder hereof in exercising any power or right hereunder shall operate as a 
waiver of any power or right; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any 
power or right hereunder preclude other or further exercise thereof, or the 
exercise of any other power or right. The rights and remedies herein ex
pressly specified are cumulative and not exclusive of any other rights or 
remedies which any holder hereof may otherwise have or would have by the 
law of pledge or lien without said specification.

The undersigned is to have the right to anticipate and pay off the above loan, 
or any part thereof, at any time after 30 days’ written notice to the bank at
100.25 per cent of the face amount of the part so to be paid off, plus accrued 
interest on such part to the time of prepayment.

The undersigned is to have the right to substitute from time to time as col
lateral securities satisfactory to the band on a basis acceptable to the bank, in 
its discretion, except that there is to be no substitution of the shares of United 
Light & Power Co., regardless of basis, unless such substitution is agreed to by 
the bank.

Mr. E berstadt. Then I have here a letter of October 18,1930, from 
Burwell to me, in which he acknowledges receipt of a schedule of 
collateral, and I think you will see from those letters that, so far as
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Continental was concerned, the thing was handled practically en
tirely with Burwell.

Mr. G r a y . All right; I  think that is unimportant.
Senator B ulkley . Is there anything in that letter that ought to be 

read so the committee can understand what is going on here ?
Mr. G r a y . Which letter?
Senator B u lkley . This letter he just mentioned.
Mr. G r a y . I think not; but I  will be glad to read it.
Senator B ulkley . I do not care about that, but I  am only asking 

if we should know what it is as a foundation for something else.
Mr. G r a y . The letter reads as follows. It was addressed to 

Ferdinand Eberstadt of Otis & Co., in New York under date of 
October 18, 1930. [Reading:]
In accordance with your request, I am stating herein the points discussed in 
our telephone conversation this morning with respect to the note of the Chase 
National Bank. They are as follows:

First, no provision has been made for the withdrawal of security when the 
value thereof reaches a point equivalent to 160 per cent of the unpaid portion 
of the note.

That is meant for 60 per cent, is it not ?
Mr. E berstadt. I guess you can say it either way, Mr. Gray. I f  

you count the 100, it is 160; if you do not count the 100, it is 60. It 
means a margin of 60.

Mr. G r a y  (continuing reading) :
2. The adjective ‘'market ” has been omitted in statins the value of the col

lateral security which must, in the judgment of the bank, be maintained againsi 
the loan. Tbe bank could place an arbitrary value upon the collateral without 
any recourse on our part if this provision is permitted to remain as now 
written.

3. No provision is made for notice to the company, or demand for payment 
or additional collateral, before the bank may sell the security, etc. This fact, 
when coupled with the point mentioned in (2) of this letter, seems to practicaUy 
leave us at the mercy of the bank.

4. It is provided that the bank may rehypothecate the security with the United 
States or the Federal Reserve Bank of New York. This should not be per
mitted in the case of the United Light & Power stock, which the bank will 
not allow the company to withdraw from under the loan.

Sincerely,
W. R. Bubwell.

With an attached copy of the note itself with the suggested changes 
to be made thereon.

Mr. E berstadt. I think they were purely technical changes.
M r. G ray . T h at is a ll?
Mr. E berstadt. I had some other papers. This is simply a list 

of those securities which I am sure you must have.
M r. G r a y . T h a t is already in the record ; yes, sir.
Now, Mr. Eberstadt, in the negotiation of this loan, did you know 

that there were a certain number of blank promissory notes sent by 
Continental Shares to the Chase National Bank?

Mr. E berstadt. Mr. Gray, I  am going to try very hard to answer 
your questions with complete frankness, and sometimes I  may ask you 
to repeat your question. When you say, did I know when I was nego
tiating this loan, you mean before the loan was closed or after ?

M r. G r a y . Y ou can answer it either tim e, or both.
Mr. E berstadt. During my negotiations with the Chase Bank I  

know there never were any blank promissory notes of Continental 
Shares with the Chase Bank.
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Mr. Gbat. Did you learn afterwards that blank notes had been 
sent there?

Mr. Ebebstadt. After the transaction had been completely closed 
and all terms agreed on, I  have since been advised that, as a conven
ience in clearing this transaction, which was one of considerable mag
nitude, as you can readily see, some arrangements of that character 
were made. They were not made by me. I Know nothing about them 
except what I  have heard.

Mr. Grat. And you did not have entire charge of the matter?
Mr. Ebebstadt. I  had 110 charge whatsoever of the clearance of the 

transaction.
Mr. Gbat. You only had charge of the arrangement of the loan 

itself?
Mr. E bebstadt. I  only had charge of the negotiation of the loan; 

that is correct.
Mr. G bat. Was this loan made 011 account of Otis & Co.?
Mr. E bebstadt. I  beg your pardon?
Mr. G bat. Was this loan made 011 account of Otis & Co. ?
Mr. E berstadt. In no sense. The term “ on account * might mean 

two things. In either instance the answer is no.
Mr. Gbat. Is it not a fact that the Chase National Bank, if you 

know it, on the morning of tlu» 14th of October, 1930. without any 
previous authorization from tlu* Continental Shares made distribu
tion of certain of the funds in that loan in order to protect Otis & 
Co. and save them from closing their doors that day?

Mr. E berstadt. I do not know it. and I do not believe it is a fact.
Mr. Gbat. Is it not a fact that negotiations had been had, or 

rather the members of your linn had l>een brought before the gov
erning committee of the New York Stock Exchange and were ad
vised on the night of the IRth of October. 1930. that they would 
not be permitted to open the doors unless certain obligations were 
taken care of?

Mr. E berstadt. That is not a fact.
Mr. Gbat. Was there a consultation between the members of the 

firm and the governing committee on the night of the 13th of 
October?

Mr. Ebebstadt. That is correct.
Mr. G bat. And did you take part in it?
Mr. E berstadt. I did.
Mr. G bat. And what was the ultimatum of the stock exchange to 

your firm?
Mr. E berstadt. I  do not understand it as an ultimatum, but the 

position taken by the stock exchange was that I  think it was $12,000 
of new capital-------

Mr. Gbat (interposing). Twelve million.
Mr. E bebstadt. $12,000,000 of new capital------
M r. G bat. Yes.
Mr. E bebstadt. Should be put into the firm, which is a very dif

ferent thing, Mr. Gray, from insisting that the firm take care of 
any obligations. One referred to capital and the other referred to 
obligations.. I  recollect 110 position taken by the stock exchange 
with respect to obligations.
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Mr. Gray. Is it not a fact that you were told that unless that 
twelve million in new capital went into your firm’s office on the 
morning of the 14th you would not be permitted to open?

Mr. Eberstadt. I  don’t remember whether we were told that or 
not. I  think certainly that was a fair assumption from the meeting. 

Mr. Gray. You think what?
Mr. Eberstadt. I  think that was a fair assumption, but the meet

ing closed by the statement that the $12,000,000 would be put in 
there.

Mr. Gray. Yes. And where did it come from?
Mr. Eberstadt. Most of that money was put up by Eaton. 

Whether all was put up by Eaton I do not know.
Mr. Gray. You mean to tell us, Mr. Eberstadt, that as a member 

of the firm of Otis & Co. you do not know—and you were not here 
yesterday, and I might say to you that it was established as a fact 
that the Chase Bank on the morning of the 14th made distribution 
of a very large portion of that $30,000,000 in order to take up obli
gations of Otis & Co. and release collateral at different institutions 
and thus save Otis & Co. and prevent them from closing.

Mr. Eberstadt. Mr. Gray, you have put a pretty big contract in 
that question there. May I ask you to divide that into two or three 
questions ?

Mr. Gray. Well, I  will.
Mr. E berstad t . I f you would just read that back. I  can not an

swer that question yes or no. The question involves several distinct 
answers.

Mr. Gray. Do you mean to tell me that you do not know that the 
Chase National Bank, on the morning of the 14th of October, paid 
a number of Otis & Co.’s obligations?

Mr. E berstad t . It is possible that they did and they did not. The
records------

Mr. Gray (interposing). Anything is possible, Mr. Eberstadt.
Mr. E berstad t . Why, yes; surely.
Mr. Gray. Y ou were a member of the firm. Won’t you please 

tell me whether you knew that to be true?
Mr. E b erstad t . The firm’s business w a s  a very large business. 

Whether the Chase Bank, on the morning of the 14th, did or did 
not pay certain obligations is a matter that no individual could tell 
you honestly without looking at the records. That is two years ago. 
The sums involved are a hundred million dollars or more, and I 
can not sit here and tell you that on the morning of the 14th the 
Chase Bank paid certain obligations. I  can tell you that I  would 
be very glad to get the records if you desire that.

Mr. Gray. We have them and have them in evidence.
Mr. E berstad t . Well, they should show.
Mr. Gray. What I  am asking you, Mr. Eberstadt, is this: You said 

you wanted to be frank with me.
Mr. E berstad t . Yes.
Mr. Gray. Whether you, as a member of the firm of Otis & Co., 

now say to this committee that at a critical point in the business 
affairs of Otis& Co., when they had to add to their capital on the 
morning of the 14th, that you can not remember, even though 
it has been a year and a halt or nearly two years ago, whether or
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not the money required was furnished by the Chase National Bank 
from this loan.

Mr. E bekstadt. I do not think it was. The Chase Bank put no 
money into Otis & Co. Have you any evidence indicating that the 
Chase Bank put money into Otis & Co. 1

Mr. G r a y . I will answer your question, yes; plenty—$30,000,000.
Mr. E berstadt. I do not know of it.
Mr. G r a y . You do not know of it ?
Mr. E berstadt. No; I do not.
Mr. G r a y . You never heard of it?
Mr. E berstadt. I never heard of the Chase Bank putting any 

capital in Otis & Co.
Mr. G r a y . You are very technical, I see.
M r. E berstadt . No; I  am  n o t  a b it  te ch n ica l.
Mr. G r a y . I  am not talking about the Chase National Bank 

putting money into the capital of Otis & Co. I am talking about the 
Chase National Bank taking up obligations of Otis & Co. on the 
morning of the 14th with funds created by a loan of $30,000,000 
to Continental Shares.

Mr. E berstadt . I f  they did so, they did so pursuant to instruc
tions of the officers of the Continental Shares.

Mr. G r a y . And you never knew that they did it ?
Mr. E berstadt . I  do not know whether they did or not.
M r. G r a y . Y ou d o  n o t  k n o w  w h eth er  th e y  d id  i t  o r  n o t ?
Mr. E berstadt . I d o  not know whether they d id  or not.
M r. G r a y . T h e  re co rd s  w il l  s h o w ?
Mr. E berstadt . The records will show whether they did or n ot.
Mr. G r a y . And you have no recollection on the subject?
Mr. E b e r s ta d t .  On th e  morning of th e  14th ?
Mr. G r a y . Yes.
Mr. E berstad t . On the morning of the 14th?
Mr. G r a y . Yes.
Mr. E berstadt . I do not know whether they did on the morning 

of the 14th or not.
Mr. G r a y . Do you know whether they did on the afternoon of 

the 14th?
Mr. E berstad t . I do not know whether they did on the afternoon.
Mr. G r a y . D o you know whether they ever did ?
Mr. E berstad t . I assum e th e y  d id .
Mr. G r a y . Yes. When was it done?
Mr. E berstadt . It was done as soon as practical conveniently. 

That was a very big transaction.
Mr. G r a y . Y ou , of course, did neither write nor receive the com

munication that I am going to refer to in asking you another ques
tion. It is a communication signed by one of the vice presidents of 
the Chase National Bank, and it is an interoffice communication. It 
contains this reference. It is addressed to Mr. Wiggin, chairman of 
the board of the Chase National, under the head of Otis & Co.:

Tbere has been considerable conversation------
Mr. E berstad t . May I ask you for the date, Mr. Gray ?
Mr. G r a y . Yes. The date is October 10, 1930, wnile you were 

about to or were negotiating this loan.
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There has been considerable conversation about the firm [Otis & Co.] for 
some time past—more of it to-day—whether they had $11,500,000 of loans 
called.Morgans, First National, Guaranty, and ourselves agreed to take these up. 
Eberst.idt says they already have .$7,500,000 cash on the way for partial pay- 
ment. He says the firm this morning conservatively had capital of $20,000,000, 
probably more; that they are absolutely solvent. Their total loans were prob
ably $ 12 0 ,0 0 0 ,0 0 0 , all properly secured, but, of course, he is uneasy if continual 
calling like there was to-day continues. He says the $30,000,000 loan will clean 
up their biggest debit account, which is Foreign Shares or Foreign Securities 
Co. They have been buying utilities, securities, and owing Otis. The proceeds 
of our loan to Continental Shares will go to Foreign Shares and from them 
to Otis.

Did you tell them that?
Mr. E berstadt. What he said I  told him is exactly  correctly 

stated.
Mr. G r a y . In other words, as I  have read it, that is corrects 
Mr. E berstad t. Well, I don’t know where you stopped quoting and 

where you didn’t. What he said there, so far as I am concerned, is 
exactly correct.

Mr. G u a y . In other words, this loan to Continental Shares, where 
he uses the word——

Mr. E berstadt (interposing). Excuse me. In other words, before 
this transaction was made I absolutely believed the condition of Otis 
& Co. to be completely sound and solvent, and every other partner 
of Otis & Co. believed exactly the same thing. And the loan was 
negotiated in the firm belief that Otis & Co. had absolutely no need 
for capital of any sort or character. Any kind of an accountant’s 
study of that situation, which I assume you have made, will show 
you that resulting from the purchase of*these securities by Conti
nental Shares the purchase price goes to the seller. The seller was 
immaterial to Otis & Co. I  am Otis & Co.—I was Otis & Co., and 
not Continental Shares, and not Foreign Utilities—and I  was inter
ested in those that owed us money paying us the money that they 
owed us.

Mr. G r a y . Then, you arranged this loan so that the money might 
come from the Chase Bank to Continental, Continental to Foreign 
Utilities, and Foreign Utilities to Otis & Co.; is that correct?

Mr. E berstad t . Mr. Gray, there is an innuendo in your question 
which is not correct.

Mr. G r a y . What is incorrect and what is correct about m y  ques
tion?

Mr. E berstad t . I arranged this loan at the request of Continental 
Shares pursuant to their request in order that they might purchase 
certain securities. I  had nothing whatsoever to do with the deal 
under which they purchased these securities. In fact, I  did not know 
it was completed until a short while before.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou knew that that money was ultimately coming to 
take care of Otis & Co. ?

Mr. E berstad t . After the deal was— I  beg your pardon— to r>av 
debts due Otis & Co.

Mr. Gray. All right; to pay debts due Otis & Co.?
Mr. E berstadt . Y es .
Mr. G r a y . In order that they might have capital instead of stock? 

create capital^* ^  kn°W h°W? by a Payment of debts> Jou
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Mr. G r a y . Two of the members of your firm were on the board 
of Continental Shares?

Mr. E berstadt. Did I answer the other question, Mr. Gray?
Mr. G r a y . I think you did. I am asking you another one.
Mr. E berstadt. I b e g  your pardon.
Mr. G r a y . Two of the members of Otis & Co. were on the board 

of Continental Shares?
Mr. E berstadt. Would you mind specifying who you had in mind, 

please ?
Mr. G r a y . I f you do not know that there were two, say that.
Mr. E berstadt. Well, there were different times.
Mr. G r a y . At any time were two o f  the members of Otis & Co. on 

the board o f  Continental Shares ?
Mr. E berstadt. Eaton was on the board, I think, at all times.
Mr. G r a y . Yes; and who else?
Mr. E berstadt. And Inglis was on the board part of the time.
Mr. G r a y . Yes; and they were both members of your firm?
Mr. E bsrstadt . They were both members o f  the firm.
Mr. G r a y . By the way, did yon know that Foreign Utilities was 

a holding corporation in which the only person interested was Mr. 
Eaton?

Mr. E berstadt . I never heard that.
Mr. G r a y . You never heard it?
Mr. E berstadt . I heard the contrary given under oath.
Mr. G r a y . You heard the contrary given under oath. Was Mr. 

Eaton interested in Foreign Utilities?
Mr. E berstadt. I think so.
Mr. G r a y . And he was interested in Otis & Co. ?
Mr. E berstadt . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . He was interested in Continental Shares?
Mr. E berstad t . Probably had the biggest interest and took the 

biggest loss in case they lost anything.
Mr. G r a y . That is  all.
Mr. E berstadt . May I be permitted to ask the chairman a 

question ?
Mr. G r a y . I f the chairman wants to answer your question I 

haven’t any objection.
Mr. E berstad t . After all, Mr. Chairman, it may be regarded as 

an impertinence, but I  am in a modest way a stockholder in this 
enterprise, and while I am not familiar with the methods of pro
cedure down here, I feel that the way this particular subject has 
been approached is more in the sense of a prosecution than in the 
sense of an investigation. I  wanted to ask, if I  might, the reason 
for which the matter was taken up and the reason why it was taken 
up in this way, particularly when the whole thing is a subject of 
litigation, not simply in one place, but in several places, particularly 
in view of the fact that one of the witnesses who appeared here yes
terday is the plaintiff in those litigations. I do not want to do any
thing unfair, and I  think that the work which the committee has 
done in many respects has been done fairly and so impartially that 
I am particularly amazed and shocked that the thing should have 
been taken up in this way.

Senator T o w nsend  (presiding). As acting chairman I would ask 
Mr. Gray if he would like to answer that question.
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Mr. Gray. I  do not see, Mr. Chairman, anything to answer at all. 
Mr. Eaton was subpoenaed to be here to make a statement and to 
present any matters he desired to present to this committee. He 
has not chosen to avail himself of that opportunity. Mr. Eberstadt 
claims to have practically no interest in the matter except that he 
was a member of the firm of Otis & Co., and has nothing to do with 
the Continental Shares and nothing to do with Foreign Utilities. 
Therefore, I  take it he is not concerned.

What we have presented to you we have presented to you by facts 
backed up by documents, and if Mr. Eberstadt is sufficiently inter
ested he might look at the records of the suit which he refers to that 
is pending m Baltimore, and he will find that the defendants in that 
suit have admitted every allegation that has been made and proven 
here. There is nothing more to present in the matter at all, Mr. 
Chairman* I  do not intend to get into any colloquy with Mr. 
Eberstadt.

Mr. E berstadt . May I  state, therefore, that counsel for the com
mittee stated that he had investigated these matters. I  heard for 
the first time, I think it was Tuesday, that I was wanted. I  volun
teered to tell Mr. Watson and Mr. Gray everything that they wanted.
I  was asked two short questions. I  have inquired as to whether 
Continental Shares was asked to furnish any information. I  have 
been advised that no investigation of any sort was made there. I  do 
not know that any investigation of any character was made with 
respect to Otis & Co. I  raise these points here, gentlemen, because 
I think that a committee of this importance and this prominence 
should not permit itself to be made the dupe of those who promote 
investigations of this character for their own self-interest. I f  Mr. 
Gray would like to question me further on that statement, I  would 
be glad to answer the questions.

Senator C o u ze n s . Mr. Chairman, I  do not think that is necessary. 
We are not here to debate the ethics of this thing. We will debate 
that among ourselves.

Senator T o w n se n d . I think so, too.
Mr. E berstadt. Is that all?
Mr. Gray. Yes; that is all.
Mr. E berstad t . Mr. Gray, Mr. Daley has given me the list o f  the 

partners in Otis & Co. I  am sure when he gives it, it is right.
Mr. Gray. I am very glad that the committee will permit that 

this list shall go into the record as a list of the proprietary and non
proprietary partners of the firm of Otis & Co.

Senator T o w n se n d . Without objection, that may go in.
(The list of partners in Otis & Co. referred to is as follows:)

Proprietary partners: Charles A. Otis; M. C. Harvey; C. S. Eaton; Richard 
Inglis; J. O. Baton; S. E. Kline; P. Eberstadt, New York; J. W. Peters.

Nonproprietary partners: J. N. Darrow, New York; R. B. Porter, Detroit; 
H. Conners, Chicago; Stanley Morrill, Chicago; Ray Sargeant, Denver; Emmet 
Wilson, Denver; Rex Arthur, Denver; Frank L. Griffith, Columbus.

Mr. E b e r s t a d t .  Are y o u  all t h r o u g h  w i t h  me ?
Mr. Gray. Yes.

document presented by Mr. Gray in connection with 
Mr. Eberstadt s testimony is here printed in the record in fu ll, as 
follow s: ’
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New Y ork ,---------, 19SO.
On or before 18 months after date, for value received, the, the undersigned, 

promise to pay to the Chase National Bank of the city of New York, or order, 
at its banking office, Pine Street, corner of Nassau, borough of Manhattan, 
dty of New York, N. Y., in funds current at the New York clearing house, 
$30,000,000, with interest at the rate of 5% per cent per annum, payable 
monthly, having deposited with the bank as collateral security for the payment 
of this note and of all sums which the undersigned shall at any time be liable 
to pay hereunder and of all other liabilities of the undersigned to the bank, 
whether absolute or contingent, due or not due, or which may hereafter be 
contracted or existing, whether incurred directly or indirectly, by the under
signed to the bank, including as well promissory notes, bills of exchange, and 
other evidences of indebtedness, made, indorsed, or accepted by the undersigned 
and purchased or owned by the bank, the following property, viz:
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Shares
Goodyear Tire & Rubber Co________________________________________ 75,600
Lehigh Coal & Navigation Co______________________________________  337,000
United Light & Power Co. B_______________________________________ 416, 000
Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co______________________________________ 68,850
Brooklyn Union Gas Co____________________________________________ 7,000
Cleveland Trust Co., Cleveland, Ohio_______________________________ 3,687
Union Trust Co., Cleveland. Ohio___________________________________ 10,888
Guaranty Trust Co., New York____________________________________  772
Bank of Manhattan Trust Co., New York___________________________ 5.850
Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co., Chicago_____________________  2,625
Harris Trust & Savings Bank, Chicago_____________________________  480
Cliffs Corporation_________________________________________________  41,000

The undersigned hereby agree to deposit with the bank forthwith upon 
demand such additional collateral security as the bank may from time to 
time demand in order that the securities deposited as collateral for this loan 
shall at all times be of a value, in the judgment of the bank, equal to 150 
per cent of the principal amount of this note then remaining unpaid; and also 
hereby give to the bank a lien for the amount of this note and of all liabilities 
aforesaid upon all property and securities of the undersigned, and all right, 
title, and interest of the undersigned in or to any property or securities, which 
have or shall come into the possession or custody of the bank in any way 
for safe-keeping or any purpose whatever, whether the bank shall accept it 
for the purpose for which it is delivered or not, upon any and all proceeds of 
said property and securities and every part thereof, and also upon every 
balance of deposit account which the undersigned may at any time have with 
the bank; and all remittances and property shall be deemed to be in the 
possession and custody of the bank when actually in the possession or custody 
of, or in transit to, it or any agent thereof.

On the nonperformance of any of the obligations of the undersigned here
under or upon any default under any of the instruments evidencing any of 
said liabilities, or if at any time the market value of the securities left in the 
possession of the bank as security for the payment hereof shall, in the judg
ment of the bank, decline to such an extent as to make the market value of 
the securities deposited as collateral for this loan, in the judgment of the 
bank, less than 150 per cent of the principal amount of this note then remain
ing unpaid, then the bank is hereby authorized, at any time or times, to sell, 
in one or more sales, assign, and deliver the whole or any part of the said 
securities and property (whether or not the same consists in whole or in part 
of negotiable instruments, or chosos in action, or undivided interests in the 
property) or any substitutes therefor, or any additions thereto, or any other 
property or securities of the undersigned or the right, title, or interest of the 
undersigned in or to any property or securities, which have or shall come into 
the possession or custody of the bank in any way for safekeeping or any 
purpose whatever as aforesaid, at any broker’s board or at public or private 
■Ale, at the option of the bank, with or without demand for payment or for 
additional collateral security or for other performance and without regard to 
any gnch demand, if made, and without advertisement or notice of intention 
to sell or of time or place of sale or otherwise, all of which are hereby ex
pressly waived, the bank, however, approximately simultaneously with the 
commencement of the sale or liquidation by it of the said securities or prop
erty, or any part thereof, to notify the undersigned, either by telephone or

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



976 STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES

telegram addressed to it for the attention of its president or treasurer at the 
address hereinbelow subscribed, that it, the bank, is proceeding to sell or liqui
date some or all of the said securities or property; and the bank may be 
the purchaser of any or all property so sold and hold the same thereafter in 
its own right absolutely free from any claim or right of redemption on the 
part of the undersigned, which is hereby expressly waived and released.

The bunk is hereby authorized, in its discretion, whether this note or any of 
said other liabilities be due or not. in its name or in the name of the under
signed or otherwise, to demand, sue for, collect and/or receive any money or 
property at any time due, payable or receivable upon or on account of or in 
exchange for, or make any compromise or settlement it deems desirable with 
reference to, and/or otherwise realize upon, with or without suit, any of said 
property and securities, and, in so far as said property and securities shall 
consist of negotiable instruments and/or any chose or cho9es in action, the 
said bank may extend the time of payment of any such instrument or chose 
in action as to other parties liable thereon, without thereby incurring respon
sibility to or discharging or otherwise affecting any Usability of the under
signed; and the undersigned hereby waive presentation, protest, and notice of 
nonacceptance and/or of nonpayment of any such negotiable instrument to 
which the undersigned may be a party.

The undersigned will pay all expense of every kind of the enforcement of 
this note, or of any of the rights hereunder, and hereby agree to pay to the 
bank on demand the amount of any and all such expense incurred by it.

The bank is authorized at any time and from time to time, at its option, to 
appropriate and apply any or all of the net cash receipts from any of said 
property and securities, and/or any or all of any balance of deposit account of 
the undersized with the bank and/or any or all moneys now or hereafter in 
the hands of the bank ;ind belonging to the undersigned, to the payment in 
whole or in part of this note or of any of the said liabilities or any of said 
expense, returning the surplus, if any, to the undersigned or whoever may be 
entitled t hereto; and notwithstanding the holding by the bank of said security 
for the payment of this note and said liabilities, or any sale, exchange, enforce
ment, collection of. realization upon, or compromise, or settlement, actual or 
attempted, with reference to any of said property and security, the undersigned 
shall be and remain liable for the payment in full, principal and interest, of 
this note and of all said other liabilities, including any expense as aforesaid, 
except only to the extent that the same or any security or the proceeds thereof.

If at any time the collateral held by the batik as security for the payment of 
this note shall decline to such an extent as to make the market value of the 
securities deposited as collateral for this loan, in the judgment of the bank, 
less than 150 per cent of the principal amount of this note then remaining 
unpaid, and the undersigned shall not on demand forthwith furnish such 
further security or make such payment on account as shall be satisfactory to 
the hank to restore the value of such securities to said 150 per cent, or if any 
sum payable under this note or any of said other liabilities for principal, 
interest, or otherwise, be not paid when duo, or if the undersigned shall be in 
default hereunder for any matter or thing, or if the undersigned, or any in
dorser or guarantor of this note, or any maker, indorser or guarantory of anj 
of said security, shall become insolvent (however, such insolvency mav be 
evidenced) or make a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or’ if a 
petition in bankruptcy shall be filed against, or a voluntary petition in bank
ruptcy shall be filed by, or if a receiver shall be appointed of the property 
or assets, or any thereof, of the undersigned or any such maker or indorser 
or guarantor, thereupon this note and/or any or all of said other liabilities 
shall, unless the bank shall otherwise elect, be forthwith due and payable. The 
bank may pledge any of said security (either alone or with other) to the 
United States or to the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, in its own right 
or as agent of the United States, to secure deposits or other obligations of the 
bank of any amounts whatever. Upon the transfer of this note, the bank may 
transfer any or all of said security and shall be thereafter fully discharged
anTthe transferee vtsted^th fli^iTith respect to the securitr  80 transferred 
wtth^resnSrtTSch i  l theJ )ower and riKhts of the bank hereunderw  so t  I  transferred, but with respect to any security
No delay on the part of ret,fln a11 rights and Powers hereby given.
hereunder shall operate as ^ waWer of a^nowAr^r •any 01 5ightor partial exercise of any power or riirtH .» right , nor shall any singleiiuwer or right hereunder preclude other or further
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exercise thereof, or the exercise of any other power or right. The rights and 
remedies herein expressly specified are cumulative and not exclusive of any 
other rights or remedies which any holder hereof may otherwise have, or would 
have by the law of pledge or lien, without said specification.

The undersigned is to have the right to anticipate and pay off the above loan, 
or any part thereof, at any time after 30 days written notice to the bank at
100.25 per cent of the face amount of the part so to l>e paid off, plus accrued 
interest on such part to the time of prepayment.

The undersigned is to have the r.ght to substitute from time to time as 
collateral securities satisfactory to the bank on a basis acceptable to the bank, 
in its discretion, except that there is to be no substitution of the shares of 
the United Light & Power ('<>.. regardless of basis, unless such substitution is 
agreed to by the bank.

Whenever in the judgment of the bank the market value of the said collateral 
shall exceed 100 per cent or the principal amount of this note then remaining 
unpaid, the undersigned shall have the right to withdraw so much of tlie 
collateral as shall have an aggregate market value equivalent to such excess: 
provided, however, that the collateral so withdrawn shall be determined by 
mutual agreement of the undersigned and the bank.

Mr. W il l ia m  l i . D a l e y . Mr. Chairman, may I  report on the mat
ters that I said I would look up yesterday?

Senator T ow n sen d . Yes. Mr. Dalev; you may report on the mat
ters that you were to take up.

Mr. G r a y . Mr. Chairman, I <lo not know that Mr. Dalev was to 
take up any matters for the committee. Mr. Daley took the stand 
and made a statement. He was cross-examined. It was suggested 
to him and he agreed with the suggestion, that if he wanted to 
present certain matters the best thing for him to do was to have 
the witnesses here this morning. I f  it is that that he desires to 
report on, why, of course, we ought to hear him.

Senator T ow n sen d . Have you the witnesses here, Mr. Daley?
Mr. D a l e y . One of the matters I testified to was within my own 

knowledge and I said I would get the. records from Cleveland. The 
auditor had gone for the day when I  called and they have not yet 
reached me this morning, on the first item. That was the so-called 
unloading of securities by Otis on Continental Shares.

I also talked with Mr. Burwell about furnishing the proof on 
Inland Syndicate and determined that the best way to convince 
the committee is to show them the actual record under oath of Inland 
Syndicate, which will show that Otis & Co. nor Eaton nor any of 
his associates had any interest whatever in that.

Mr. G r a y . Have you got the records here, Mr. Daley?
Mr. D a l e y . I have a wire telling me the fact, and I am just 

reporting back to-day, and I of course am having those things pre
pared. May I  finish ?

Mr. G r a y . The committee will bear in mind that Mr. Eaton was 
subpoenaed to produce these records a long while ago, and it was 
not done until late yesterday afternoon, and in my examination of 
Mr. Daley I do not belie.ve there was any suggestion of their will
ingness to produce anything.

Senator B u l k l e y . You know perfectly well that you can get  
any evidence that you want from them.* I  do not like that kind 
of a statement.

Mr. G r a y . Senator Bulkley, I know perfectly well that under the 
roles I  can ask that Mr. Eaton be reported in contempt of the 
Senate, and that a direction can then be given to the Sergeant at
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Arms of the Senate to take the proper steps to get Mr. Eaton. I  did 
not do that, and as I stated to the committee, for the reason that 
I  did not want to force Mr. Eaton, with the litigation pending, to 
take the stand and answer the questions. It was stated that he 
wanted to come here and be present. I  shall be very glad to afford 
him, as counsel for the committee, and I haven’t any doubt the 
committee will give him an opportunity to make a statement. He 
does not want to do it.

Senator B u l k l e y . I do not know whether he wants to or not, but 
you certainly can get him.

Mr. G r a y . I  do not want to have any colloquies with Mr. Daley.
I f  Mr. Daley will make a statement and end it, that is satisfactory 
to me.

Mr. D a l e y . All right; I  will do that very quickly. The only 
reason I  have produced the proof to-day is because of the way the 
committee has produced it, because it is contrary to the fact, and 
the burden is on the investigators who are making the charges.

Mr. G r a y . We are not making any charges.
Senator T o w n se n d . What is the pleasure of the committee?
Mr. D al e y . May I say one thing further, and then I  am ail 

through? I understand in this case that Mr. Stock has even issued 
a statement to the newspapermen prior to the hearings yesterday 
which was so libelous that it was not even printed by the news
papers. I just want to call that to the attention of the committee. 

Mr. G r a y . Have you a copy of that statement ? Let us have it.
Mr. D a l e y . I have not.
Mr. G r a y . Why do you make that statement then if you do not 

have what was in it?
Mr. D a l e y . I can produce witnesses who will testify to it.
Senator C ou zen s . Mr. Chairman, let the witness make the state

ment. I do not know what he has to say.
Mr. S tock . I want to say that I did not issue any statement at all 

to the newspapers, beyond the statements of Senator Norbeck as 
chairman of this committee. A  statement was prepared.

Senator C o u zen s . By whom?
Mr. S tock . By Senator Norbeck. Now, that statement was in 

every particular the same thing as I said yesterday. I  think it is 
unfair to come here and make a statement like that without produc
ing the statement. I  think it is unfair to me.

Senator B u l k l e y . Why don’t you produce the statement and have 
it in the record ?

Mr. S tock . I had that statement here yesterday.
Senator B u l k l e y . I ask that that be permitted to be put in the 

record.
Mr. S tock . I  will be very glad to get a copy of it. I  do not have 

one here with me.
Senator C a r e y . Did you give a statement to the press?
Mr. S tock . I  did not.
Mr. G r ay . Mr. Daley has made a number of statements here. 

Senator Carey, that he has not backed up.
Senator W alcott. I  do not think that demand ought to be made 

until Senator Norbeck is here, because he is responsible.
Senator B u l k l e y . All right; I  withdraw it.
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Senator C ouzens. Mr. Chairman, I  move that we proceed with 
other business and let Mr. Daley send in his documentary evidence 
when he has it. All he has now is apparently a telegram.

Senator T ow nsend . All right, then. What is the pleasure of the 
attorney?

Mr. G ray. I  am ready to go ahead.
Senator T ow nsend . Very well.
Mr. G ray. Gentlemen, I  wish to recall to your mind the failure of 

Mr. William Fox to appear yesterday and the report that I made 
at the meeting of 2 o’clock yesterday afternoon as to my interview 
with the physician and also the physician’s written report to me, 
which was placed upon the record. The information that was then 
secured was that the man was not seriously ill; that he could have 
come here, but that it would have been better to permit him to remain 
in his room until this morning, when he would be able to come here 
beyond any question.

This morning he is not here. I  saw his attorney, and his attorney 
stated that he was still too ill to come. I  have sent a physician to 
see him this morning. I  just received a verbal report, though I 
expect to get a more detailed report, to the effect that he rose and 
dressed this morning and then claimed that he was dizzy and has 
not left his room.

Having made this report to the chairman, Senator Norbeck, I  will, 
with the permission of the chairman and the committee, make a 
brief statement with respect to what I propose to prove here, and in 
the absence of Mr. Fox will have to show it by certain records that 
have been examined.

Senator T ow nsend . I s it the pleasure of the committee that Mr. 
Gray proceed with his statement ?

Senator C ouzens. I move that that be done. We had an under
standing with the chairman before he went away that that would 
be done.

Senator T o w n sen d . Without objection, Mr. Gray will proceed.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM A. GRAY, COUNSEL TO THE COMMITTEE.
WASHINGTON, D. C.

Mr. G ray. Mr. William Fox was engaged in the business of con
ducting certain moving-picture houses. He formed two corporations, 
one the Fox Film Corporation, which was formed prior to 1925, 
and the exact date of which I can not give you at the moment, and 
the Fox Theaters Corporation, which was formed about November 
4,1925.

Both o f  those corporations were formed with two classes of com
mon stock, class A common stock, which was the stock that eventually 
reached the public, and which had no voting power and no control, 
and class B of common stock, which went into the control o f Mr. 
William Fox.

In one company he had 100 per cent of class B stock and in the 
other company he had 51 per cent of class B stock.

I direct your attention in the first place to Fox Theaters, and we 
will show you that at a special meeting of the board of directors in
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1925 Fox Theaters entered into a contract with Eiselle & King, a 
New York brokerage house, for them to sell 500,000 shares of the 
class A common stock at $25 a share, it being understood that they 
should be paid $3 a share commission therefrom for the marketing of 
that stock.

The agreement is here. A copy of it will be offered in the record.
I will show you that there was then drawn an agreement between 

Eiselle & King, this brokerage house, and some individual, evidently 
intended to be a male, because the word used is “ his,” the per
sonal pronoun “ his ” is used in the agreement. But without the 
change of the personal pronoun there was substituted the name of 
the woman that was intended to originally go into that agreement, 
the name of one Taussig. I say that advisedly, because there is some 
confusion in the name of Taussig. There are several Taussigs who 
trade, but the statement has been made by Mr. Fox, and I  think we 
can establish it here, that that is his daughter.

That agreement we have, and under that agreement Eiselle & King, 
this New York brokerage house that had made this agreement with 
Fox Theaters, made an agreement to divide their commission with 
her.

We will show you that agreement, and we will show you a photo
static copy of the check by which she received—the amount is not 
clear in my mind, but I think it is $411,000, or something like that, as 
her share of the commissions.

I am touching the high spots as I proceed. Mr. Fox had sur
rounding him many of the members of his family and others closely 
associated with him on the board. He had the absolute control of 
the stocks of both Fox Film and Fox Theaters. He issued Fox 
Theaters stocks when and as he pleased. He gave options to himself 
and to others when and as he pleased, and he exercised control of 
the stocks as he chose in other directions.

I will show you that he desired to acquire for Fox Film the theaters 
known as the West Coast Theaters; that he was unsuccessful in his 
first effort; and that when there was a combination formed of those 
theaters it was known as the Westco Corporation, and he conceived 
a plan to get the stock of the Westco Theaters in exchange for the 
stock of Fox Film on the basis of 1 share of Fox Film—and I 
think I have the figures accurately in my head—for, I  think, seventy- 
three one-hundredths or something like that of a share of Westco 
Corporation, which at that time was quoted at $55 a share.

The question arose as to whether or not Fox Film could pay the 
cash for that stock, the alternative agreement given to the stock
holders of Westco Corporation to take that stock in cash. There 
then entered into the picture the brokerage firm of Hayden-Stone, 
of New York, who went out and bought a great deal of the Westco 
Corporation stock at $55 a share with the knowledge—and this was 
prior to the time that that knowledge was made public—that they 
could ultimately make an exchange of that stock for Fox Film stock 
at an advantage.

At the same time an underwriting agreement was entered into be
tween Fox Film—and I carry a great deal of this in my head; I want 
to be sure of my statements—by which Hayden-Stone was to be per
mitted to market 125,000 share of Fox Film, which was to be offered 
to the public; but Hayden-Stone were to underwrite it at an under
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writing commission of $3 a share, or, rather, a charge of $1 and then 
a commission of $2, which made it a total of $3 a share. And 
Hayden-Stone, without ever having to do a stick of work in connec
tion with the matter, because the entire stock was taken by the stock
holders of Fox Film, was paid $375,000 by Fox Film, as I picture it, 
for doing nothing.

I do not mean that there was not some responsibility to the under
writing, but the price at which the stock was being offered was so 
much lower than the then market price, that there was not any ques
tion about the stock having been taken or to be taken by the stock
holders of Fox Film.

Senator W a lc o t t .  That would be equivalent to a 12 per cent com
mission on a hundred dollar par value, $12 on a hundred dollars, or 
12 per cent.

Mr. G ray. I have made the calculation here. Senator. It was $100 
par value and 125,000 shares. That would be $12,500,000 for the 
stock.

Senator W alcott. Yes; and $3 is 12 per cent of 25.
Mr. G ray. $375,000 was the commission. It hardly amounts to 12 

per cent.
Senator W alcott. Yes; but $3 is 12 per cent of 25.
Mr. G ray. Fox Film was about $75 a share at that time on the 

market.
Senator W alcott. Oh, you said $25 par.
Mr. Gray. N o ; there was no par as to either of these stocks.

I think I am correct as to that.
At the time that Hayden-Stone entered into this agreement with 

respect to the underwriting of this stock and knew of the exchange, 
they started a short sale in Fox Film, notwithstanding the fact that 
they were underwriting the sale of Fox Film stock to the public to 
the extent of these 125,000 shares, which short position was covered 
when they absorbed the stock of the Westco Co. that they purchased 
and exchanged to the Fox Film Co. for Fox Film stock, which was 
used for the purpose of covering their short position in the market.

That was in January, I think, of 1928. Fox Film thereafter in 
September of 1928 had Hayden-Stone underwrite a sale of 154,000 
and some odd shares of Fox Film stock, a very small proportion of 
which Hayden-Stone was compelled to take up under their under
writing agreement, and in that case they were paid $4 a share for 
the marketing of that stock, and for the handling of these various 
transactions the entire amount of money that was paid by Fox Film 
to Hayden-Stone, with practically no risk, and in fact an opportunity 
to Hayden-Stone to sell themselves the stock, was within $9,000 of 
$1,000,000 for aiding in the marketing of Fox Film stock.

In this underwriting syndicate Mr. Fox himself took an interest 
of 27,000 shares and our records show that he was under the 
agreement, paid $3 a share for his interest in that pool for 27,000 
snares interest, or $81,000. Mr. Fox stated to me personally day 
before yesterday—I have all his testimony stenographicallv—that 
his check was lor about, if I  recollect the figure correctly, $66,000, 
and not $81,000. I make that statement in fairness to him.

At the same time, or thereabouts, that these operations took place 
there were three separate pools or syndicates operated by the broker
age firm of Taylor, Thorne & Co., of New York, and Taylor, Thome
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& Co. had an interest in the underwriting of Hayden-Stone, and the 
Haystone Securities Co., which is an affiliate of Hayden-Stone, the 
brokerage house, had an interest in the syndicate operation of Taylor. 
Thorne & Co.,* there being three different operations. Mr. Fox had 
a very heavy interest in these operations in Taylor, Thome & Co., 
his interest being camouflaged by carrying it in the name of Na
thaniel King and in the name of Eiselle & King, the brokerage firm, 
but Mr. Fox has admitted to me, and the brokerage firm when called 
upon to explain why they themselves as a brokerage firm were trad
ing in this syndicate, indicated that it was Mr. Fox’s interest that 
they were holding, and we have the photostatic copies of the checks 
that were paid by Eiselle & King to Mr. Fox for the profits of these 
operations. The figures we will give you accurately a little later.

In these syndicates it is a remarkable thing that there was no 
commission to be charged, at least in one of them, no managing com
mission, and yet out of one syndicate there was paid $45,000 to 
Taylor, Thorne & Co., the managers of the syndicate, who explained 
that that was a bonus to their employees, for what purpose we do not 
know. That is to say, that there is nothing more than the explana
tion that it was a bonus for employees.

There was $10,000 paid to Mr. Stevens of Stevens & Legg, who 
was a specialist in the stock, without any explanation of why it was 
paid, and I have brought Mr. Stevens here for the purpose of 
explaining to the committee why he, interested also as a participant 
in the pool and specialist in the stock, should have been paid $10,000 
for services not indicated.

I take you away from Fox Film to Fox Theaters. And remember
ing that Fox Theaters were under the control of Mr. William Fox,
I will indicate to you a series of transactions which we will direct 
your attention to. Let me say that Mr. Fox came to me and stated 
that his difficulties were caused in his opinion—because there have 
been difficulties with respect to these companies that I will direct to 
your attention—by the operations of those in New York that desired 
to get control of his companies.

In the fall of 1929, when the stock-market crash occurred, there 
were all sorts and all kinds of litigation instituted against Fox Film 
and Fox Theaters, and applications made for the appointment of 
receivers. How that ultimately ended on April 7, 1930, I  will teU 
you when I get to that part of the picture.

But I asked Mr. Fox on more than one occasion to give to me some 
indication as to where I might find any evidence of an attempt on 
the part of some of these people, some of the names of which he did 
give me, having sold, as he claimed, Fox Theaters and Fox Film 
short for the purpose of ruining his company, but he has been unable 
to the moment to give me any information that will be available for 
the purpose of securing any testimony.

On our own account, however, in order that there might be no ques
tion about it, we have gone into every brokerage house in New York 
City where we knew that these stocks were extensively dealt in and 
where the people that he named might possibly have done business, 
and we can find no evidence of any such concerted action. W e find 
transactions; we find short sales, but no evidence o f any conirted
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But in our investigation we went into the house of Michael J. 
Meehan & Co., one of the houses that he indicated might have been 
cooperating to destroy him, and there we find a short account of
461.000 shares of Fox Theaters. We find, however, in looking into 
that, that Mr. Fox secured from the Fox Theaters an option on
600.000 shares of Fox Theaters stock at a price; that Mr. Fox then 
gave to Mr. Meehan that same option that he secured from Fox 
Theaters; that Mr. Meehan started operations in Fox Theaters in 
the market, and you have heard some of this—I am corrected and told 
that the operation ran to Bradford Ellsworth, whom I have also 
finally located, and he is here to-day, who was an operator in the 
Michael J. Meehan’s house. However, the operation was cared for 
by Meehan’s and appears on his books first as a small operation that 
I have just passed over, a 894 account, and this larger operation 
known as the 433 account.

Instead of taking a small short position to protect that option, 
which you have heard so many traders come here and tell you is the 
proper thing to do, in order, if the market goes doAvn, they will be 
protected, and in order, if the market goes up, that they may sell to 
their own advantage and exercise the option, Meehan & Co. in his 
account sold 461,000 out of the 500,000 that they had on option.

To show that it was a pure short-trading account in which Mr. 
Fox not only furnished the stock on the option, but furnished stocks 
which I  will tell about in a moment, and in which Mr. Fox had an 
interest in the profits of the short sale trading account, they did not 
seek to take the option at the price mentioned in order to cover their 
short sales, but, desiring to carry the stock on to a point where, in 
anticipation of a breaking market, they might cover to advantage, 
they needed to borrow 125,000 shares of stock in order to protect the 
maintenance of their short position, where did they get it? They 
went to Mr. Fox for it. Mr. Fox had Fox Film buy 125,000 shares 
of Fox Theaters stock from Fox Theaters, 100,000 shares at one 
date and 25,000 at another date; had them put in the name of Jack 
Leo, one of his men, and had Mr. Jack Leo on the same date turn 
that stock oyer to the Meehan concern to be used to cover their short 
position until they were ready to cover it in the market, using both 
of his theater companies for that purpose. Then, the transaction 
appears on the books of Fox Film as a loan of the stock to Michael 
J. Meehan & Co., Michael J. Meehan & Co. giving to Fox Film 
$4,300,000 in cash, the usual borrowing-of-stock transaction, the 
same as if they were two brokers dealing with each other.

Now, then, when Fox Film paid back the first payment of $550,000 
of that loan to Meehan, none of the stock was returned. That was 
on April 9, 1929. When Fox Film paid back to Meehan the second 
payment of $2,400,000, 75,000 shares of the 125,000 that were loaned 
were returned to Jack Leo. Whether we are going to be able to 
show whether Fox Film ever got it back or not, I  am not sure, but 
I believe they did. I think that is the inference to be drawn.

When the final payment of $1,350,000 was made, clearing up the 
$4,300,000 loan, instead of the remaining 50,000 shares that had 
been loaned by Fox Film coming back to Fox Film, or even going 
to Leo, it was, by a bookkeeping transaction in the Meehan firm, 
shunted into the short account. They did just exactly as they
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§ leased with this stock, and it did not make any difference what they 
id, there was not anybody to question them.
Senator W alcott. Mr. Gray, who was interested with Meehan? 
Mr. G r a y . I am coming to that. That pool had a number of 

interests in it. We will give you the entire participation, Senator.
The persons who were interested in that pool, and the amount of 

their participation—that is to say, the amount to which they agreed 
that they would become liable in the event of loss, were: J. J. 
Raskob, $750,000; William F. Kenny, $750,000; Mrs. Elizabeth 
Meehan, $250,000; Joseph E. Higgins, one of the operators of 
Meehan’s, whom you have had on the stand, $250,000; Bradford 
Ellsworth, another operator who is here, $250,000; Walter P. 
Chrysler, $750,000; Nicholas F. Brady, $750,000; and Mr. William 
Fox, $750,000.

There was paid to Michael J. Meehan & Co., in managing these, 
$215,306.92. I  had intended to let the accountant give you these 
details, but I am answering your question.

There was paid to Bradford Ellsworth, for some reason, $24,915, 
and, deducting those two figures from the gross profit, left a profit 
of $1,937,762.46 for distribution among those wno were interested 
in the pool.

There were trading transactions in this stock at all times. Mr. 
Fox had accounts in 22 brokerage houses, and in some brokerage 
houses as high as seven accounts. We have had to examine them all. 
They were in his name, in the names of all the different members of 
his family, and in the names of all of his employees.

In connection therewith, we will show you that in the other ac
count, in Meehan’s, the 394 account, which was a smaller account, on 
one day the syndicate manager gave instructions to either buy or 
sell—I am not going to refer to my papers to see which way it was—
10,000 shares of Fox Theater stock, at the same time Mr. Fox giving 
the order to do just the opposite to that which the syndicate manager 
did, and that that trade went right from the house, through an inter
vening house or houses, but has been traced right through from the 
one house where the buy order was made, to the other nouse where 
the sell order was made, making it a pure wash sale of 10,000 shares, 
through five houses, in order to camouflage the transaction.

Mr. Fox said—and I think he is the type of man that will admit it 
to the committee if he is here—that he bought and sold his own stocks; 
that he manipulated them—he is proud of it—that he manipulated 
them on the market; that he traded and kept a market just for the 
purpose of keeping the price up in order that he might sell his stocks 
to the public; that as long as the stock exchange in New York does 
not see fit to interfere with it, he would do it again.

But Mr. Fox admits that he thinks short selling is a rotten thing 
to do, but that he does it right along, and as long as the stock ex
change permits him to do it, he will continue to do it; and that when 
he went out of Fox Film and Fox Theaters, in April, 1930, he formed 
a trading corporation of his own, known as the All-Continent Cor
poration, and that he has very largely and heavily traded, and still 
does, when he can, short in that account. That appears already 
through the fact that when this committee first had its hearings, and 
I was present, we received from the New York Stock Exchange, as of 
the date of April 8,1932, a stated short position, and we found a very
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large position of All-Continent shares, and wanted to know who it 
was, and made the investigation, and it brought it back into Mr. Fox.

There are many other miscellaneous things, but X will come to one 
other thing Fox did. Fox traded in Loew’s stock—another moving- 
picture house. He bought for Fox Film, from Loew’s, 400,000 shares 
of stock, his desire being to accumulate the control of Loew’s for Fox 
Film, Loew’s being the strongest, apparently, on the face of it, and 
the most substantial organization oi the three. I  might say to you 
that Loew’s is selling on the market at $16 a share, while these others 
are selling next to nothing. By that I  mean a dollar a share, or 
under.

He then went out into the market and bought 37,500 shares, and 
then started to deal in Loew’s, principally on the accumulating side, 
until he had 660,900 shares of Loew s stock, and the most oi those 
transactions—not all of them—appeared on the books of Fox Film, 
thus indicating that, for Fox Film, he was dealing in Loew’s. I  am 
not questioning that transaction as one which Fox took any ad
vantage of to his own benefit, but Mr. Fox was dealing in Fox 
Theaters, and there is not a line on the books of Fox Theaters to show 
that he was dealing for Fox Theaters or that he had any authority 
to do it ; that the company ever put up a dollar of money, until the 
point of November 19,1929, which I will reach after I tell you what 
happened before that time.

Mr. Fox dealt in hundreds of thousands of shares of Fox Theaters. 
He claimed that he was doing it for himself, and that he was doing 
it for Fox Theaters. I  have asked him how he could differentiate 
in these various accounts, in these various brokerage houses, in these 
numerous accounts between that which was his and that which was 
the Fox Theaters, and up until Wednesday afternoon he could not 
tell me. And yet on November 19, 1929, he had his Fox Theaters 
Corporation adopt a minute approving his dealings in Fox Theaters 
for Fox Theaters—and bear in mind that this was after the crash and 
when the stock had dropped in price—and had Fox Theaters take 
off his hands 210,000 shares of Fox Theaters, he claiming, and his 
board of directors ratifying it, that those deals had been for Fox 
Theaters.

Senator Couzens. Have you any record at that time as to how 
many stockholders there were?

Mr. Gray. That is impossible for me to tell you, although Stand
ard Statistics might give it. There were many stockholders in the 
public, but they held all class A stock. They had no voting power 
and no control of any kind whatsoever. That was all in one man, 
William Fox.

Senator Couzens. As I understand, you do not know how many 
stockholders there were or the amount of stock held outside?

Mr. Gray. I can not tell you now. We will endeavor to get that 
information for you during the course of the day.

Senator W alcott. What was the market price and the purchase 
price of that transaction ?

Mr. Gray. The difference is what I can give you, and probably 
I can give you the exact figures. We can give you the market on 
the day, the day of the minute. I will answer your question, Sena
tor. These 210,300 shares cost $6,153,774.33, or an average price of 
$29.02. The market value on November 19, 1929, had a range from
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13% to 13%. Taking the average between those two, the loss to 
Fox Theaters in taking over its own stock on that day—that is, the 
difference between what they paid Fox for it and what they assumed 
on their books and what they could have bought it in the open 
market for—was $3,314,724.33.

The C h a i r m a n . That represents the loss to the stockholders by 
that transaction?

Mr. Gray. The stockholders of Fox Theaters, by that transaction. 
Senator W alcott. They were paying about 120 per cent above the 

market price for it—29 as against 13.
Mr. Gray. About 125 to 127 per cent above the market price; he 

claiming, of course, and having his directors ratify it, that he had 
been dealing for Fox Theaters and there was not a line on the 
books. I  call your attention to the fact that when he was dealing 
with Loew’s for Fox Films, the entries went on the books. As a 
matter of precaution on the same day they adopted a minute ratify
ing his handling of Loew’s stock.

Senator W alcott. Even if that had been true it would not justify 
the purchase by Fox Theaters at 125 per cent above the market.

Mr. Gray. It was not alleged to be a purchase. It was alleged 
to be an adjustment and settlement of his transactions on behalf 
of Fox Theaters, but no man in the world except him knew whether 
he was buying for Fox Theaters or himself, and this was right after 
the crash. What might have happened if there had not been a 
crash, might have been an entirely different story.

Senator Walcott. A s an officer and trustee fo r  his stockholders, 
does it not mean that he is entirely responsible fo r  that loss to the 
stockholders ?

Mr. Gray. In my opinion, he is, and he is afraid he is, too.
Senator Couzex s. Have you any record of what that stock cost 

him, when he turned it over to Fox Theaters?
Mr. Gray. We have photostatic copies of all his brokerage 

accounts, and they have all been analyzed.
Senator Cotjzens. Have you summarized them?
Mr. Gray. They have been generally summarized. I  have given 

you the cost price of that. The cost price of that stock averaged 
29.2.

Senator Cotjzens. I mean in dollars, what was the aggregate ?
Mr. Gray. I  will give you that, too.
Senator Couzens. Y ou need not repeat that. I  recall it.
Mr. Gray. $6,153,774.33.
Along this line, I said to the committee yesterday, and I say now, 

that we have been able to see Mr. Fox’s New York State income-tax 
report. Though the State income tax which he pays is different 
from that which he pays to the United States Government, the 
income-tax report is made up in the same way as the United States 
Government income-tax report. We have been able to trace—not 
all, because we have not had the time, but numerous transactions 
which entered into these things that were dumped—and I  use that 
word advisedly—on Fox Theaters itself. We have been able to 
trace them from the dumping to Fox Theaters, back through the 
brokerage houses, so that we thoroughly identify the transaction as 
being one which Fox Theaters took over, and we have been able to 
find about six instances that we can definitely say—and, therefore,
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we assume that there are many others—he entered as a credit; that 
is, shows as a loss on his own personal income-tax return. In other 
words, as far as Fox Theaters were concerned, he said, “ These were 
your dealings. Pay me the loss, and you assume it.” But when he 
reported to the Government, he said, “ They were my dealings. I  
lost the money. I want credit for it.”

Senator Couzens. Y ou mean when he reported to the State?
Mr. Gray. T o the State. In that connection, Mr. Fox was under 

subpoena, and he came into my office with his counsel, and, as his 
counsel said to the committee yesterday, spent from half past 10 on 
Wednesday morning until the middle of the afternoon with me, 
answering questions and making statements. We reached the point 
where I  asked him about his income-tax return.

Senator Couzens. T o whom ? ___
Mr. Gbay. I  asked him this about his income-tax return to the 

United States Government, and he said to me that those things 
were all handled by his accountants, and he could not tell me any
thing about them. I suggested to him that his income-tax return 
indicated—and pointed out to him some of these transactions—that 
he had sought credit—and I was then talking about the United 
States income-tax return, which I have not yet seen, but I suggested 
then to him that his income-tax return—because I knew what his 
income-tax return to the State of New York showed—established a 
loss in these things which he had turned over to Fox Theaters. He 
said he did not know whether it did or not; that if it did, it must 
have been his accountant’s mistake. I asked him as to who his 
accountant was, and he indicated it was Mr. Leitstein, one of his 
confidential men. I asked him who the accountant was that made 
up the statement for the Fox Theaters, to get them to take over this 
stock, and he said it was Mr. Leitstein that did that. So, we went 
up against the position of having the accountant who did one, do 
the other for Mr. Fox. I said, “ I would like to have Mr. Leitstein 
present to-morrow morning, Thursday morning, in Washington, at 
10 o’clock, with your income-tax returns, that is, your copies thereof, 
and your other records upon this question.” We were getting along 
very agreeably. I said, “ Will it be necessary for me to subpoena 
him, or will you have him there to-morrow at 10 o’clock ? ” He and 
his counsel—and I have, on occasions, to take the word of people— 
said that he would be here yesterday morning at 10 o’clock, and at 
half past 11 on Wednesday night one of the accountants talked to 
Mr. Leitstein, and Mr. Leitstein definitely assured him that neither 
he nor any of his records would be in Washington at 10 o’clock. 
That advice came to me before midnight, and before I left New 
York, and I had two men ready to serve Mr. Leitstein at the break 
of day on Thursday morning, but Mr. Leitstein has mysteriously 
disappeared, and he has never been found since. That is the status 
of Mr. Leitstein, Mr. Fox’s confidential accountant.

We reached the point where, following Mr. Fox’s various vicissi
tudes from November and December, 1929, down to April, *1930, as a 
result o f the desire of Mr. Harley Clark, who has also broken four 
or five appointments with my men, and then got away from New 
York before he could be subpoenaed and went to Chicago, whom I  
sent a subpoena to Chicago for, but he could not be found in any of
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his usual haunts, and I talked to his personal private secretary over 
the long-distance phone from New York myself, as a final attempt 
to get hold of him, on Wednesday afternoon, and explained to her 
that I wanted Mr. Harley Clark in Washington Thursday morning 
at 10 o’clock. He might be back, and he might not be back, and 
if he came back he would get my message. I have heard nothing 
from Harley Clark, but I can prove all the things I am about to 
teJJ you.

Senator C ouzens. Who is he?
Mr. G ray . Mr. Harley Clark was then an owner of a number of 

theater groups that ultimately became merged in another corpora
tion, known as the General Theaters Equipment (Inc.), that are 
now in the hands of a receiver in New York City. Mr. Harley 
Clark, owning General Theaters Equipment in April of 1930, mad^ 
an offer to Mr. Fox—there was an agreement entered into. Whether 
I am going to be able to give you the written agreement touching 
the subject or not I do not know. I think I know perhaps where it 
is available. I will not say definitely that I can, though. There 
was an agreement entered into, the sum and substance of which 
was—because it was carried out—that Mr. Fox was paid $15,000,000 
by Mr. Harley Clark for his B stock in Fox Films and Fox Thea
ters. Mr. Harley Clark borrowed that $15,000,000 on those stocks 
from the Chase National Bank. It was immediately paid back to 
the Chase National Bank as soon as the financing was completed. 
Mr. Fox got $15,000,000 in cash, and he got an obligation of the Fox 
Film Co., or the General Theaters Equipment, for $3,000,000 in addi
tion, which has since been paid. His counsel was given $1,000,000— 
not me. I did not represent him. His friends and associates and 
family that surrounded him were given varying bonuses. Jack Leo 
got half a million dollars; another one of the Leo’s half a million 
dollars. What for? Just for bonuses. Weren’t they being paid 
salaries? Yes. How much? Fifty thousand dollars a year. But 
these were just bonuses.

Mr. Fox was nominally employed, but has never since done any 
work for five years, by Fox Film, because we then have all these 
organizations controlled by one organization, and they acted in the 
name of one when they wanted, and in the name of another when 
they wanted. He was employed for five years at the rate o f half 
a million dollars a year. That agreement was on April 7 or 8, 1930, 
and since then Mr. Fox has been paid, for the two years he has 
done nothing, half a million dollars a year.

Mr. Fox was also given an interest in the financing. That is to 
say, if something in the way of “ gravy ” could be gotten out o f the 
financing, Mr. Fox was to have a 10 or 20 per cent interest—at 
least a 10 per cent interest, and probably a 20 per cent interest if  he 
could get it. The financing plan was this. It is a little involved------

Senator Couzens. Did you say the $15,000,000 was originally se
cured from the Chase National Bank by Harley Clark?

Mr. G ray. Yes.
Senator Couzens. For the purpose of paying Fox?
Mr. G ray. For the purpose of paying Fox, cash.
Senator Couzens. What security did Clark put up for the 

$15,000,000? J F F
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Mr. G r a t . B stock of these two corporations. In other words, it 
passed through Harley Clark and the Chase National Bank, and 
$15,000,000 came back.

Senator Couzens. D o you know whether the Chase National Bank 
had any other securities than the B stock of Fox for the $15,000,000 
loan?

Mr. G b a t . They had the note of the General Theaters Equipment 
Co., which at that time was good, but that $15,000,000, Senator, was 
paid back within a few days.

Senator Couzens. But they had the General Equipment note and 
the Fox Theatre B stock?

Mr. G b a t . The Fox Film and the Fox Theatres B stock for 
security.

- Senator W alcott. The B stock was the voting stock?
Mr. G r a t . The B was the voting stock.
Senator Couzens. Did it have any market value at that time?
Mr. G r a t . N o , sir. It never was marketed.
Senator Couzens. H ow would the Chase National Bank figure its 

value when it made that $15,000,000 loan?
Mr. G r a t . I am sorry, Senator, but I can not tell you what thought 

they had in their mind, except that I will show you the develop
ments, and you may draw your own inferences from that.

Fox Film owed $103,000,000—let me say that Fox Film and Fox 
Theatres were at one time prosperous concerns, and Mr. Fox—pos
sibly I  should not characterize him, but he has been publicly charac
terized as a genius, and publicly characterized as a dreamer. At any 
rate, he involved Fox Film in obligations amounting to some $75,- 
000,000, in the purchase of various organizations throughout this 
country, and some $20,000,000 in the purchase of organizations in 
England, without, apparently, any arrangement made for financing 
them, ana thus stepped into the maelstrom of trouble that he got into 
at the end of 1929 and the beginning of 1930.

Senator W alcott. What is his origin? Where does he come from? 
What is his nationality?

Mr. G r a t . I am sorry, Senator. I would not want to answer that 
question, because it is a personal one with respect to Mr. Fox, unless 
I knew, and I do not know.

Senator W alcott. I was wondering whether he is an American 
citizen. It does not matter.

Mr. G r a t . I can not answer that question with any accuracy, Sena
tor, and therefore I would rather not attempt to answer it.

Senator W alcott. It is not important.
Senator Couzens. Is that the first name he has had ?
Mr. G r a t . It is the first name I know him under, Senator.
The financing was done in this way: $55,000,000 of short term— 

that is, one year—6 per cent notes were issued by Fox Film, and 
taken at a slight discount by Halsey, Stuart & Co. Forty-eight 
million dollars was still required. That $48,000,000 was. raised in 
this manner: 1,600,000 shares of Fox Film were issued and sold by 
Fox Film to Fox Theaters for 660,900 shares of Loew’s stock that 
you have heard me mention heretofore as having been bought by 
Fox for them, and which then had a real value.

There were other considerations that entered into it, because the 
Loew stock was worth more than the Fox Film stock. There was
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an adjustment of some accounts involving $27,000,000, and the 
passage of the $8,000,000 in cash, and some bookkeeping entries to 
the extent of $19,000,000, but we can let that pass out of the picture 
and follow the history of the 1,600,000 shares of Fox Film stock. 
That stock was valued at $30 a share. That market for it on the 
day the transaction took place was about 47 or 48. So that Fox Film 
gave to Fox Theaters, for Loew stock—I will go slowly with it, so 
that you can follow it—1,600,000 shares, plus other considerations, 
of Fox Film stock, at $30 a share. Immediately Fox Theaters sold 
that 1,600,000 shares of Fox Film stock to General Theaters Equip
ment, the Harley Clark group, for $30 a share. Of that 1,600,000 
shares, 1,000,000 remained with the General Theaters Equipment, 
and was ultimately marketed, and we are not concerned with that 
for the moment. I  do not know whether they have it. I  can not 
say. There was no distribution of it; 200,000 of the remaining
600,000 were handed to Halsey, Stuart at $30 a share.

Senator Couzens. I s that the concern that has the famous “ Old 
Counsellor ” ?

Mr. Gray. Yes, sir.
Senator Carey. They recommend to the widows and orphans what 

to buy. .
Mr. Gray. Very frequently. I  am not criticizing them in this 

transaction, except to indicate to you that besides buying $55,000,000 
worth of notes they got, in addition to that, 200,000 shares of stock 
at $30 a share, which was then worth on the market, $48 a share, 
thus getting a profit of $18 a share on 200,000 shares. A  matter ot 
calculation shows that to be $3,600,000. Two hundred and forty 
thousand shares of stock were distributed among a group consist
ing—I think I can name them all offhand—of Chase Securities Co., 
Pynchon & Co., West & Co., Hammond & Co., and Eric & Drevers.

That group did some other financing, because, you see, they needed 
altogether $103,000,000, while $55,000,000 came from Halsey, Stuart. 
In consideration of that other financing, which I  will develop for 
you in a moment, 240,000 shares of that 600,000 were handed to that 
group at $30 a share, thus giving them a profit of $18. When I  say 
giving them a profit of $18,1 am approximating, because the market 
had a range that day. It gave them a profit of that much per share 
on 240,000 shares, or something over $4,000,000.

Of course, the real value of that stock at that day, had i t  been 
sold outright, would have made for General Theaters Equipment, or 
for Fox Film, or for Fox Theaters, at any place it happened to stop 
before it got that far, that difference of seven million and odd dollars, 
which went to these financiers.

Meanwhile, the Government stepped in and raised a question about 
Fox Film’s right to hold 660,900 shares, under the Clayton act, of 
Loew stock, and an action was instituted in the courts. As a result 
of it, a consent decree was entered. A  new corporation, called the 
Film Securities Corporation, entered into the picture, and the Loew 
stock was put in the name of the Film Securities Corporation, and, 
as a part of the necessary financing, the Film Securities Corporation 
issued debentures amounting to $20,000,000; first preferred stock 
amounting to $10,000,000 par value; some common stock that had 
the voting control, and some four or five hundred thousand shares 
of common stock that had no voting control.
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All of that went into the hands of that group that did the financing 
and got 240,000 shares of Fox Film. Loans were made practically 
to tiie full value of the debentures, and the first preferred stock, 
which money, of course, ultimately found its way into this financing, 
and paid the debts of Fox Film.

Senator Walcott. Do you think that was a consideration of these 
bonus stocks?

Mr. G ray. It was all practically one transaction—that the bonus 
was given to them as a consideration for the financing? There is no 
donbt about it.

To complete the picture, four of the concerns that entered into that 
venture have since passed into the great beyond of business, having 
ultimately and absolutely failed.

Senator Couzens. Halsey Stuart is not one of them.
Mr. G ray. No. Halsey Stuart was in the group on one side, but 

West & Co., Pynchon, Hammond, and—I wul not name the other 
group—and Chase Securities. Pynchon has failed. West has failed.
I am corrected. Therefore, I will retract my statement. I had been 
so advised. Probably I had misunderstood. But two of them, West 
& Co*. and Pynchon, have failed. Pynchon was the concern through 
which practically all of the trading was done at any time that they 
wanted to keep up the market in any of these securities.

To complete the picture, I will jump a year ahead, and indicate to 
you that when the $55,000,000 1-year debentures became due, Halsey 
Stuart passed out of the picture, and they were assumed by the 
other group. The 240,000 shares of Fox Film stock that that group 
got were marketed immediately or continuously from that date on 
until they were disposed of at market prices. I am advised that 
Halsey Stuart are still holding their 200,000 shares, and they never 
marketed them.

Senator Couzens. Are they a corporation or a partnership ?
Mr. G ray. I can not answer your question, Senator, except that I 

may say this to you. They are a bond and investment house.
Senator Couzens. Yes; I know, but I was wondering whether they 

were incorporated or a partnership ?
Mr. G ray. I  will ascertain that for you to-day, and put it all in 

the record. But if they are members of the New York Stock Ex
change, they may not be a corporation. They must be a partner
ship, or individual. That is the picture, and we can prove it by all 
our documents.

If the committee desires the time to be shortened, I will offer in 
evidence certain documents to establish some of those spots that I  
have indicated to you, and I will then proceed to call other witnesses 
to develop certain angles of this which I have talked to you about. 
If the committee desires an absolute demonstration of the correctness 
of these figures, of course, that will take some time. I will put Mr. 
Watson on the stand, under whose supervision this work was all 
done, and will give you, figure for figure, the facts.

May I  inquire, Mr. Chairman, as to whether you want me to do 
that in detail, or shall I  offer these various documents? Of course,, 
if Mr. Fox is able to be here this afternoon, I will be very glad not 
only to examine him, but permit him to make any statement he 
wants, if the committee approves, with respect to the matter. But
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may I  suggest, Mr. Chairman, that this statement has been made 
on the record. I might now offer to you these photostatic copies 
of checks, agreements, documents, and papers, which will corrob
orate the story, and then I have Mr. Hoyt here from Hayden-Stone;
I have a representative from Taylor-Thorne & Co., where the syndi
cates were operated. I  have Mr. Bradford Ellsworth here, from 
Meehan’s.

I  have here Mr. Best, a member of the firm of Meehan & Co., 
whom I would like to put on the stand, and I have several others 
here to take up these various angles that run away from the Fox 
end of it, for the purpose of proving them to you.

Senator Couzens. May I  ask counsel if he anticipates that any 
of these witnesses he has here will contradict or deny any of these 
statements he has made ?

Mr. Gray. I do not, sir.
Senator Couzens. In your private conversations with them, they 

have not disagreed with your statements?
Mr. Gray. No ; but there are some witnesses, Senator, such as Mr. 

Stevens, of Stevens & Legg, who was the specialist in the stock of 
Fox Film, while it was being traded in the syndicate, and who was 
also a participator in the syndicate, and who got $10,000 for some
thing besides. I met him only yesterday afternoon and I have not 
yet asked him as to why. It is not a matter of agreement or disagree
ment, but it is a matter of my wanting him to tell the committee 
why those payments were made to him.

Senator Couzens. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that Mr. Stevens be 
put on the stand.

The C h a i r m a n . Before that, there is a request here from counsel 
that certain papers be put in the record.

Mr. Gray. I have certain papers which I think should be put in 
the record to corroborate the statement I have made.

The Chairman. If there is no objection, it will be so ordered. 
That will complete the record on that.

Senator W alcott. Mr. Chairman, before we get to the next wit
ness, I  have two questions I would like to ask. One was with respect 
to this operation through the purchase of Loew’s stock. Was that 
coincidental with the short-selling pool?

Mr. Gray. There was no short-selling pool in Loew’s, Senator 
Walcott.

Senator W alcott. I understand.
Mr. Gray. I can give you the dates. That is the best way to 

answer the question for you.
Senator W alcott. It would be interesting to know the relation

ship between these two operations, and as to how far the price of 
one was rigged against the company to be purchased. Secondly, 
were there any statements—you said that there was a period there 
when there were certain statements put out booming the film busi
ness. Were there any statements put out coincidentally with the 
advance in Fox Films, favorable to Warner Bros?

Mr. Gray. Favorable to Fox Films?
Senator W alcott. Well, to the whole business.
Mr. Gray. Mr. Fox------
Senator W alcott. I have been told____
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Mr. Gbay. I have some abstracts here from some statements made 
by a gentleman speaking for Mr. Fox from the moving-picture plat
forms of the theaters, and the dates of them, to show you also what 
lie said at that time; but, Senator, there is no association between 
the purchase of the Loew stock by Fox for Fox Theaters, and any 
of tne short selling which was in the Fox Theaters stock and not 
in the Loew stock. The Loew stock appears only as an incident, in 
their endeavor to get control, and in their using of the Loew stock, 
which was owned by Fox Theaters, in the refinancing of the whole 
proposition.

Senator W a lc o it . That, you think, was not used in order to de
press the stock------

Mr. Gbay. No; Loew’s stock was not used in any way to affect the 
question o f the market.

Senator W a lco tt . I think that there ought to be developed for 
the record------

Mr. Gbay. If the date is material, on the matter of Loew’s, on 
March 28, 1929, Fox Theaters purchased from the stockholders of 
Loew’s themselves 400,000 shares of Loew stock at a price of $50,- 
000,000. That was the nucleus of that accumulation oi stock. Then 
we have here records from the Fox Theaters books, showing what 
items of entries were made with respect to the purchase of other 
stocks and the sales of some of the Loew stocks, and other financial 
charges that entered into the transaction, showing the entire dealings. 
Thev have been analyzed to show the accumulation of 660,900 shares 
of the stock which was made one of the bases that was used for the 
purpose of financing the new corporations.

I might say, too, something that I omitted, and a thing which is 
important, because it involved the reports that were made by this 
new group. I believe I could even analyze them for you myself, but 
it is a matter of accounting, and I would very much prefer an 
accountant to tell you about that. But on April 7 or 8, 1930, this 
new group took over Fox Films and Fox Theaters. Fox Filins, as 
of the end of 1929, were carrying on their books a certain surplus 
and a certain reserve. To give you quickly the picture, at three 
different ])eriods of time statements were given out with respect to 
the financial position of Fox Films at the same period of time, to 
wit, the end of December, 1929, and they vary with respect to the 
statement of the reserve and the surplus to the extent, in one* case, 
of at least nearly $6,000,000. In other words, they gave out a state
ment—it did not suit their purpose, and they gave out another. That 
did not suit their purpose, and they gave out another one. Then they 
gave out an earnings statement for the first six months of 1930, in 
which they carried into the reserves certain matters that they desig
nated as extraordinary expenses, so that they might not show, and 
therefore reflected in their earnings statement, which, of course, went 
before the public, who were buying and selling all these stocks— 
reflected earnings of a certain number of dollars, whereas, as a mat
ter of fact, the sheets were criticized by a member of the New York 
Stock Exchange at that time as being untrue, incorrect, and, if they 
liad been true or correct, his statement was that the earnings would . 
show themselves to be in cents, and not in dollar?

That man was John W. Pope, who is now dead. Mr. Pope was a 
statistician, and I think was then, and even in his memory is recog-
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nized to-day as one of the ablest statisticians in the New York district. 
He had a mind for analyzing situations, and he studied the situation, 
and he sent a private wire This is ail public record now, and, there
fore, I  might refer to it. He sent a wire to the members o f the 
brokerage house of Eastman, Dillon & Co., with which he was con
nected, all over the country and to his customers and clientele, to 
sell their Fox stock; that he did not like the looks of the picture; 
and that their statements did not reflect the true condition. For that, 
charges were brought against him before the New York Stock 
Exchange. I  have the record of that case here. I have those various 
statements that were issued to the public, and I have Mr. Pope’s 
defense. He went before the stock exchange and proved his case and 
was exonerated. All that shows the frenzied financing, and appar
ent financing, and the information that is given to the public about 
it, and when you get all through with it, you same to the conclusion 
that the public never knows anything about what is going on.

Senator Caret. The stock exchange still continued to list the stock, 
did it?

Mr. Gray. The stock exchange still continued, and does continue, 
to list the stock.

Mr. Reass. Mr. Chairman------
Mr. Grat. I am not through presenting my case, Mr. Reass.
Mr. Reass. I want to address myself to the chairman.
Mr. Gray. I f  the Chair desires me to interrupt my presentation 

and my work and listen to you, I  will not object to it.
Mr. Reass. I f  the chairman says he does not want to hear me, that 

is the end of it.
Senator Couzens. I suggest that Mr. Gray finish his story first. 
The C h a i r m a n . Mr. Reass has something regarding which he de

sires to address the Chair.
Mr. Reass. I understood Mr. Gray was making a presentation of 

facts that he intended to prove.
The Chairman. I f  you are addressing yourself to the proceedings 

here and what Mr. Gray is saying, you will not be heard at this time. 
I thought possibly you had something to report about Mr. Fox’s 
absence. That is why I  wanted to know the subject matter. I f  you 
have nothing, just keep your peace until we get through. Can Mr. 
Fox be here this afternoon?

Mr. Reass. I  have been here since this morning, and all I  got was 
the report of the doctor when I  got here.

The Chairman. We are conducting this hearing. You be seated. 
Mr. Reass. Yes; I  am sorry.
The Chairman. Go ahead? Mr. Gray.
Mr. Gray. Mr. Stock desires to give me a full report from the 

doctor now, if the committee will permit me to find out something 
about it.

(At this point Mr. Gray conferred with Mr. Stock in a low voice, 
at the conclusion of whicn the following occurred:)

The Chairman. Mr. Fox will have an opportunity to answer all 
this.

Mr. Reass. You do not know what I  am going to say, Senator. I 
was going to make a request of you. I f  you do not want to hear me 
that is the end of it.
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The Chairman . I asked you what the subject matter was, and you 
rambled off------

Mr. R eass. There is no use of your getting abusive about it.
The Chairman . You made a stump speech here yesterday. We 

do not want another to-day. I f  you have a request to make, make it 
in 10 words. Make it and let us see what it is.

Mr. R eass. With that mental attitude, what can I expect in the 
way of a favorable and judicial consideration of the matter I  want 
to present? I am here merely as counsel. Mr. Fox is ill. Un
fortunately, he can not come here. He made a complete statement 
to Mr. Gray------

The Chairman . We are going to get a speech again, are we, in
stead of a request?

Senator T o w n s e n d . What is your request ?
Mr. R eass. My request, Senator, was this. In view of the fact 

that what has been said here is in the nature of an opening state
ment of counsel, and in view of the fact that the widest kind of 
publicity is given to it, will you hear a statement from me with 
respect to some of these matters which have reference to Mr. Fox, 
and which I will be able to show—for instance, with respect to this 
201,000, I want to draw your attention to what he told me about 
that------

Mr. G ray. Mr. Chairman, we are not trying Mr. Fox. We are 
simply putting a state of facts on the record.

Mr. R eass. That is all I wanted to ask. I f  you do not want to 
hear me------

The C hairm an . The request will not be granted at this time.
Mr. G ray. I have just received a report, not only from my own 

physicians—that is, those who acted on behalf of myself as counsel 
for the committee—but Mr. Fox’s physician also, and they all say 
that they find nothing the matter with Mr. Fox now; that he had a 
good night’s rest, and they see no reason why he could not come 
here; that the only thing that they know in his own statement that 
he is dizzy, but they find no indications of it.

Mr. R eass. I have a statement here, Mr. Gray, in writing.
Mr. G ray. That just came to me a few minutes ago.
Mr. R eass. I got this this morning from the doctor.
Mr. G ray. I got this just now from your doctor, so you are two 

hours earlier than I am.
Mr. R eass. That m ay be so. I  expected that.
The Chairm an . Proceed, Mr. Gray.
Mr. G ray. I will offer to the committee, and ask that it be placed 

upon the record, a copy of an agreement dated November 11, 1925, 
between the Fox Theaters Corporation and John C. Eisele and 
Nathaniel King, copartners doing business under the name of Eisele 
& King; Taylor-Thorne & Co.; and Willington & Co., being the three 
concerns that marketed the original marketing of 500,000 shares of 
stock of the Fox Theaters Corporation. I  nave referred to that 
and explained what it is. I will not read it, unless the committee 
desires me to.

(The document referred to is as follows:)
This agreement, made the 11th day of November, 1925, by and between Fox 

Theaters Corporation, a corporation organized and existing under and by
119852——32—pt 3- ■ 14
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virtue of the laws of the State of New York, hereinafter designated as the 
“ corporation,” party of the first part, and John C. Eisele and Nathaniel King, 
copartners doing business under the firm name and style of Eisele & King; 
Taylor, Thorne & Co.; and Wellington & Co., hereinafter designated as the 
“ brokers,” parties of the second part, witnesseth:

Whereas the corporation has an authorized stock consisting of 4,000,000 
shares without par value, divided into 3,900,000 shares of class A common 
stock without voting power, and 100,000 shares of class B common stock with 
voting power, but identical with respect to rights to dividends, all as more par
ticularly set forth in the certificate of incorporation; and 

Whereas the corporation has authorized the sale of 500,000 shares o f said 
class A common stock to the brokers at $25 per share in the manner herein
after specified, under which said brokers have an option to purchase said
500.000 shares of stock, on the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth, it Is, 
in consideration of the premises hereof and of $1 to each of the parties hereto 
by the other in hand paid, receipt whereof is hereby acknowledged, agreed as 
follows:

First. Corporation hereby grants to the brokers the exclusive option to pur
chase all or any of 500,000 shares of its class A common stock, at the 
price of $25 per share, on the terms and in the manner hereinafter set forth.

Second. The option and right herein granted to the brokers shall be in force 
and effect to December 15, 1925, only. If at the end of said period the said 
brokers shall not have purchased the said full 500,000 shares of stock, then and 
in that event the said brokers shall be entitled to only such number o f shares 
as they shall have actually purchased up to the expiration of the said period, 
at which time all rights and options granted herein to said brokers shall cease, 
terminate, and come to an end, without further act of any kind, nature, or 
description on the part of either party hereto. The corporation will not issue 
any stock in addition to said 500,000 shares of class A stock, and the shares of 
class A and class B common stock issued or to be issued in payment for its 
properties upon its organization, without the written consent of the brokers 
during the said option period.

Third. The brokers in selling to the public shares of stock purchased here
under shall offer in all advertising announcements the full 500,000 shares of 
stock to the public at an initial price of $25 per share, without reservation or 
limitation. All advertising matter, announcements, and publicity shall be 
issued and paid for by the brokers in connection with the sale of said shares 
of stock to the public, and the brokers agree to pay all expenses in connection 
with the sale of said stock to the public.

Fourth. As and when the said brokers shall receive payment for said shares 
of stock they shall deposit to the credit of the corporation with the Bankers 
Trust Co. at No. 16 Wall Street, in the city of New York, against the delivery 
by it of said shares to them, the amount of such payment to which the corpora
tion is entitled hereunder, to w it: $22 net per share, said brokers retaining out 
of such gross payment of $25, $3 commission per share to which the brokers 
shall be entitled; it being agreed that with reference to anv funds that shall be 
received by the brokers in connection with the sale of such stock to the public, 
that the relationship between the brokers and the corporation shall not be that 
of debtor and creditor, but that such funds to the amount of $22 net per share 
shall be held by said brokers for the benefit of the said corporation as a trust 
fund which shall not be commingled with the general funds of the brokers, and 
until deposited with said Bankers Trust Co. as aforesaid, the proceeds realized 
from the sale of said stock to the public shall be regarded as trust fund only 
in the hands of said brokers, for the sole use and benefit of the corporation 

Fifth. The corporation shall not issue any stock In addition to the said 500000 
shares of the class A common stock, and the shares of class A and class B 
common stock issued or to be issued in payment for its properties upon its 
organization, without the written consent of the brokers during the period of 
one year following the date hereof, at a price to net the corporation less than $25 per share.

J* is specifically understood and agreed between the parties hereto 
that the brokers have entered into this agreement in reliance upon tl'.e perforni-

aFreeJ?en  ̂ November 10. 11)25, between the corporation and William Fox for the transfer to the corporation of the stock and other 
properties therein designated upon the terms therein set forth.
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la  witness whereof the parties hereto have hereunto set their hands and 
seals the day and year first above written.

Fox T h e a t e r s  C orpo ratio n ,
By W il l ia m  Fox.

Eisele & King,
By N a t h a n ie l  K in g .
By John C. Eisele.

T a y l o r , T h o r n e  & Co.,
By G eo ff r e y  H. C o n n e ix .

Wellington & Co.,
By H. G. W e l l in g t o n .

Mr. Gray. Accompanying that is another agreement, of which I  
will offer a copy, between these three concerns that were doing the 
marketing—namely, Eisele & King, Wellington & Co., and Taylor- 
Thorne & Co.—and Carolyn Leah Tauszig, which was an agreement 
under which they were to pay, from the commissions that were 
earned or, rather, we will put it this way, that the commissions that 
were earned were to be distributed as follows: Eisele & King, 45 
per cent; Taylor-Thorne & Co., 20 per cent; Wellington & Co., 10 
per cent; and Carolyn Leah Tauszig, 25 per cent.

I  direct the committee’s attention to the fact that though thê  name 
of Carolyn Tauzig appears in the agreement, she did not sign it, nor 
did anybody else on her behalf, and that she is referred to as one of 
the male gender throughout the entire agreement. I  mentioned the 
fact that she is his daughter.

(The document referred to is as follows:)
Memorandum of agreement made the 11th day of November, 1925, between 

Taylor, Thorne & Co., party of the first part; John C. Eisele and Nathaniel 
King, partners as Eisele & King, party of the second part; Wellington & Co., 
party o f the third part; and Carolyn Leah Tauszig, party of the fourth part, 
witnesseth:

Whereas the parties of the first, second, and third parts are members of a 
syndicate holding the option until December 15. 1925, to purchase all or any 
of 500,000 shares of class A common stock of Fox Theaters Corporation, and 
desire the party of the fourth part to join in a syndicate to deal in, purchase, 
sell, and acquire shares of stock of said Fox Theaters Corporation, and to lend 
his credit to said syndicate in the manner hereinafter provided; and 

Whereas the party of the fourth part is desirous of entering into such syndi
cate, it is agreed among the parties hereto as follows:

First. That the commissions to be earned by the parties of the first, second, 
and third parts as a result of said option on 500,000 shares of class A common 
stock o f said. Fox Theaters Corporation, shall be shared among the parties 
hereto in the following manner:

The said Eisele & King shall receive 45 per cent thereof;
The said Taylor, Thorne & Co. shall receive 20 per cent thereof;
The said Wellington & Co. shall receive 10 per cent thereof; and 
The said Carolyn Leah Tauszig shall receive 25 per cent thereof.
That the said payments shall be made as and when same are received from 

the proceeds of sale of said stock to the public. That as against the gross 
amount of commissions earned in said syndicate, there shall be charged only 
the actual disbursements of the syndicate involved in the sale of said stock to 
the public which shall be reasonable in amount, including advertising, pub
licity, and legal expenses.

Second. That the parties hereto shall each contribute to a fund a sum 
equal to 50 per cent of the total amount of the commissions distributed among 
them, with which fund the parties hereto shall acquire and deal in class A 
common stock of the said Fox Theaters Corporation, and shall for a period of 
six months from the date of acquisition of the first shares of stock acquired 
under this agreement, continue to deal in, purchase, sell, and acquire said 
shares of class A common stock of said Fox Theaters Corporation, but shall 
not at any time have to their credit more than 50,000 shares.
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Third. Eisele & King and Taylor, Thorne & Co. are to be the joint managers 
of the account and may buy, sell, loan, borrow, or otherwise trade in the stock, 
except that the other parties hereto shall daily receive reports of the trading 
transactions involved herein, and neither Eisele & King nor Taylor, Thorne & Co. 
shall be held accountable except for lack of good faith. At the termination of 
the account the profit or loss shall be divided pro rata among the participants 
in the proportion which their participations bear to the aggregate of all par
ticipations, and any unsold stock remaining in the account at the time of disso
lution by reason of termination thereof, shall be distributed among the par
ticipants in like manner upon payment by them of their pro rata share o f the 
cost thereof. The parties hereto shall each take up on demand of said Eisele & 
King or Taylor, Thorne & Co. at any time his or its pro rata share of the stock 
which has been accumulated on balance for the account, and in any event 
agrees to supply a sufficient margin at all times to enable the syndicate to 
carry the pro rata share of the stock on hand of each member thereof.

Fourth. Nothing in this agreement shall be construed as making the par
ticipants partners with the managers or with one another, nor shall any par
ticipant be liable for an amount of stock greater than the amount o f his par
ticipation as expressed in this acceptance of this agreement, or for an amount 
of money greater than the cost of his participation at the average cost price 
to the syndicate.

In witness whereof, the parties hereto have hereunto set their hands and 
seals the day and year first above written.

T a y l o r , T h o k n b  & Co.,
By G k offrby  H. Bonnexx.

E is e l e  &  K in o ,
B y ------------------- .

W e l l in g t o n  & Co.,
By W ellington & Co.

Mr. G ray. In connection with that, I  will place upon the record a 
photostatic copy of a check dated January 7, 1926, check No. 3453, 
on the Mechanics & Metals National Bank of the city of New York, 
drawn to the order of “ Caroline Leah Tausig,”  for $411,185.37, 
signed “ Taylor, Thorne & Co.”  who had charge of this distribution; 
and the indorsements thereon being “ Caroline Leah Tausig,”  and 
then underneath it, “ For deposit only, Mona F. Tauszig.”

(The document referred to is as follows:)
No. 3453. N e w  Y o r k ,  January 7, 1926.

T h e  M e c h a n ic s  & M e t a l s  N a t io n a l  B a n k  of t h e  C i t y  o f  N e w  Y o r k  
T a y l o r , T h o r n e  & Co.

Pay to the order of Caroline Leah Tauszig_______________________$411,185.37
the sum of $411,185 and 37 cents.

T a y l o r  T h o r n e  & Co
(Indorsements on back of check:) Caroline Leah Tauszig. ’For deposit only. 

Mona F. Tauszig.
D—Received payment—D through the New York Clearing House, Jan. 9, 

1926. The Colonial Bank, N. Y. 102d St., branch D.
Mr. G ray. I will need from Mr. Fox an explanation of the rela

tionship, because he has stated Mona F. Tauszig is his daughter 
also, and whether there are two separate daughters, or whether they 
are one and the same, we do not know. Mona Fox is the name in 
which he carried a very large number of his brokerage accounts.

Senator C o u z e n s . Have you examined the New York State in
come-tax returns in this case, or have you looked into them?

Mr. G ray. This is back in 1925. The answer to your question di
rectly, Senator, is no. In the less than 2 weeks or 10 days we have 
had, we would like to have gone a great deal further in this matter 
as to detail, but we have done the best we can.
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Senator C o u z e n s . I d e s ir e  t o  a n n o u n c e  a t  t h is  t im e  t h a t  w h e n  
th is  c o m m it te e  h a s  a  f u l l  m e e t in g  I  w i l l  e n te r  a  m o t io n  t o  r e q u e s t  
the submission t o  th is  c o m m it t e e  o f  a l l  t h e  in c o m e - t a x  r e t u r n s  o f  t h e  
individuals in v o lv e d  in  t h is  m a t te r .

The C h a i r m a n . Before putting the motion------
Senator C o u z e n s . I do not desire to have it put now.
The C h a i r m a n . I may say for your information that I went oyer 

with the drafting clerk this morning pretty carefully the wording 
of our resolution, and he is of the opinion that we have plenty of 
authority, under our resolution, to go into these matters.

Senator C o u z e n s . I t h in k  t h a t  i s  q u it e  c o r r e c t ,  b e c a u s e  I w a s  a 
party to h e lp in g  t o  d r a f t  t h e  in c o m e - t a x  la w s ,  a n d  I  k n o w  t h a t  is

The Chairm an. I am speaking of the resolution under which 
committee is operating here, which he drafted. He insists that this 
committee has ample authority to go into that matter, and the motion 
will be placed in the record.

Senator Couzens. We would have to make a request on the Treas
ury Department to supply the information we desire, and that was 
the motion I desired to enter.

Mr. G ray . I will offer, together with those other papers, a copy of 
the operations and distributions of the profits among these three 
concerns, and Carolyn Leah Tauszig, showing the amount of the 
profits and the distribution to her.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)
(Taylor, Thorne & Co., Eisle & Kins:, Wellington & Co., and Caroline Leah

Tauszig)
S c h e d u l e  2

Statement of distribution of profit from■ syndicate operations in Fox Theaters
Corporation stock

T a y l o r , T h o r n e  & Co.

Commission of $3 per share on allotment of 89,000 shares___  $267,000.00
20 per cent of profit in $4 account__________________________ 67,348.00
Commission received by them account of subscrip

tion to 100,000 shares_________________________$300,000.00
20 per cent of expense account__________________  5,399. 70
Check herewith________________________________  28,948.30

334,348.00 334. 348. 00

Eisle & King

Commission of $3 per share on allotment of 200,250 shares______  600,750.00
45 per cent of profit in No. 4 account___________________________ 151,533.01
Commission received by them account of subscrip

tion to 178,750 shares________________________ $536,250.00
Commission rewived by them account subscrip

tion to 111,250 shares for account Caroline Leah
Tauszig--------------------------------------------------------- - 333. 750.00

45 per cent of expense account__________________  12,149.34
Due from Eisle & King_______________________________________ 129,866.33

882,149. 34 882,149.34

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1000 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

WELLINGTON A  CO.

Commission of $3 per share on allotment of 44,500 shares-------------500.00
10 per cent of profit in No. 4 account___________________________ 33,674.00
Commission received by them account of subscription

to 55,000 shares---------------------------------------------------$165,000.00--------------------
10 per cent of expense account-------------------------------  2,609.85 ------- - - - - -
Due from Wellington & Co-------------------------------------  --------------- 525.85

167,690.85 167,690.86
CAROLINE LEAH TAUSZIG

Commission of $3 per share on allotment of 111,250 shares--------  333,750. 00
25 per cent of profit in No. 4 account------------------------------------------  84,185.00
25 per cent of expense account----------------------------------  $6,749.63 ----------------
Check herewith-------------------------------------------------------- 411,185.37 ---------------

417,935.00 417,985.00
The above is approved.

Caroline Leah TAtrsna.
Mr. G rat. I  will offer a copy of a schedule of costs expended or 

incurred by the different concerns, and a charge of those costs in 
the proper proportion as against those who were entitled to the 
profits, which contains the approval of Fox’s daughter.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)
(Taylor Thorne & Co., Eisle & King, Wellington & Co., and Caroline Leah

Tauszig)
Schedule 3

Fox Theaters Syndicate expense account
Paid by Taylor, Thorne & Co.:

Photo Record Bureau, advertising____________________________ $1.15
Doremus & Co., advertising-----------------------------------------------------  10,370.47
F. H. Mitchell, stenographer__________________________________ 7.35
J. H. McMullen, telephone calls_______________________________ 10.30
Glenn & Ganter, legal------------------------------------------------------------  800.00
Doremus & Co., advertising___________________________________ 100.00

Paid by Eisele & King:
McCarter & English, legal------------------------------------------------------  5,009.25
Glenn & Ganter, legal------------------------------------------------------------  5,000.00
Counsel fees, legal-----------------------------------------------------------------  6,000.00

Total-------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 26,998.52
Division of expense: "

Taylor, Thorne & Co., 20 per cent_____________________________ 5,390.70
Eisele & King, 45 per cent------------------------------------------------------ 12,149.34

Wellington & Co., 10 per cent_________________________________ 2,699.85
Caroline Leah Tauszig, 25 per cent____________________________  6,749.63

Total---------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 26,998.52
The above is approved.

(Signed) Cabouke Leah Tatjsmg. 
Mr. G r ay . I  will call Mr. Stevens. Mr. Stevens, will you take 

the stand? I  will ask him about certain things in connection with 
this and then I  will put on the stand the representative o f Taylor- 
Thorne & Co. to explain the entire transaction to you.
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TESTIMONY OF BYAM K. STEVENS

The Ch a ir m a n . Y ou do solemnly swear that you will tell the 
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the 
matter now under investigation by the committee, so help you God?

M r. S tevens. I do.
The C h a ir m a n . State your name and address for the record.
Mr. S tevenb. Byam K. Stevens, Cedarhurst, Long Island.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Stevens, are you a member of the brokerage firm of 

Stevens & Legg, in New York?
Mr. Stevens. I am.
Mr. G r a y . That firm was in existence also under that name in 

1927 and 1928?
M r. S tevens. It was.
Mr. G r a y . And during the period of time in the fall of 1927 and 

the spring of 1928 it is a fact, is it not, that you were the specialist 
in the handling of Fox Film stock on the floor of the exchange ?

Mr. S tevens. The firm was.
Mr. G r a y . The firm was. Was it you or another member of the 

firm who actually held the book and acted as a specialist ?
Mr. S tevens . The senior partner had the book most of the time.
Mr. G r a y . Who was the senior partner?
Mr. S tevens. Samuel B. Legg. He died in 1929. I had it a very 

short time. I had only been on the stock exchange for six months 
when this syndicate was formed, and I  did not have the proper 
experience at the time to handle the book.

Mr. G r a y . S o it was handled principally by Mr. Legg at that 
time?

Mr. S tevens. That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . Let me ask you, just by the way, for a moment—you are 

not entirely familiar with all the syndicate’s deals, are you?
Mr. S tevens. I only know that we joined this syndicate.
Mr. G r a y . Then I will ask you only about your participation. I  

will show the other by some one else. You know that the firm of 
Stevens & Legg, a brokerage house in the city of New York, became 
participators in a syndicate handling Fox Film stock, which syndi
cate was managed and controlled in the office of Taylor, Thome & 
Co., another New York brokerage house? That is true, isn’t it?

Mr. S tevens . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . D o you know that your participation was an agree

ment to put up, if necessary—and probably you did put it up— 
$60,000 in margin, as a result of which you made"a profit of $42,361.50, 
getting back from Taylor, Thorne & Co. $102,361.50?

Mr. S tevens. That is correct.
M r. G r a y . N o w , that was your profit as the participators in the  

pool?
Mr. S tevens . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . The records of the pool------
Mr. S tevens . Mr. Gray, I  would like to bring out another matter 

right there.
Mr. G r a y . Yes.
Mr. S tevens . Our participation was for 5,000 shares. I f  at the 

time of the formation of this syndicate we, as a firm or as an indi
vidual had taken out 5,000 shares of Fox Film and kept them for a
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year and a quarter, at which time we got out of the syndicate, and 
sold them, then our profit would have been over two and a half times 
as large as our syndicate profit.

Mr. G r a y . We are not complaining about the amount of the profit.
I f  you paint that picture, I  might indicate to you also that if you had 
taken them up and kept them a little longer, you would not have 
had any profit but a decidedly heavy loss. So, you see, that has no 
relation to the question.

The account of the distribution in that syndicate shows that 
Stevens & Legg, your firm, and the specialist in this stock on Feb
ruary 27, 1928, while the pool was still in operation, and a month or 
two before it was closed, were paid $10,000?

Mr. S tevens . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . What for?
Mr. S tevens . That was an unsolicited amount. It was given to us 

by the syndicate manager in appreciation for the work that we had 
done in running an orderly market.

Mr. G r a y . What do you mean by running an orderly market? 
Mr. S teven s . We maintained a quarter per cent market in Fox 

Film all during that period.
Mr. G r a y . What do you mean by maintaining a quarter o f a per 

cent market in Fox Film?
Mr. S tevens . We saw to it that------
Mr. G r a y . Let me help you. You saw to it that the price did 

not go above the certain figure, or below a certain figure ?
Mr. S t even s . N o , sir. We saw to it that there woiud be no sudden 

and violent jumps; that there would be an orderly market; that 
there would be sales take place every quarter of a per cent up or 
down, as the case may be.

Mr. G r a y . Let us see if that is clear to me, and whether it is 
clear to the committee. As the specialist in the stock, and an inter
ested participator in the pool, you so handled the trading on the 
stock market as to see that there were no violent fluctuations in this 
stock, and that if there were any sales, and any movement up or 
down, that it did not go more than a quarter of a point at a time. 

Mr. S tevens . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . How do you do that? We are very, very, very much 

interested in knowing how the specialist in a stock can stop a stock 
from going up, or stop a stock irom going down, and can regulate 
the price of the stock on the market, when the public is buying 
and selling it, within a quarter of a point. That is very interesting, 
and we would like to know all about it.

Mr. S tevens. I  did not say that we kept the stock from going up 
or going down. I said that there would be a sale every quarter 
of a per cent.

Mr. G r a y . That is to say------
Mr. S tevens . That is done by offering your stock—if the stock 

is going up, if the last sale was 5 7 and a buyer comes into that 
stock, to see that it does not sell at 58, all you have to do on the 
floor of the New York Stock Exchange is to offer 100 shares at 57fy* 

Mr. G r a y . Yes. v*'
Mr. S tevens . The buyer, if he takes the stock, makes a sale.
Mr. G r a y . Yes.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1003

Mr. S tevens. On the down side, you put in a bid the same way.
I have no control over the market whatsoever, except to see------

Mr. G r ay . In order to stop the stock from going to 58, you would 
offer it at 57%?

Mr. S tevens. T o maintain an orderly market, I did that.
Mr. G r a y . Whose stock are you offering at 57% ?
Mr. S tevens. The syndicate’s.
Mr. G r ay . And when you want to make a market, or maintain 

a market on the other side, you buy for the syndicate ?
Mr. S tevens. That is right.
Mr. G r ay . And you, as the specialist, I  suppose, had unlimited 

discretion in that respect ?
Mr. S tevens . I did not have unlimited discretion.
Mr. G r a y . Suppose the market began to show signs of breaking 

away from you. What would you do?
Mr. S tevens. I had very small discretion, within limits. My dis

cretion was 1,000 shares for each point.
Mr. G r a y . One thousand shares for each point. Of course, you 

knew, being the specialist, what the general market was in that 
particular stock?

Mr. S tevens . I did not know------
Mr. G r a y . Y ou knew what bid and offered instances there were 

on your books ?
Mr. S tevens . That is true, sir.
Mr. G r a y . And that knowledge was of great advantage to you, 

was it not?
Mr. S tevens . One moment, sir. Half the time, in an active market, 

the market is controlled by the brokers from other commission 
houses, and not necessarily by the specialists. On all orders away 
from the market, the specialist has it on his book.

Mr. G r a y . In other words—we have had this before, but to em
phasize it—when a person puts in an order to buy or sell at the 
market, the specialist does not get it, very frequently.

Mr. S tevens . That is right.
Mr. G r a y . But every order, if it is put in an eighth or a quarter of 

a point from the market, one way or the other, goes on your books ?
Mr. S tevens . Yes; usually.
Mr. G r a y . S o that you have absolute information. Don’t you 

think that is a decided advantage to you, or the syndicate officers 
with whom you are operating, or for whom you are operating, to 
have that information, in order to make your purchases and sales?

Mr. S tevens . They did not get any information with reference------
Mr. G r a y . But you were doing buying and selling?
Mr. S tevens . That is quite correct.
Mr. G r a y . And you had the book ?
Mr. S tevens . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . And you had the information?
Mr. S tevens . That is quite correct.
Mr. G r a y . Y ou do not mean to say to this committee that I, as 

a specialist, kept the information from myself as a broker. You 
could not do that, could you ?

Mr. S tevens . A s far as that was concerned, any commission house 
broker that had an order, or has an order to execute, can come in
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to the specialist and get the same information that I  had at that 
time.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou do not mean to tell me that'the stock exchange  
rules permit you to disseminate the information upon your special
ist’s books?

Mr. S tevens . T o  a commission house broker who has an order 
to buy or sell. He has the right to ask the specialist the approxi
mate size of the market.

Mr. G r a y . In other words, i f  he wants to sell at a certain price, 
he has a right to know whether there are any bids in there at that 
price, or about that price, on the buy side.

Mr. S tevens . On the buy side.
Mr. G r a y . Certainly. I  think we understand it. You said your 

$10,000 was for extraordinary services in maintaining a market 
Was there an agreement that you were to be paid something extra? 

Mr. S tevens . N o, sir.
Mr. G r a y . In other words, this syndicate, gratuitously—an d , if a 

syndicate has any heart, out of the kindness or bigness of its heart- 
just handed you $10,000?

Mr. S tevens. It was an unsolicited amount.
Mr. G r a y . Did any letter accompany the check?
M r. S tevens . N o, sir.
M r. G ray. Just the check. In  other w ords, they understood------ -
Mr. S tevens. At that time—and for 17 years prior to this time— 

my father and the firm had been making their offices with Taylor, 
Thorne & Co., and I  have known Mr. Taylor all my life. I  was 
brought up with his boys. It was purely and simply a friendship 
proposition, and he presented us with this check about the middle of 
the participation in the syndicate.

Mr. G r a y . It is not that transaction but the. system we w a n t to  
know about more than anything else. That is all unless the members 
of the committee want to ask him anything.

Senator C arey . Mr. Stevens, is there any rule of the stock exchange 
which prevents a specialist from being a member of a pool?

Mr. S tevens . I never heard of one.
Mr. G r a y . It is one of the things I  have in mind that should be 

corrected. I  have never gone into those things we have in  mind 
publicly. I  think the time to present them to you is w hen w e  get 
through.

Senator W alcott. Did not Mr. Whitney testify about that?
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Whitney testified that a specialist had no right 

whatever to ever show a broker or anybody else the information 
contained in his books, and that if it could be called to their attention, 
they would discipline the specialist immediately.

Senator W alcott. B y  immediate expulsion.
Mr. G ra y . Yes; yet it is done, and has been done, and there has 

been a lot of testimony here about it, from one man and another. 
The stock exchange, as far as I am informed, has taken no action. 

Senator C a r e y . Mr. Whitney does not know about it ?
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Whitney not only knows al>out it, because he is 

getting a copy of this testimony as fast as he can get it, but Mr. 
Whitney s auditors and men have checked up on every bit o f work 
we have done in New York City since we have been there. Mv men 
do not get out of a brokerage house 10 minutes when the "stock
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exchange auditors are there back of them. You might as well know 
that, privately and publicly. I  do not question their right to do it.

Senator Couzens . Mr. Gray knows that the stock exchange could 
not exist if  it did not permit these things. There would not be 
business enough to sustain it.

Mr. Gbay. Senator, my personal views are a little to the contrary.
I believe the stock exchange could exist and that these transactions 
could be properly conducted—that is, the people’s interest could be 
properly conducted.

(At this point Mr. Reass arose from the committee table to leave 
the room and the following occurred:)

Mr. G r ay . Will you find out if Mr. Fox can be here at 2 o’clock? 
We would like to have him here.

I believe it could be conducted and could be conducted on a 
proper plane, but it would eliminate organized gambling with inside 
information.

Senator C ouzens. I insist that there would not be enough business, 
if it was legitimate, to maintain the stock exchange.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou may be absolutely correct, Senator Couzens.
That is all.
Mr. S tevens . I  would just like to make the statement that never at 

any time, while we were members of the syndicate, or at any other 
time, have we as specialists ever given the exact information that was 
on any of our books, ever.

Senator C o uzens . May I ask the witness what he means by 
“ exact ” ? He must mean that he gave them inexact information.

Mr. G r a y . Will you answer Senator Couzens?
Mr. S tevens . I f  a commission-house broker, Senator Couzens, 

came and asked for the approximate market, or how he could buy
5.000 shares, I  would give him a rough estimate of what there was 
that he could get there. I never have given, or the firm has never 
given, the exact information as to what is on a specialist’s book.

Senator T o w n sen d . You mean you would not say that there were 
just 5,111 shares. You would say there were about 5,000?

Mr. S teven s . “ You could probably buy, at the present moment,
5.000 shares a point and a half up.” That is the way I  would answer 
the question of the commission-house broker.

Senator T o w n sen d . You might have 5,200?
Mr. Stevens. Absolutely.
Senator C ou zen s . Are you authorized, under the rules, to give 

them that information ?
Mr. S te v e n s . I believe you are; yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . The vice in this particular case, Senator, is that he was 

the one that was doing the dealing, and he was the one who knew 
the prices. He had the exact information. In other words, it is the 
system by which that is done, that we are interested in.

Will the representative from Taylor, Thorne & Co. take the 
stand, please?
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TESTIMONY OP WILLIAM J. GALLIGAN, BEPBESENTING TAYLOB,
THORNE & CO.

The C h a ir m a n . Y ou do solem nly swear that you w ill tell th e truth, 
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth  regarding the matter 
now under investigation b y  the com m ittee, so help you God?

Mr. G allic ax . I do.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Galligan, where do you reside?
Mr. G a llig an . Westfield, N. J.
Mr. G r a y . Are you a member of the brokerage firm o f  Taylor, 

Thorne & Co.?
Mr. G a llig an . N o, sir; I  am not.
Mr. G r a y . Were you?
Mr. G a llig an . I was employed by them at the time of 1927.
Mr. G r ay . I think it was at my suggestion that some one who was 

familiar with this matter come to Washington to explain it, that 
they asked you to come down ?

Mr. G a l lig a n . That is right.
Mr. G r a y . In what capacity were you employed by them, a t that 

time ?
Mr. G a l l i g a n . I  was in charge of their trading in this Fox Film* 
Mr. G r a y . You had three separate syndicates operating in Fox 

Film stock, in Taylor, Thorne & Co.’s office. Is that correct?
Mr. G a llig an . I think there were two in Taylor, Thorne, and 

one was W. R. K. Taylor & Co.—the last one.
Mr. G r ay . In other words, a change in the name of your firm?
Mr. G a l lig a n . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . That is right. I  ask you when the first s y n d i c a t e  was 

formed ?
Mr. G allig an . July 6, 1927.
Mr. G ray . And it operated up until what date ?
Mr. G a l lig a n . April 9, 1928.
Mr. G r ay . Have you a memorandum of the participators in  that

syndicate ?
Mr. G allig an . I have. You have a copy o f it.
Mr. G r ay . I have a copy of it; and I show you a paper th a t  I 

shall hand to the stenographer, and ask you to make comparison, and 
ask you whether or not this list shows the participators in th e  pool) 
the margin which they put up, the profit which they received, and  
the total amount that was paid back to them when th at p o o l was 
concluded. Will you look at that and tell me whether th at is  so ?

Mr. G allig an  (after examining paper). That is the comparison. 
Mr. G r a y . That is correct, is it?
Mr. G a l lig a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . I will offer this and ask that the stenographer put it 

upon the record, and in passing, I  direct your attention to the fact 
that there are participators in this pool under the name o f Kuser, 
9 or 10 different members of the family; that Mr. Kuser was a vice 
president—am I right?

Mr. G allig an . Director.
Mr. G r a y . Director of Fox Film, and had either 9 or 10 members 

of his family in this pool; that William Fox was the largest par
ticipator in this pool, and put up $120,000 as margin, made a profit 
of $84,723, and had returned to him $204,723; that another contribu
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tor was Nathaniel King, of the firm of Eisele & King, who had just 
one-half of the contribution that Mr. Fox had. I  ask you whether 
or not, Mr. Galligan, that Nathaniel King participation was King’s, 
Eisele & King’s, or Fox’s?

Mr. G alligan . I  really do not know.
Mr. G ray . Y ou do not know?
Mr. G alligan . N o, sir.
Mr. G r a y . That is one of the things I  want to ask Mr. Fox, because 

I do not know myself. But, as I have stated in other transactions, I  
am able to establish that he operated in King’s name, and the checks 
went over to him. Mr. Watson, the accountant, tells me that since 
I have talked with him—not to-day, I  mean, but since I have taken 
up this angle with him, it has been verified as belonging to Eisele & 
King, a brokerage house. Stevens & Legg, represented by Mr. 
Stevens, who was just on the stand, was a participator to the extent 
of a margin of $60,000.

Mr. G a l u g a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r ay . We even have here—what significance it has, I  do not 

know—the People’s Brewing Co., contributing to the extent of 
$24,000.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)

Fox Film Syndicate distribution account

Johanna Kuser________
Olivia Kuser.................
Walter G. Kuser______
Harry A. Brown______
Walter I. Clayton.........
Fred Kuser....................
K. V. Kuser, jr..............
Adela M. Kuser______
Bobert C. Kuser...........
William Fox__________
Nathaniel King_______
Taylor, Thorne & C o...
8tevens & Legg_______
C. 8. Payson..............
J. 8. Dean......................
T. R. Vreeland..........
C. F. Starbahn.............
W. H. Taylor...............
Peoples Brewing Co—
M. P. Cowles.............. .
A. R. Knser...................
f . M. Warburg........ .
Tobey & Kirk...............
A. G. Boesel..................
H. F. McConnell & Co. 
W. c .  Heppenheimer...
Wm. Bayne & Co_____
Wm. Russell.................
D. W. Maloy...........
J. L. Kuser....................
P. A. Foerderer............
J. 8. Rippel & Co.........

Total....................

Margin

$6, 000.00
2.400.00
2.400.00
2.400.00
1.200.00 
1,200.00 
1,200.00 
1,200.00 
1,200.00

120, 000.00
60,000.00
60,000.00
60,000.00
24.000.00
12.000.00 
12,000.00
6, 000.00
3.600.00

24.000.00 6,000.00
72.000.00
30.000.00
18.000.00 
12, 000.00 
12, 000.00 
12, 000.00
6, 000.00
6, 000.00
1. 200.00 
6, 000.00 
6, 000.0012,000.00

600,000.00

Profit

$4,236.15
1.694.46
1.694.46
1.694.46

847.32
847.32
847.32
847.32
847.32 

84,723.00
42.361.50
42.361.50
42.361.50
16.944.60
8.472.30
8.472.30
4.236.15 
2,541. 72

16.944.60
4.236.15 

50,833.80 
21,180.75 
12,706.45
8.472.30
8.472.30
8.472.30
4.236.15
4.236.15

847.32
4.236.15
4.236.15
8.472.30

423,615.57

Total

$10,236.15
4.094.46
4.094.46
4.094.46
2.047.32
2.047.32
2.047.32
2.047.32
2.047.32 

204,723.00
102.361.50
102.361.50
102.361.50
40.944.60
20.472.30
20.472.30
10.236.15 
6,141. 72

40.944.60
10.236.15 

122,833.80
51,180.75 
30,708.45
20.472.30
20.472.30
20.472.30
10.236.15
10.236.15
2.047.32

10.236.15
10.236.15
20.472.30

1,023,615.57

Mr. G r a y . I hand you another paper, and ask you whether or not 
thig represents a copy of the syndicate agreement that was signed 
by the participators in that pool ?
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Mr. Galugan. Yes, sir; it does.
Mr. Gray. I will oner that.
(The statement referred to is as follows:)

T aylob , T horne  & Co.,
July 6, is*t.

D e a r  Sir: We are forming an account, in which we shall participate, and 
of which we shall be the manager, for the purpose o f dealing in the class A 
stock of the Fox Film Corporation.

The account shall be terminated six months from the date hereof, with the 
discretion in the manager to continue same for an additional six months, or 
terminate same at any time in its discretion.

As the manager, we shall have the sole management and entire conduct 
o f the business and affairs o f the account with all usual powers, including 
the right, on behalf of the account, to make or procure loans and to pledge 
any of such stock, and/or obligations o f the account participants therefor, to 
pay all commissions and expenses of every nature, and for the account to 
purchase, sell, repurchase, resell, or hold shares o f the class A  stock o f  Fox 
Film Corporation, in such amount, at such price, and in such manner as we 
may deem advisable, and generally to act in all respects as, in our opinion, 
may be to the best interests o f the account, provided only that the account 
shall never at any one time own or be committed for a net long position in 
excess of 50,000 shares at an average cost price to the account not to exceed 
$60 per share.

The manager will form an advisory committee from the participants, will 
give such committee a weekly statement of the account, and will follow  any 
advice given by unanimous decision o f such committee in all matters in con
nection with handling the account.

The manager, notwithstanding its relation as such, as a participant in this 
account, shall enjoy all the rights and benefits granted to and imposed upon 
any other participant. It shall in no wise be liable for any error o f judgment, 
or mistake of law or fact, or failure of any party contracting with it to live up 
to his agreement, nor shall it be liable for anything save for its own failure 
to exercise good faith.

Upon the signing of this agreement, each participant shall be required to 
deposit immediately with the manager 25 per cent o f the total amount of 
his participation based upon the number of shares subscribed to by him at an 
average cost price of $60 per share; and each participant shall, at the request 
o f the manager, at any time, or from time to time during or upon the ter
mination of this account, take up and pay for in full at the cost thereof to 
the account, his percentage of any shares o f such class A stock held for the 
account, or for which it may be committed; and shall meet his other obliga
tions, if any, when called upon by the manager.

Stocks so taken up by the participants during the life o f the account shall 
be for carrying purposes only and shall be subject to recall by the manager 
at any time at the price so taken up.

This agreement shall be binding upon the respective participants, their suc
cessors, executors, administrators, and assigns, but no partnership relation 
shall arise herefrom.

The manager will make no charge to the account for its services In forming 
and managing his account, but it will charge to the account all the expenses 
incurred by it in connection with the formation of the account, the purchase, 
carrying, marketing, and sale of such stock, including legal expenses, interest 
charges, commissions, and the usual brokerage.

At the expiration of the account, the manager shall distribute to the par
ticipants prorata in proportion to their respective percentage interests therein, 
the shares or cash remaining in its hands, and the participants shall share 
prorata in such shares and the profits or losses of the account, after allowing 
for all expenses incurred by the manager, and the apportionment and distribu
tion by the manager of the said shares and profits or losses shall be conclusive 
upon the participants.

Your participation in this account, and the margin to be deposited by you 
upon the signing hereof, is set after the place for your signature in accepting 
tills agreement. 1 w

Please note your acceptance of this participation by signing the inclosed 
duplicate, of this letter and returning same to us

Yours very truly, ’ ______________
Number of shares,---------. Margin,______. ’ M tin a ° e r -
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Mr. G b a y . In this pool, I direct your attention to the fact that the 
manager is to make no charge to the account for its services in form
ing and managing the account, but will charge to the account all 
the expenses incurred by it in connection with the formation of the 
account, the purchase, carrying, marketing, and sale of such stock, 
and so iorth. That is correct, is it not ?

Mr. G alligan . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . And, of course, in addition to any participation that 

the firm itself may have, the firm, or its members, are paid the reg
ular brokerage commission. That is right, is it not ?

Mr. G a l l ig a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . Wherever there is a commission paid for operating the 

syndicate as its manager, it gets one plus the other. That is cor
rect?

Mr. G allig an . Correct.
M r. G r a y . I  w ill ask leave to  have that agreem ent filed o f record.
In this distribution there appears to have been a charge of bonuses 

to employees of $45,000. Will you tell me why Taylor, Thorne & 
Co., out of the money in this syndicate, paid its employees $45,000 ?

Mr. G a llig an . Well, it was their money to do with as they wanted.
Mr. G r a y . I suggest to you that it was not the money of Taylor, 

Thome & Co., but it was the money of the different participants 
in the syndicate.

Mr. G a l l ig a n . Mr. Gray, I  do not agree with that, because the 
participants agree to this charge.

Mr. G r a y . What did your employees do that justified you in pay
ing them a bonus of $45,000?

Mr. G a llig an . Worked until the wee hours of the morning------
Mr. G r a y . On this alone?
Mr. G a l lig a n . Breaking their necks to keep up with the work of 

that tremendously busy time.
Mr. G r a y . In other words, that work did not devolve on them on 

account of this syndicate alone?
Mr. G al lig a n . No.
Mr. G r a y . But on account of the busy market?
Mr. G a l l ig a n . That is right.
M r. G r a y . Y ou used $45,000 o f this syndicate’s m oney to  help pay  

your em ployees a bonus?
Mr. G a l lig a n . I do not think that is the correct way of stating it.
Mr. G r a y . In other words, you think you had the right to do it ?
Mr. G a l lig a n . It was the firm’s money to do with as they chose.
Mr. G r a y . Was it actually paid to your employees?
Mr. G al lig a n . It was actually paid, every dollar o f it, to our em

ployees.
Mr. G r a y . You were in the room when Mr. Stevens testified with 

respect to the $10,000 that he got, and you knew he was the specialist. 
Can you give us any better explanation of the $10,000 paia to him 
than the one he gave ?

Mr. G a l l ig a n . I  don’t think I  can, Mr. Gray.
Mr. G r a y . Did you have anything to do with the making of the 

payment to him?
Mr. G a l l ig a n . No ; I  did not have anything to do with it.
Mr. G r a y . Did you know about it?
M r. G a l l ig a n . I  knew about i t ;  yes.
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Mr. Gray. What was it for ?
Mr. G a l l ic  an . Just as he explained, for maintaining the market 

in this stock, for extraordinary work that he did in connection, with 
this account.

M r. G r a y . W h ic h  he could not have done i f  he had not been th* 
specialist?

Mr. G a l l ig a n . I would not say that.
Mr. G r a y . Why the hesitation?
M r. G a l u g a n . N o ; but i f  we had our own broker in  there--------
Mr. G ray . And he knew as much as the specialist, o f  course, he 

could have done the same thing?
Mr. G a l l ig a n . I f we had our own broker in there, and he spent 

his time in there, I  think he could have done just as well.
Mr. G r a y . Yes; i f  he had the same knowledge Mr. Stevens d id ?
Mr. G a l l ig a n . That is right.
Mr. G r a y . It is for that combination of knowledge plus ability 

that you paid the $10,000 ?
Mr. G a l u g a n . I do not think that the question of the knowledge 

is paramount, because, if knowledge is not abused, it is not material.
M r. G r a y . B u t knowledge is know ledge, and pow er, is it n o t—  

w ell, that is academic.
Mr. G a l l ig a n . It is academic.
Mr. G r a y . There is no use pressing that with you. Let me 

see how much additional information you have. You took stock, 
by the way, in this syndicate, from William Fox, did you not!

Mr. G a l l ig a n . I believe that is right.
Mr. G r a y . Twenty thousand shares under an option?
Mr. G a l l ig a n . I believe that is right.
Mr. G r a y . In other words, a part of the stock you used fo r  the 

purpose of your dealings came from William Fox?
Mr. G allig a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . I ask you whether or not you sent a letter out, that I 

am going to read to you—and I  want the committee to hear—under 
date of October 5,1927, while this pool was operating. [Beading:]

Dear Sirs: As the manager of the Fox Film Corporation, class A  common 
stock group, we wish to inform you, as a member, that we have obtained an 
option on 10,000 shares o f the class A common stock, at $72 a share, this 
option being contingent upon the average cost at which the account can 
purchase stock—being increased from $60 to $65 a share.

We believe that the said change in cost price Is advisable, not only to 
obtain this option, but also on account of the steady improvement o f  the 
company since the beginning of the 1927-28 season.

We, therefore, request that you authorize us to amend the latter part of 
the third paragraph of the Fox Film Corporation, class A, common stock group 
agreement, dated July 6,1927, so that it will read:

“  The account shall never at any one time own or be committed for  a net 
long position in excess o f 50,000 shares at an average cost price to the account 
not to exceed $65 per share.”

Will you sign the inclosed duplicate copy of this letter and return it to us 
at your earliest convenience, as our authorization for making this chance 
in the cost price of this stock. 8
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Very truly yours,
Taylor Thorne & Co., Manager.

I.
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Was that letter sent out ?
Mr. G alligan . Yes. The date of it, you said, was October 5. 

My cony is October 4.
Mr. G ray . Either one date or the other.
Mr. G alligan . One date or the other. It is the same letter.
Mr. G ray . At that time, your syndicate was being furnished with 

confidential information by William Fox as to the earnings of the 
companies during the time your syndicate was operating, is that 
true?

Mr. G alligan ; That is true.
Mr. G b a y . From week to week?
Mr. G alligan . T h at is true.
M r. G b a y . In  advance o f the tim e the public got it?
Mr. G alligan . That is true.
M r. G b a y . I  offer that letter and ask that that be made a part o f  

the record.
Do you know whether this option of 20,000 shares you got from 

Fox was his personal stock, or the company’s stock?
Mr. G allig an . I have not any idea.
Mr. G b a y . Do you know whether or not his interest in that 

pool------
Mr. G alligan . I  know that we got it from him personally.
Mr. G bay. D o  you know whether his interest in the pool was his, 

or whether it was the com pany’s ?
Mr. G alligan . All I  can tell you is that he signed for it. Who 

it was for, I  really don’t know.
M r. G b a y . That is all on that pool, is it not ?
Mr. G allig an . That is all on that pool.
Senator G oldsbobough. I would like to suggest that when we 

adjourn, we adjourn to meet in this room, at the hour you decide 
upon. That room of the Interstate Commerce Committee is very 
crowded. It is very much more pleasant here, and it takes very 
little time to get across from the Senate Office Building to the 
Capitol.

The C h a ir m a n . Are you all through, Mr. Gray ?
Mr. G b a y . I will have to ask you to come back, Mr. Galligan. I  

will have to ask you about the other pools.
The C h a ib m a n . We will adjourn to meet here at 2.30.
(Whereupon at 1 o’clock p. m. a recess was taken until 2.30 

o’clock p. m.)
AFTERNOON SESSION

Pursuant to the expiration of the noon recess the committee met 
and resumed the hearing in Boom 301, Senate Office Building, at 
2.30 o’clock p. m.

The C h a ib m a n . The committee will come to order.
Mr.. G b a y . Mr. Chairman, I  would like to have this gentleman 

sworn and have him put his statements on the record. I f  he wants 
to make a statement, I  think it should be under oath.

Senator W alcott. That is a good thing, Mr. Chairman.
119652—32—pt 3------15
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TESTIMONY OF BENJAMIN REASS, ATTORNEY F0RWILLIA1C FOX,
NEW YORK CITY

The C h a ir m a n . Y ou  do solemnly swear that you  w ill te ll the 
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth regarding the mat
ter that you are to testify  to  before the committee, so nelp you  God!

Mr. R eass. Yes, sir. Thank you. I  say that the reporter has 
handed to me------

The C h a ir m a n . Give your name and address and occupation for  
the record.

Mr. Gray. What is your business?
Mr. R eass. My name is Benjamin Reass. I  am a lawyer. My 

office is at 100 Broadway, New York.
I say that the reporter has handed to me a stenographic statement 

of a statement that was made by Mr. Gray to this committee, and 
I would like to read it to you as it came to me from the reporter a 
few minutes ago. Mr. Gray said:

I have just received a report, not only from my own physicians, that is, those 
who acted on behalf of myself as counsel for the committee, but Mr. FoS*s 
physician also, and they all say that they find nothing the matter with Mr. 
now; that he had a good night’s rest, and they see no reason why he could 
not come here; that the only thing that they know is his own statement that he 
is dizzy, but they find no indication* of it.

I immediately phoned Doctor Hornaday------
Senator B ulkley (interposing). When was that statement made, 

Mr. Reass?
Mr. Gray. This morning.
Mr. R eass. About 25 after 12 to-day while I  was in this room.
I immediately phoned Doctor Hornaday, a house physician o f the 

Mayflower Hotel, a gentleman whom I  never had the pleasure of 
meeting until yesterday morning about 9.30 when I  found him in 
attendance with Mr. Fox. I  phoned him from this building. He 
said to me that it is absolutely untrue; that he had not made any 
statement to that effect. He also said to me that the only statement 
he made was the one he had delivered to me this morning that was 
sent to me here while I  was in attendance on this committee.

I  then asked him with respect to the statement of the two phy
sicians that purported to have made a report on behalf of the com
mittee. He said those two physicians were there yesterday and con
firmed his diagnosis; that they were not there to-day, but that one 
of them had phoned to him.

Now, I say in the light of that situation that statement contained 
in this report is false.

Mr. Gray. Have you finished?
Mr. R eass. Yes, sir; that is all I  want to say about that, sir.
Mr. Gray. Did Doctor Hornaday tell you that it was Doctor 

Tewksbury that telephoned to him?
Mr. R eass. He did.
Mr. Gray. Did he tell you that he told Doctor Tewksbury iust 

exactly what I have reported there?
Mr. R eass. He did not. He said
Mr. Gray. What did he tell you he told Doctor Tewksbury?
Mr. R eass. He told me he told Doctor Tewksbury what he said m this report to me. J u
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Mr. Ghat. This morning ?

SeabSi Ygs.
Mr. G ray. What did he say to you he told Doctor Tewksbury?
Mr. R ea88. I  did not ask him  that.
Mr. G raj . Oh, you didn’t ask him ?
Mr. R eass. I didn’t question him. ,
Mr. G ray . Then when you state that the statement that I made is 

false, which was to the effect that all three doctors agreed that this 
man could come to-day, that he had had a good night’s rest; that his 
temperature was normal and that the only thing that he complained 
of was that he was dizzy, and that that was his own statement, you 
do not know whether Doctor Hornaday told Doctor Tewksbury that 
or not, do you?

Mr. R eass. I do not, of course.
Mr. G bay. A nd yet you com e here, when you are a lawyer, and 

have the temerity to make the statement that that statement that I  
made is false, when you do not know whether that is true or not—  
isn’t  that true?

Mr. R eass. I would say that the statement that you made which 
is reported here and which I read to you is untrue.

Mr. G b a y . And yet you do not know what the conversation be- 
tween Doctor Tewksbury and Doctor Hornaday was, do you ?

Mr. R eass. But I  know what Doctor Hornaday said, and Doctor 
Hornaday says it is not true, and he is here to swear to it.

Mr. G bay . Well, you put Doctor Hornaday on the stand i f  yon  
want to.

Mr. R e ass. Well, of course, I am going to. That is what I  
brought him here tor. That is all I  want to do, is to get Doctor 
Hornaday to take the stand.

Mr. G ray. I thought you were try in g  to  do som ething else.
Mr. R eass. Well, we will see about that. Doctor Hornaday.-

TESTIMONY OF DE. F. A. HORNADAY, WASHINGTON, D. CL

The C h a ir m a n . D o you solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,- 
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth regarding the matter that 
you are to testify to before the committee, so help you God?

Doctor H ornaday . I do.
Mr. G r a y . Doctor Hornaday, I  presume that you are a physician 

practicing in Washington?
Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . You are connected with the Mayflower Hotel?
Doctor H ornaday . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . Y ou know of your report of Mr. Fox’s condition yes

terday, o f course?
Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . Did you see him this morning?
Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . When?
Doctor H ornaday . First at 9 o’clock.
Mr. G r a y . Since?
Doctor H ornaday. Tw ice since.
Mr. G r a y . When did you see him last ?
Doctor H ornaday . A bout 1 o’clock.
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Senator W alcott. Where is he?
Doctor H o r n ad ay . He is in room 582 of the Mayflower Hotel.
Mr. G r a y . What is his condition now?
Doctor H ornaday . His condition is somewhat improved over yes

terday. He still complains of being dizzy. He has remained in bed. 
His temperature is normal, pulse is normal, and his blood pressure 
is normal, but he complains of the dizziness and of falling over and 
tendency to fall over when he gets out of bed.

Mr. G r a y . In other words, the only thing that you can find the 
matter with him is what he tells you is the matter with him; that is 
correct, is it not, Doctor?

Doctor H o r n a d a y . Well, no; what he tells me concerning his 
dizziness I have to accept.

Mr. G r a y . What else did you find to-day to be the matter with 
him yourself as a physician ?

D octor H ornaday . H e  has a m atter which he w ould prefer to  keep 
in confidence.

Mr. G r a y . Keep your voice up.
Doctor H ornaday . He has a matter which he would prefer giving 

in confidence. He is willing for me to state it publicly if he must, 
but would rather have it given in confidence.

Mr. G r a y . I  will not ask you to state anything that you as a 
^doctor have been advised by him as to his condition that he prefers 
to keep private. We are not interested in that. Whatever that may 
be, that is something that has been the matter with him all the time 
or for some time past, is it not?

Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . It is nothing that happened to him yesterday?
Doctor H orn ad ay . Nothing that happened to him yesterday, but 

it is the result of a long, continued condition.
Mr. G r a y . Yes; I  understand that.
Doctor H o r n ad ay . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . But to-day, Doctor, so that we may understand each 

other and the committee may be properly informed, the only thing 
that you know to be the matter with him is what he tells you is the 
matter with him; that is true, is it not?

Doctor H ornaday . No; it is not.
Mr. G r a y . Well.
Doctor H ornaday . We examined his urine last night and found it 

loaded with sugar.
Mr. G r a y . Yes.
Doctor H ornaday . He is a diabetic of some standing.
Mr. G r a y .  Yes.
Doctor H ornaday . And he has given me to-day a report which he 

had not turned over to me until to-day showing that a week ago he 
had a blood sugar of 334, which is a serious condition. I  have net 
taken a blood------

Mr. G r a y  (interposing). But that is nothing that happened to 
him yesterday?

Doctor H ornaday . N o.
Mr. G r a y . And it is possible that the dizziness and the other things 

that you did find the matter with him are the result of that condition J 
Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
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Mr. G ray . But to-day when you examined him and found that 
disease, he being a diabetic, from which he has been suffering, you 
find what?

Doctor H ornaday . I find that when he tells me the height of his 
blood sugar-----

Mr. G ray . Yes.
Doctor H ornaday. That if lie were my private patient over a  

period here in town he would be in the hospital right away until 
that blood sugar would be lowered.

Mr. G r ay . Yes.
Doctor H ornaday. H e  is at a point where i f  he is subjected to any  

mental, emotional, or nervous strain he is apt to  become a severe 
diabetic.

Senator W alcott. I s he taking insulin?
Doctor H ornaday. H e  is not.
Mr. G r ay . H ow  long has he had the condition ?
Doctor H ornaday . H e has this m orning been put on a rigid 

diabetic diet.
Mr. G r a y . H ow  long has he had the condition?
Doctor H ornaday . Several years.
Mr. G r a y . Several years?
Doctor H ornaday . Yes. But not blood sugar of this height.
Mr. G r ay . But, Doctor, as a matter of fact, from your examina

tion of him this morning and aside from the history that he has 
given you with reference to his diabetic condition, and aside from 
His statement to you that he is dizzy, you, from your examination, 
find nothing the matter with him, do you ?

Doctor H ornaday . Found sugar in his urine, which confirms his 
diabetic condition.

Mr. G r a y . Confirms his diabetic condition ?
Doctor H ornaday . His diabetic condition is such that, having re

gard only for him as my patient, I would be very much opposed to 
nis appearing where he would have severe nervous or mental strain.

Mr. G r a y . Yes. Did you talk to Doctor Tewksbury over the tele
phone?

Doctor H ornaday . I did.
Mr. G r a y . Suppose, instead of my asking you, you just relate to  

the committee your conversation with Doctor Tewksbury to-day.
Doctor H ornaday . I told Doctor Tewksbury, just as I  told in the 

certificate here, that I had seen him and his pulse and temperature, 
blood pressure, were normal, but he still complained of being dizzy; 
that while he was better. I  thought that he still was not in condition 
to be out of bed; that the tenderness over his gall bladder persisted 
and the tenderness over the appendix region persisted—not very 
great, but still he had those symptoms, and I  felt that he would be 
better off physically, if he could remain in bed to-day.

Mr. G r a y . That tenderness, of course, you learned of from his 
telling you about it?

Doctor H ornaday . N o ; by my—yes.
Mr. G r a y . Y ou can not do it otherwise?
Doctor H ornaday . H e  flinches.
Mr. G r a y . He flinches?
Doctor H ornaday . Yes, sir; he flinches.
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Mr. G r a y . In other words, it is the thing that he says and does 
that conveys that information to you?

Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . Did you not tell Doctor Tewksbury that he had a good 

night’s rest last night?
Doctor H ornaday . I  did.
Mr. G r a y . N o w , let me say to you frankly that the message came 

to me from Mr. Stock from Doctor Tewksbury to the effect that you 
had said that you saw no reason why he could not be here at 2 
o ’clock this afternoon.

Doctor H ornaday . There is a mistake somewhere, because I  did 
not say that. I  did not say that.

Mr. G r a y . All right; you think that he ought to be in a hospital? 
Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . And I suppose you think that he should have been 

there long ago?
Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
Mr. G r ay . You know, of course, that during the past few years 

while he has had this condition he has been—if he has told you 
that—active in business?

Doctor H o rnaday . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . Yes. You think, however, it might be a particular 

strain on him to come here and testify before this committee?
Doctor H ornaday . I  think this, that he probably has not had this 

high blood sugar all the time. As a matter of fact, it has been down. 
He gave me other reports showing it had been down two or three 
years ago, but he has not been treated for it. He has treated himself 
very largely, which he should not do, of course.

Mr. G ray . Has he been in a doctor’s hands?
Doctor H ornaday . He has not, except to have------
Mr. G r ay  (interposing). Not till he comes to Washington to 

testify?
Doctor H ornaday . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . I  see. That is all.
Well, that is the situation. Doctor Tewksbury, of course, told us 

there may have been—they are both reputable physicians. O f course, 
there is a possibility that he misunderstood Doctor Hornaday.

The C h a ir m a n . Let the record show that he has not been urged 
to come here to-day.

Mr. G r a y . N o ; nobody has disturbed him at all. All this fuss is 
being raised bv his lawyer.

Mr. R eass. Well, but all this is being broadcast. You know, I  told 
you quietly about the difficulty.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou are not the kind that anybody can tell anyth in g  
to  quietly. Y o u  fly off the handle when anybody starts ta lk in g  to 
you.

The C h a ir m a n . That is the end of that.
Mr. R eass. That is the end here, of course.
Mr. G r a y . Y ou are excused, if Mr. Fox is not, and I  want him 

to-morrow morning, if he is well enough to appear.
The C hairm an . Have you any testimony as to the condition of 

Mr. Foxs accountant, who is ducking this hearing ?
Mr. R eass. I  have not.
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The C h a ir m a n . Can’t you bring some doctors to show that he is 
not able to be here?

Mr. G ray . I  have had two detectives looking for him since day 
before yesterday, after Mr. Fox and his lawyer pledged me their 
word they would have him here.

Mr. R eass. Of course, there is no use of m y undertaking to 
continue.

Mr. G ray. Not a bit.
Mr. R eass. Not at all.
Mr. G b a y . Not a bit. I  just asked you if you would have him 

here.
Mr. R eass. Nobody would pay any attention.
The C hairman . That is all right; I  just asked you whether you 

could bring some doctors here to show that the accountant is not 
able to be here.

Mr. R eass. Nobody expects an answer to that question, of course.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Galligan.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM J. GALLIGAN, OF TAYLOR, THORNE & 
CO., WESTFIELD, N. J.—Resumed

Mr. G r a y . N o w , Mr. Galligan, there was, then, a second pool 
formed at the office of Taylor, Thorne & Co. ? Will you tell the com
mittee the dates during which that ran, please ?

Mr. G a llig an . We did not call them pools, Mr. Gray; we called 
them syndicate accounts.

Mr. G r a y . We understand that Mr. Whitney and a few other 
of you gentlemen in New York differentiate between a pool and a 
syndicate account, but some of the traders who make their money in 
these things frankly call them pools. But whatever name it was 
called by, won’t you tell us when it happened ?

Mr. G alligan . That was the one dated April 5 ,1928?
Mr. G r a y . Yes; and continued until August 31, 1928. That suc

ceeded the first pool. Did any of the profits or stock in the first 
pool pass into the second pool ?

Mr. G a l lig a n . I think that you will find that a great many mem
bers of the first syndicate account took a participation in the second 
account.

Mr. G r a y . Yes.
Mr. G a l lig a n . N o w , does that answer your question?
Mr. G r a y . Yes. Now, Stevens & Legg, the specialists, were in that 

second pool, were they not?
Mr. G a l lig a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . And they put up the margin o f $50,000?
Mr. G a l u g a n . Correct.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Fox was in that pool, was he not, Mr. William Fox? 

Don’t look for his name. He hid it under the name of Eiselle & 
King, didn’t he ?

M r. G a l u g a n . I  don’t know anything about Eiselle & King’s par
ticipation.

Mr. G r a y . Well, I  will prove that. I  will show the checks. 
Eiselle & King were in there for the participation in it, and a mar
gin of $200,000 was put up; is that not correct?

Mr. G a l u g a n . That is correct.
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Mr. Grat. That is correct. On the question of the figures; In  the 
first place, you bought 5.000 shares of class A  common stock o f  the 
Fox Film Corporation from the Haystone Securities Corporation, 
did you not?

Mr. G allig an . Yes, sir. _ .
Mr. G r a y . And the Haystone Securities Corporation is an affiliate 

of Hayden & Stone, a stock brokerage house in New York; isn’t that 
true?

Mr. G a l lig a n . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a t . And did you know that just immediately prior to the 

formation of your pool the Haystone Securities Corporation, or 
rather Hayden & Stone, had underwritten an issue of Fox Film?

Mr. G a l lig a n . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a t . And did you know that within four days after you 

arranged your syndicate the Hayden & Stone concern underwrote 
another issue of Fox Film in September of 1928? You closed on 
August 31.

Mr. G a llig an . That is the last one, is it not, that you are talking 
about?

Mr. G r a t . Yes; the $154,000.
Mr. G a l lig a n . Yes. That is correct.
Mr. G r a t . A s a matter of fact you had options on 50,000 shares of 

Fox Film from the Haystone Securities, did  you not, at different 
prices, ranging from 80 to 84*4?

Mr. G a l lig a n . Well, the 80 was a purchase.
Mr. G r a t . That was a purchase?
Mr. G a l lig a n . Yes.
Mr. G r a t . And options run 45,000 more from 80 to 84^?
Mr. G a l lig a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r a t . The pool, as a matter of fact, if you have your records 

there, please verify this, bought and sold so as to evenly balance the 
account 193,550 shares; is that correct?

Mr. G a llig an . I  did not count it up , but I im agine your auditors  
have.

Mr. G r a t . Yes; they have. You w ill accept that figure?
Mr. G allig an . Well, I  don’t know of any other figure. I  imagine 

it must be about right.
Mr. G r a t . Have you got the figure of the profit in the p o ol?
Mr. G a l l ig a n . I  nave that; yes, sir.
M r. Grat. The distribution amounted to how much money?
Mr. G a l lig a n . The margin returned, do you want that figure?
Mr. G r a t . No; the profit was $149,269.59?
Mr. G a l lig a n . That is probably correct, for the reason that two 

of the members of the pool took down stock instead of money. So 
that my figure in money here is slightly under your figure.

Mr. G r a t . In other words, the actual money was $122,959.93 ?
Mr. G a l lig a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r a t . And the distribution of the stock brought the profits 

up to one hundred and forty-nine thousand and some odd?
Mr. G allig an . That is right.
Mr. G r a t . There are one or two things I  would like to know about 

that. You know Mr. Bradford Ellsworth, don?t you?
Mr. G allig an . I  met him for the first time to-day.
Mr. O r a t . You knew h im  b y  reputation in New York?
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Mr. G alligan . I  knew o f  h im ; yes, sir.
Mr. G r ay . Y ou knew he was a trader ?
Mr. G a l u g a n . I  don’t know that I  could answer that. I  knew  

lie was connected down in the Street, and in  w hat capacity I  didn’t  
know.

Mr. G r ay . During the operation of this pool, does your record 
show that you gave a put to Mr. Ellsworth?

Mr. G allig an . I haven’t got that paper with me, but I  have recol
lections of a put that he did get.

Mr. G r ay . Yes. Now, so mat the committee may, if they do not 
understand what a put is, it means that you agreed to buy from Mr. 
Ellsworth within a certain time a certain amount of stock at a cer
tain price. That is true, isn’t it ?

Mr. G alligan . That is correct.
Mr. G r ay . And in this instance you gave Mr. Ellsworth the put at 

$90 a share, while the market was then about 81; isn’t that true ?
Mr. G allig an . I really can not answer that. I  think Mr. Ells

worth would really be better able to answer it.
Mr. G r a y . What I  would like to know is why a syndicate operat

ing in Fox Film stock that would go to Mr. Ellsworth and give him 
a put on 5,000 shares of the stock at $90 a share when the price of 
the stock was 81 and a fraction, or give him an opportunity to make 
on his put approximately we will say 8 points on 5,000 shares, or 
$40,000.

Mr. G allig an . Pardon me, Mr. Gray. What was the date of 
that put?

Mr. G r a y . June 11, 1928.
Mr. G a l lig a n . What was the price of the stock on the stock ex

change on that date?
Mr. G r a y . On that day—June 4 was the date of the put. June 11 

Was the date of its exercise.
Mr. G a llig an . What was the price of the stock on June 4, please*
Mr. G r a y . I am advised that it was in the low 80’s. I  direct youi 

attention to the fact that you had an option to purchase the stock 
from the Haystone Securities Corporation during that period of 
time from 80 80y2 to 84% and that the price range in June ran dur
ing the whole month from 72 to 89y2. What I  really want to know 
is why was he given a put? Why was one man given an opportunity 
to make that much money? What did he do for you, publicity?

Mr. G a l lig a n . No; not that I  know o f.
Mr. G r a y . What was it?
Mr. G a l lig a n . What I  want to know is what is the actual price 

of that stock the day that put was given, because------
Mr. G r a y . The actual price on the day he exercised it was $81 a 

share.
Mr. G a l lig a n . No; I am not talking about that; I  am talking 

about the day that he received it.
Mr. G r a y . I haven't the exact record and I do not want to guess 

at it, except to say to you that the price ranged and it went up from 
the beginning to the end of June from 72 to 89%. Therefore, it was 
much less than the price of the put. You can not answer why he 
got it, can you?
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Mr. G a l lig a n . No. It may not have been eight points difference 
though. I  do not think that you will find that the actual difference 
between the price at which the stock was selling the day the put was 
given and the price of the put was any eight points.

M r. G ray . I  know, but w hy was it given to h im ? I t  is an unusual 
th ing fo r  a syndicate to do. . . . . .

Mr. G al lig a n . Mr. Gray, I  had nothing to do with giving him 
that put.

Mr. G r a y . And your answer is you do not know?
M r. G a l lig a n . N o ; I  do not know.
Mr. G r a y . All right; we will ask him. Do you know Mr. Galli

gan, whether or not—you have told me you did not know whether 
the $200,000 subscription of Eisele & King was Fox’s—do you know 
whether or not one hundred and fifty thousand of that was taken 
down by Eisele & King and whether they allowed the other fifty 
thousand to pass into your third syndicate f

Mr. G al lig a n . Mr. Gray, you could tell that by our canceled 
checks.

Mr. Gray. Yes. Well, I  do not have your canceled checks, but I 
will offer in the record and if it is necessary I  will prove this fact 
a little later, because it has been admitted to'me by M r. Fox.  ̂ I  will 
offer a check of Eisele & King, dated September 7, 1928, which was 
eight days after this syndicate closed, to the order of William Fox. 
It is a check numbered 61710, Newark, N. J., drawn on the National 
Newark & Essex Banking Co., at Newark, N. J., for $150,000, which 
bears the indorsement by stamp “  For deposit only to the credit of 
William Fox.”

(The check submitted by Mr. Gray is here copied in the record in 
full, as follows:)

Eisele & Kino,
Investment Securities, 

Xcicark, N. JSeptem ber  7, 1928.
No. 61710

Pay to the order of William Fox Eisele & Kinjr 50,000 Dol’s 00 Cts 
Dollars National Newark & Essex Banking Co.. Eisele & King, Newark, N. J. 

$50,000.00.
(The above check is indorsed as follows:)

For deposit only. W i u i a i i  Few.
Also indorsement of the National City Bank of New York.
Mr. G r a y . And then I will offer in evidence—first let me ask the 

question: What was the profit out of this transaction to Eisele & 
King on that two hundred thousand subscription ?

Mr. G a llig an . $19,993.48.
Mr. G r a y . Therefore, I  offer a check for exactly that amount 

drawn on September 7, 1928, the same date as the other check. 
No. 61711, drawn on the National Newark & Essex Banking Co., at 
Newark, N. J ., to the order of William Fox, signed by Eisele & King, 
for exactly $19,998.48, which was the profit that Eisele & King made 
out of this syndicate transaction, bearing the indorsement by stamp 
“ For deposit only to the order of William Fox.'’

(The check submitted by Mr. Grav is here copied into the record 
in full, as follows:)
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E tshle & K in o .

I n v e s t m e n t  Se c u r it ie s ,
No. 81711. XciParlc. 2i. J., September 7,1928.

Pay to the order of William Fox fCioele & King 19993 Dol’S
48 Cts Dollars.

E is e l e  & K in o .
National Newark & Essex Banking Co., Newark, N. J.
$19,992.48.
(The above check is indorsed:)

For deposit only.
W i l l i a m  Fox.

Also by the National City Bank of New York.
Mr. Ghat. Now, all that lvuser family were in that pool, were they 

not, or the most of them ?
Mr. G alligan . Well, there was quite a few of them.
Mr. G r a y . And Hayden, Stone & Co. were in that pool, too, were 

they not?
Mr. G allig an . I  just can not find any record o f that.
Mr. G r a y . That is at the bottom of your list.
Mr. G allig an . Wait a minute now—yes.
Mr. G r a y . Now I show you what purports to be a copy of the 

syndicate agreement in that case and ask you whether that is a cor
rect copy. I  am wrong—Senator Bulkley directs my attention to 
the fact that the check which I said was one hundred and fifty thou
sand is not one hundred and fifty thousand; that the thing which I 
took for a one is a part of the machinery of the stamp, and the 
check is fifty thousand. I will show the remainder of that two 
hundred thousand deposit, when I come to it, went into the third 
syndicate for the benefit of Fox, but I am mistaken as to the amount.

Mr. G a llig an . That is the copy that was made up.
Mr. G r a y . I will offer and ask to have placed in the record a copy 

of the syndicate agreement in that case.
(The document presented by Mr. Gray is here printed in the 

record in full, as follows:)
FOX F IL M  CORl'OKATIdN CLASS A  COMMON STOCK TRADING GROUP

A p r il  4. 1928.
Confidential.

Dear Sirs : We are forming a group, in which we will participate and of 
which we will be manager, to purchase and sell, in the market or otherwise, 
exchange, or otherwise trade in, and make contracts in reference to capital 
stock of Fox Film Corporation class A common stock.

We have agreed to purchase for the group 5,000 shares of the class A 
common stock of Fox Film Corporation, at $80 per share, and in consideration 
for so doing are to receive, without expense to the group, options on the class 
A common stock of the Fox Film Corporation at the following prices:

r.,000 shares---------------------------- 83
Do________________________83%
Do________________________84
Do------------------------------------84%

5,000 shares----------------------------80%
Do_______________________ 81
Do___________ _____ ______21 %
Do_______________________ 82
Do_______________________ 82%

The group is to be formed for an aggregate maximum liability of 75,000 
shares and is to continue for a period of six months from the date hereof, 
with the right on the part of the managers to terminate the same at any time 
in their discretion. The members of the group shall be Uable for the losses 
and expenses of, and shall be entitled to participate in the net profits of the 
group (subject to the distribution of such portion thereof to Taylor, Thorne &
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Co. as is hereinafter provided) pro rata in proportion to their respective 
interests in the group. Members of the group shall, upon 24 hours* notice 
from the managers, from time to time, pay for and/or take up at the then 
net cost to the group, all or any part of their respective portions of securities 
acquired for the group account. All such securities taken up prior to the 
termination of the group shall be for carrying purposes only and shall remain 
subject to recall and disposition by the managers during the life o f the 
group.

The members of the group shall also be obligated, on like notice from the 
managers, to advance their pro rata share of any margin required as col
lateral under any loan arrangements effected by the managers to carry any 
securities in the account; and in this respect the managers are h e r e w i t h  
making an initial call for margin equivalent to $10 a share on the maximum 
commitment of each participant.

Any member of the group may, if he so desires, elect to carry his pro rata 
share of the group securities, and to the extent that he does so shall n o t  
be liable i n  connection with any loan arrangements effected by the m a n a g e r s  
for carrying the balance of such securities.

As compensation for services rendered in connection with the formation 
and management of the group, Taylor, Thorne & Co. (irrespective of its 
participation as a member of the group) shall be entitled to receive, on termina
tion of the group, 10 per cent of the net profits of the group as determined by 
the managers, the balance of the net profits of the group, whether represented 
by cash or securities, to be divided among the members of the group pro rata 
in proportion to their respective interests therein. It is understood that 
in determining the net profits of the group any securities then distributable 
to the members of the group will be appraised by the managers at the then 
market value, and that such determination of the net profits shall be con
clusive. In case, on the termination of the group, there shall remain any 
securities in the group account to be distributed to the members thereof, 
Taylor, Thorne & Co. shall have the right at its option, in lieu of receiving 
10 per cent of the net profits as aforesaid, to take such securities upon 
payment of the then net cost thereof to the group account.

The managers will form an advisory committee of participants, consisting 
of a representative of Hayden, Stone & Co., and Mr. Nathaniel King, and 
Col. A. R. Kuser. The managers can call upon the members of this com
mittee for their advice on any and all matters in connection with the handling 
of this account.

The managers will have full power to act in all group matters, including 
power to determine if and when and to what extent any option contracts shall 
be entered into or exercised, and to determine at what price or prices, in 
what amounts, at what times, and in what manner shares of the above* 
mentioned stocks or receipts therefor shall be acquired or disposed of, whether 
in the market or at public or private sale or by special agreement. The 
managers are also expressly authorized to borrow or themselves advance 
moneys without notice for any of the purposes of the group, and to pledge as 
security therefor any of the assets of the group and/or the obligations of the 
members of the group.

The participant further agrees that if, during the life of this group, he 
desires to sell any of his holdings not included in the group account, he will 
do so only through the group account.

In the event of the default of any member or his failure to comply with the 
terms of this agreement, the managers shall have the right to exclude him 
from further participation hereunder and to sell and dispose of his interest 
in the group at public or private sale, in any manner for the account of the 
group; but such members shall not thereby be released from his obligation 
hereunder. A default by one member shall in no way release another from 
his full obligation, and any loss resulting from such default shall be charged 
to the group as a group expense.

Nothing herein contained shall constitute the members of the group partners 
with the managers or with one another, or render them liable to contribute 
more than their ratable amount as herein provided, or render the managers 
liable for the subscription or default of any member.

Any notice hereunder from the managers to any member shall be deemed 
to have been duly given if mailed or telegraphed to such member, directed 
to the address furnished by him.
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We confirm tliat we have allotted to you a participation of 5,000 shares in 
the group above described, subject to your immediate acceptance, to be executed 
on a duplicate of this letter inclosed for the purpose.

Very truly yours, -------------------- »
Managers.

Hie foregoing is hereby approved and accepted.
Mr. Gkay. I ask you whether or not that paper that I hand you is 

a true copy of the option given by these pools to the Haystone Securi
ties Corporation.

Mr. G a lligan . That looks like the copy that was made up in my 
office.

Mr. G ray. I have that and ask that that be compiled in the record,. 
The Chairm an. There* being no objection, it will be made a part o f  

the record with the other papers that counsel has requested go in.
(The last document presented by Mr. Gray is here printed in the 

record in full, as follows:)
A p r i x  4, 1928.

Deab Sirs: The undersigned, as managers of “ Wesco Corporation stock— 
Pox Film Corporation class A common stock, purchase group,” confirm the sale 
to you on March 29, 1928, of 5,000 shares of class A common stock of Fox 
Film Corporation (hereinafter culled stock) at a price equal to $80 per share, 
for Immediate delivery against payment to us in New York funds.

As such managers we also confirm the grant to you on March 29, 1928, of the 
following options, namely:

(а) An option to purchase from us 5,000 shares of stock at $80.50 per share, 
at any time on or before June 10,1928; and

(б) In case such 5,000 shares of stock are so purchased, a further option to 
purchase 5,000 additional shares of stock at $81 per share at any time on or 
before July 10, 1928 ; and

(e ) In case such 10,000 shares of stock are so purchased, a further option 
to purchase 5,000 additional shares of stock at $81.50 per share at any time 
on or before August 10, 1928; and

(d) In case such 15,000 shares of stock are so purchased, a further option 
to purchase 5,000 additional shares of stock at $82 per share at any time on or 
before September 10, 1928; and

(e) In case such 20,000 shares of stock are so purchased, a further option to* 
purchase 5,000 additional shares of stock at $82.50 per share at any time on o r  
before October 10, 1928; and

(f)  In case such 25,000 shares of stock are so purchased, a further options 
to purchase 5,000 additional shares of stock at $83 per share at any time on or 
before November 10, 1928; and

(g) In case such 30,000 shares of stock are so purchased, a further option to 
purchase 5,000 additional shares of stock at $83.50 per share at any time on or 
before December 10, 1928; and

(h) In case such 35,000 shares of stock are so purchased, a further option to 
purchase 5,000 additional shares of stock at $84 per share at any time on or 
before January 10, 1929: and

« )  In case such 40,000 shares of stock are so purchased, a further option to 
purchase 5,000 additional shares of stock at $84.50 per share at any time on or 
before February 10, 1929.

In case any such option is exercised by you, we will make delivery of the 
shares called for thereby to you at the office of Hayden, Stone & Co., No. 25 
Broad Street, New York City, against payment therefor in funds payable 
through the New York Clearing House.

If the foregoing expresses the understanding between us, kindly sign in the 
space provided below and return the inclosed copy of this letter to us.

Very truly yours,
Haystone Securities Corporation.

Managers of Wesco Corporation stock, Fox Film Corporation class A common 
stock, purchase group.

Confirmed.
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Mr. Gray. In order to complete the record—you may or may not 
know anything about the matter—I am offering a letter which can 
be properly identified as W. R. K. Taylor & Co., letter dated June 15, 
1928, to Eisele & King, which was while this pool was in operation, 
to whom Fox was covering his transactions.

(The letter referred to and read from by Mr. Gray is here printed 
in the record in full, as follows:)

W. R. K. T a y i x w  & Co.,
M essrs. E i s e l e  & K in g , New York, June 15, 1928.

Newark, N. J.
G e n t l e m e n  : We wish to advise that we are to-day in receipt o f  a c h e c k  in 

the amount of $100,000 from Mr. William Fox and we inclose herewith copy oi 
our letter to him as acknowledgment of same.

Very truly yours, J. J- Hetnbioh.
Mr. Gray. He was associated with your firm, was he not?
Mr. Galligan. That is right.
Mr. Gray. And then another letter, dated June 15, 1928, the same 

day, to Mr. William Fox [reading] :
We acknowledge receipt of your communication, inclosing check for $100,000 

which you forwarded to us as per the request of Mr. King.
We wish to advise that we have credited this check to the Fox Film class A 

•common stock group, account of Messrs. Eisele & King, being their additional 
margin of $10 a share on their participation on 10,000 shares in the said group. 

Very truly yours,
W. R. K. Ta.\xob & Co. 

Those, I think, definitely identify that Eisele & King transaction 
with Fox.

(The letter last submitted and read from by Mr. Gray is here 
printed in the record in full, as follows:)

J u n e  15, 1928.
M r. Wiluam F o x ,

New York, N. Y.
D e a b  Siks: We acknowledge receipt of your communication, inclosing check 

for $100,000, which you forwarded to us as per the request of Mr. King.
We wish to advise that we have credited this check to the Fox Film class A, 

common stock group, account of Messrs. Eisele & King, being their additional 
margin of $10 a share on their participation on 10,000 shares in the said group. 

Very truly yours,
W. R. K. T aylor & Co.

Mr. Gray. Then there was a third syndicate, Mr. Galligan?
Mr. Galligan. That is right.
Mr. Gray. By the way, these syndicates, of course, were operated 

purely and simply for the purpose of making money, were they not ?
Mr. Galligan. No, sir; they were operated for the purpose of 

keeping a good market in the stock. The money of the firm was 
put in there with other participants because they felt that they had a 
situation that offered a good investment.

Mr. Gray. Of course, you were not averse to taking profits?
Mr. Galligan. Hardly.
Mr. Gray. No; but your statement is that the purpose of the 

syndicate was to keep the market up?
Mr. Galligan. Not to keep the market up.
Mr. Gray. To keep a good market?
Mr. Galligan. To keep a good market.
Mr. Gray. All right.
Mr. Galligan. In other words, the sponsorship of the stock.
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Mr. Gray. I will come back and ask you about that, what you mean 
by that, but I want to get this first.

Mr. Fox was then distributing this stock to the public, was he not?
Mr. Galligan. He sold some stock through us.
Mr. Gray. Well, he was generally distributing it to the public?
Mr. Galligan. Not generally distributing. I can not quite agree 

on that term.
Mr. Gray. Well, he was distributing it to the public, then? I will 

take the word “ generally ” out,
Mr. Galligan. He was; through us.
Mr. Gray. Through you. And at the same time you were main

taining a good market ?
Mr. G alligan. Yes, sir.
Mr. Gray. In order that you might get a proper price for the stock 

you were distributing it to the public?
Mr. Galligan. Not necessarily. We might------
Mr. Gray (interposing). Well, then, I wish you would tell this 

committee, when you say you were maintaining a good market and 
you were assuming the sponsorship for the stock, just exactly wrhat 
you mean, in plain language, so that we can understand it.

Mr. Galligan. I mean this, that after all, the general market situa
tion is governed by conditions at that particular time. I mean that 
if some news of importance, whether of domestic or international 
importance, was announced to cause the stock market to react, this 
account that we were operating for stood ready to protect the market 
by buying stock each quarter per cent down.

Mr. Gray. And to keep it from reacting as it would otherwise 
naturally react to the news that you talk about— right ?

Mr. G alligan. Well, to keep it from wide fluctuations.
Mr. Gray. Now, why did you want to keep it from wide fluc

tuations ?
Mr. G alligan. In the first place------
Mr. Gray (interposing). Let me see if I can give you the answer 

to it. So that Fox might distribute to the public at the proper price ?
Mr. Galligan. No; I would not say that.
Mr. Gray. Well, then, you give me the proper answer instead of 

niy hunting for it.
Mr. G alligan. I would not say that, Mr. Gray. The people who 

went into these syndicate accounts put their money up with us and 
were willing to buy the stock.

Mr. Gray. I am not talking about the sales to them. They were 
all interested in the proposition.

Mr. G alligan. No; I am talking about the purchases for the 
account.

Mr. Gray. Oh, yes; go ahead.
Mr. Galligan. And regardless of what transpired after that they 

were willing to make a purchase of that stock at certain times as the 
market needed protection?

Mr. Gray. If the natural reaction had taken place and you had 
not assumed the sponsorship and kept a good market, why, Fox 
Theaters or Fox Films, either one, when they were selling their stock, 
would never have been able to get the price from the stock that they 
did get, would they ?

Mr. Galligan. Mr. Gray, I  think that is problematical.
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Mr. G ray . Problematical?
Mr. Galligan. I think so.
Mr. Gray. In  other words, you think if the market dropped five 

points you could still get five points higher out of the public s ^
Mr. G a llig a n . When you say we could get “ out of the public,’ 

what do you mean ?
Mr. G ray . Well, now, let me take a concrete illustration : Y o u  are 

handling certain o f these stocks in the—Fox calls it m anipulation;
I will prove that a little while later—but you are handling certain 
of these stocks in your sponsorship and you desire to keep a good 
market at a price around 84. Some news comes out that would cause 
a natural reaction in the market; and the news, if you did not keep 
up your sponsorship, might cause Fox stock to drop to 78. I f  it 
dropped to 78, you could not sell any to the public for 84, could you? 

Mr. G alligan. We would not attempt to sell any.
Mr. Gray. Of course you wouldn’t, but you could not. Answer 

me that, yes or no—you could not, could you ?
Mr. Galligan. We would not attempt to.
Mr. G r a y . No; but by keeping your market good and k e e p in g  

up your sponsorship you can maintain the price at 84 and stop that 
natural reaction or wide fluctuation, whichever you choose to call it, 
down to 78; and you can still continue to sell Fox Film to the public 
for 84, can’t you ?

Mr. Galligan. No, sir.
Mr. Gray. All right, then; I guess I am wrong in all my logic 

and reasoning. We will let it go at that. That is the best explana
tion you can give this committee of what you call sponsorship and 
keeping a good market, is it ?

Mr. Galligan. Well, I will elucidate a little more if I have not 
made it clear enough.

Mr. Gray. Go ahead.
Mr. Galligan. When these accounts were formed each participant 

signed a liability of a certain amount. He was willing to put his 
money into that security and, if necessary, keep it indefinitely. No 
one knows at the inception of one of these accounts what the course of 
the market is liable to be, because it is governed entirely by factors 
beyond the control of any individual or group.

Mr. Gray. Go ahead. I  am waiting for the explanation of what 
keeping the good market and sponsorship means, and the effect of 
it and the purpose of it.

Mr. Galligan. Well------
Mr. G ray  (after a pause). In other words, if it is not w hat I  said, 

you tell what you think it is or admit that it is what I  said a n d  we 
are through.

Mr. Galligan. No; I  can not admit what you said, Mr. Gray. 
Mr. Gray. I  know it is pretty tough to do it. So I  am w aiting 

for you to tell me what you think it is.
Mr. G a llig a n . No ; it is not a question of being pretty tough to 

do it ; it is a question of getting the right answer for you.
Mr. G r a y . All right; we will wait for you.
Mr. Galligan. When you say that by our buying, holding the 

market up, it enables us to sell stock at a higher price than we other- 
1 d° n°t agree with that explanation.

Mr. Gray. You do not think th at is just a natural, proDer 
statement? ^

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1027

Mr. G a llig a n . I  do not, sir.
Mr. G r a y . That one follows after the other as day follows the 

night?
M r. G alligan . I  don’t  think so.
Mr. G r ay . All right.
Mr. G alligan . For the reason that it is possible after a purchase 

is made for an account that you are unable to sell it due to general 
market conditions. When I  say general market conditions, we all 
know that the market is controlled by economic factors.

Mr. G r ay . The New York Stock Exchange? And the market------
Mr. G alligan  (interposing). The market; the market I  am talk

ing about.
Mr. G r a y . It may enter into it somewhat, but from what we have 

discovered down here that has got very little to do with it.
Mr. G allig an . W e ll , I  don’t  think so.
Mr. G r a y . Well, come back and tell me again—we haven’t got 

it yet—what you mean by keeping a good market and assuming a 
sponsorship for the stock.

Mr. G al lig a n . By keeping a good market I  mean being in a 
position to buy or sell at any time.

Mr. G r a y . W hichever you need to do in order to keep the market 
from either going up too far or down too f a r ; is that righ t?

Mr. G allig an . Not—I  won’t say to keep it from going up too 
far or down too far, because that process is liable to happen anyway. 
It might go down. I can not stop it from going down.

Senator B rookhart. Were you buying and selling both at the 
same time?

Mr. G a llig an . No—well, I  mean there are intervals between. 
They are not done simultaneously. Is that what you mean, Senator?

Mr. G r a y . T o answer Senator Brookhart, in these pools you sell 
exactly the same amount you buy.

Mr. G a llig an . Yes.
Mr. G ray . Certainly you do.
Mr. G allig an . Yes; that is right.
Mr. G r a y . So that when you quit you balance your accounts. So 

I guess that is the best you can tell us about that.
Now, I take you to the third pool. The third pool, the date of the 

operations is what?
Mr. G allig a n . April 5,1928, to August 31,1928.
Mr. G r a y . No; that is the second one.
Mr. G al lig a n . Here, I  have it. August 31, 1928, to October 30, 

1928.
Mr. G r a y . In other words, the day you closed your second syndi

cate you started No. 3 one; is that right?
Mr. G a l lig a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . N ow  tell me first o f all whether or not—we have seen 

that $50,000 came out to Fox in the Eisele & King transaction in the 
second syndicate—whether or not you find $150,000 remaining in the 
third syndicate in the name of Nathaniel King.

Mr. G al lig a n . There is one hundred and fifty thousand in the 
name of Nathaniel King, that is right.

Mr. G r a y . And the participators there were pretty much the 
participators that were in the other, were they not ?

Mr. G alligan . Yes. they were.
119852— 32— 1*T 3------ 1G
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M r. G r a y . There are some changes?
Mr. G a l lig a n . There are some changes, but for most part they 

were the same.
Senator B rookhart . Why do you close the old  pool and start a

new one? .
Mr. G a l u g a n . Well, I  believe that the old one expired by lim ita 

tion. .
Senator B rookhart . That was just by agreement, was it not*
M r. G a l u g a n . Just a second, Senator, and I  will answer that 

question for you. [After referring to papers.] The second one had 
not expired, but it had balanced its position and stopped. So there 
was not any need of continuing it. Probably some of the partici
pants wanted to get out. There might be several reasons for it, and
we just------

Mr. G r a y . Just quit and started a new one?
Mr. G a l lig a n . Closed it and started a new one. There are some 

changes in the participants in the other account that started the 
same day.

Mr. G r a y . In the distribution you charged $5,000 for the expense.
It was a round figure and no itemization of it. What was that for, 
do you know?

Mr. G a l u g a n . It went into our profit and loss account, d id  i t  not, 
Mr. Gray?

Mr. G r a y . It was charged as $5,000 expense against the syndicate. 
That is the only thing that we have.

Mr. G a l u g a n . Yes; but I  think it went into the profit and: loss 
account.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou mean by that that you took $5,000 out of the funds 
to put in your charge that you may have spent that you d id  not 
otherwise detail in the report?

Mr. G a l u g a n . I do not believe that is the explanation.
Mr. G r a y . Well, you make the explanation then, please.
Mr. G al lig a n . Which account are you talking about?
M r. G r a y . I  am talking about this third syndicate, w hich con tain s  

an item o f  $5,000 that your firm took fro m  the m oneys and ch a rged  
it just to expense. I  want to  know  w hat it  means.

Mr. G a l u g a n . Might I ask the question of whether that did not 
appear as a credit in our P. & L. account?

Mr. G r a y . It appears as a credit in your distribution to your firm. 
Mr. G a l u g a n . Yes; that is right.
Mr. G ray . In other words it charged the syndicate $5,000 for 

expense ?
Mr. G a l u g a n . Pardon me; I  don’t think it is charged.
Mr. G r a y . Oh, Yes; it was charged to the syndicate and credited 

to your firm.
Mr. G a l u g a n . The reason I  bring this up is this, th at w e h a d  a

participation with Hayden-Stone in one of those------
Mr. G r a y  (interposing). I  am coming to that. That is some

thing separate. I  am going to ask you about that. It has nothing to 
do with this. I f  you can not explain it, say so.

Mr. G a l u g a n . I  really don’t know.
Mr. Gray . All right. Now, as a matter of fact, that syndicate 

stepped into the Haystone Securities Corporation’s underwriting o f
154,000 shares in September of 1928 of the Fox Film stock and made
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a profit from their interest in the underwriting of $25,000; isn’t that 
correct?

Mr. G alligan . That is right.
Mr. Gray. Yes. In other words, William Fox was a partici

pator—I want the committee to get this—William Fox was a par
ticipator in the underwriting syndicate of the Haystone Securities 
Corporation, for which they were paid over six hundred and some 
odd thousand dollars for doing practically nothing, he receiving a 
profit of at least 66, and we figure it $81,000 from that, and then 
William Fox had $150,000 participation in this pool of Tay’.or- 
Thome’s or W. R. K. Taylor & Co., which pool that he was in
terested in was also interested in the Haystone Securities Corpora
tion underwriting and made $25,000 out of that in addition to go 
to this syndicate or pool for purposes of distribution—that is cor
rect, isn’t it?

Mr. G allig an . That is correct.
Mr. Gray. All right.
Mr. G allig an . I think there was a big liability in that commit

ment.
Mr. G bay . You mean there might have been?
Mr. G al lig a n . You sign up for it, Mr. Gray.
Mr. G hay. Yes.
Mr. G allig an . And if the stockholders do not take it, you are 

responsible for it.
Senator W alcott. Was that commitment a firm underwriting?
Mr. G allig an . A s far as our firm was concerned ?
Senator W alcott. No; as fa r  as Hayden-Stone was concerned?
Mr. G al lig a n . Oh, je s .
Mr. G ray . I  am going to put Hayden-Stone’s representative and 

a member of the firm on the stand and ask him all about that.
Senator W alcott. Did your firm have a firm underwriting?
M r. G alligan. W e  had a part o f  it.
Senator W alcott. Participation?
Mr. G alligan. Participation in the Hayden-Stone underwriting.
Mr. G ray . Now, I  show you what purports to be a copy  o f  the 

agreement in that syndicate and ask you  whether that is a correct 
copy.

Mr. G alligan . That looks like a copy  that was prepared in our 
office.

Mr. G ray . I  ask that this be made a part o f  the record.
The Chairman. Without objection, it will be so ordered.
(The document here submitted by Mr. Gray is printed in the 

record in full, as follows:)
FOX FILM CORPORATION CLASS ▲ COMMON STOCK TRADING GROUP 

(Confidential)
August 31, 1928.

Dhah Sib : We are forming a group, of which we will be managers, to pur
chase and sell, in the market or otherwise, exchange, or otherwise trade in, and 
make contracts in reference to capital stock of Fox Him Corporation class A 
common stock.

We have agreed to purchase for the group 10,520 shares of the class A com
mon stock of the Fox Film Corporation at $91 per share, and in consideration 
for so doing, are to receive, without expense to the group, options on the class 
A common stock of the Fox Film Corporation at the following prices. 7.500 
shares at 91%.
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The group is to be formed for an aggregate maximum liability of 75,000 
shares and is to continue for a period of six months from the date hereof, with 
the right on the part of the managers to terminate the same at any time in their 
discretion. The members of the group shall be liable for the losses and ex
penses of, ami shall be entitled to participate in, the net profits of the group 
(subject to the distribution of such portion thereof to W. R. K. Taylor & Co. 
as is hereinafter provided), pro rata in proportion to their respective Interests 
in the group. Members of the group shall, upon 24 hours notice from the man
agers, from time to time, pay for and/or take up at the then net cost to the 
group, all or any part of their respective portions of securities acquired for the 
group account. All such securities taken up prior to the termination of the 
group, shall be for carrying purposes only and shall remain subject to recall 
and disposition by the managers during the life of the group.

The members of the group shall also be obligated, on like notice from the 
managers, to advance their pro rata share of any margin required as collateral 
under any loan arrangements effected by the managers to carry any securities 
in the account, and in this respect the managers are herewith making an Initial 
call for margin equivalent to $15 a share on the maximum commitment o f each 
participant.

Any member of the group may, if he so desires, elect to carry his pro rata 
share of the group securities, and to the extent that he does so shall not be 
liable in connection with any loan arrangements effected by the managers for 
carrying the balance of such securities.

As compensation for services rendered in connection with the formation and 
management of the group, W. R. K. Taylor & Co. (irrespective of its participa
tion as a member of the group) shall be entitled to receive on termination of 
the group, 10 per cent of the net profits of the group as determined by the 
managers, the balance of the net profits of the group, whether represented by 
r>agh or securities, to be divided among the members of the gAoup pro rata in 
proportion to their respective interests therein. It is understood that in de
termining the net profits of the group, any securities then distributable to the 
members of the group will be appraised by the managers at the then market 
value, and that such determination of the net profits shall be conclusive. In 
ease, on termination of the group, there shall remain any securities in the 
group account to be distributed to the members thereof, W. R. K. Taylor & Co. 
shall have the right, at its option, in lieu of receiving 10 per cent of the net 
profits as aforesaid, to take such securities upon payment of the then net cost 
thereof to the group account.

The managers will form an advisory committee of participants, consisting 
of Mr. W. It. K. Taylor and Mr. Nathaniel King. The managers can call upon 
the members of this committee for their advice on any and all matters In 
c o n n e c t i o n  with the handling of this account.

The managers will have full power to act in all group matters, including 
power to determine if and when and to what extent, any option contracts 
shall be entered into or exercised, and to determine at what price or prices, 
in what amounts, at what times, and in what manner, shares of the above- 
mentioned stocks or receipts therefor shall be acquired or disposed of, whether 
in the market or at public or private sale or by special agreement. The 
managers are also expressly authorized to borrow, or themselves advance, 
moneys without notice, for any of the purposes of the group, and to pledge 
as security therefor any of the assets of the group and/or the obligations o f  the 
members of the group.

The participant further agrees that if, during the life of this group, he desires 
to sell any of his holdings not included in the group account, he will do so 
only through the group account.

In the event of the default of any member or his failure to comply with 
the terms of this agreement, the managers shall have the right to exclude Mm 
from further participation hereunder and to sell and dispose of his interest 
in the group at public or private sale, in any manner for the account of 
the group but such members shall not thereby be released from his obligation 
hereunder. A default by one member shall in no way release another from 
his full obligation, and any loss resulting from such default shall be charsed 
to the group as a group expense.

Nothing herein contained shall constitute the members of the group partners 
with the managers or with one another, or render them liable to contribute 
more than their ratable amount as herein provided, or render the managers 
liable for the subscription or default of any member.
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Any notice hereunder from the managers to any member shall be deemed 
to have been duly given if mailed or telegraphed to such member, directed 
to the address furnished by him.

We confirm that we have allotted to you a participation of 10,000 shares 
in the group above described, subject to your immediate acceptance, to be 
executed on a duplicate of this letter inclosed for the purpose.

Very truly yours,
T. T. Co., Managers.

Mr. G r a y . And I want to direct the committee's attention to this, 
that it appears in this syndicate agreement, and to say to you that 
Mr. Fox told me that he did not even know it was there------

The participant further agrees that if, duriug the life of this group, he desires 
to sell any of his holdings not included in the group account, he will do so 
only through the group account.

Thus the man that went into that had 110 right to sell anywhere 
else any of the stock which he owned in Fox Film.

Now, as a matter of fact, however, you knew that Mr. Fox, from 
your association with him, did you not, was carrying a general 
trading account at Eisele & Kings?

Mr. G a l lig a n . I assumed that he was. I never had any definite 
knowledge of it.

Mr. G r a y . And the amount of money that Mr. Fox or Nathaniel 
King was entitled to in this case, which happened to be the profits 
plus his investment, went right into the trading account at Eisele & 
King’s on the books of Nathaniel King ?

Mr. G a l lig a n . I didn’t know it.
Mr. G r a y . Didn’t know that. All right.
Just one thing more to complete the picture: The profit was small, 

was it not, twenty-four thousand------
Mr. G a l lig a n . Y ou mean on King’s profit ?
Mr. G ray . I  do not mean your management fees. Y ou r manage

ment fees plus your profit was $24,339.36, was it not?
Mr. G a l lig a n . You have the figures there. I  haven’t got that.
Mr. G r a y . Yes, but the profit on the deal itself was------
Mr. G allig a n . One hundred eighty-two thousand.
Mr. G r a y . $182,804.27 ?
Mr. G a l l ig a n . That is correct.
Mr. G r a y . Now I would like to ask you: Your firm, together with 

Wellington Co. and one other firm whose name I do not recall, were 
the original sponsors—Eisele & King—for the distribution of 500,000 
shares of Fox Theaters stock—do you recall that ?

Mr. G a l lig a n . I have a memorandum of it here.
Mr. G r a y . We have already put upon the record—if you were 

here this morning you heard it—the agreement between those three 
firms on Fox Theaters.

Mr. G a l lig a n . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . We also find a very peculiar agreement by which those 

three concerns agreed in the distribution of their profits, for the 
commission, to pay Caroline Leah Tausig, a daughter of Fox, 25 per 
cent of the commission. Why was that done ?

Mr. G a l lig a n . I don’t know, Mr. Gray. I  had nothing to do 
with that account.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou know it was done?
Mr. G a llig an . N ow  I don't w ant to adm it som ething that I  don’t 

know.
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Mr. G r a y . I don’t want you to.
Mr. G a l l ig a n . I  know there was an account in which she was 

interested. What percentage—you said 25 per cent?
Mr. G r a y . Yes, 25 under the agreement.
Mr. G a l lig a n . I can not say as to that. I  am not familiar with 

that. I knew there was an account.
M r. G r a y . Will you tell me why that combination of brokers, 

having been given by Mr. Fox, who held all the voting stock of the 
Fox Theaters, the right to dispose of 500,000 shares of stock, should 
hand back 25 per cent of their profits to Mr. Fox’s daughter?

Mr. G al l ig a n . You will have to ask Mr. Fox’s daughter.
Mr. G r a y . All right, I  expect that is all we want to ask this 

gentleman.
Senator G oldsborough. I would like to ask the witness a question. 

Did I understand you to say it was not the sole purpose of the 
creation of pools to make money?

Mr. G a llig a n . N o, I  did  not say that, Senator.
Senator G oldsborough. I understood Mr. Gray to ask you that.
Mr. G r a y . He said that was not the principal purpose.
Mr. G a l lig a n . That is right.
Mr. G r a y . The principal purpose was to keep a good market and 

to act as the sponsors for the stock. But I  have yet to be able to get 
him to define to my satisfaction, what keeping a good market and 
acting as sponsors for the stock means. He would not accept my 
definition.

Senator G oldsborough. Well, you can say they are not created to 
lose money?

Mr. G a llig an . That is right.
Mr. G r a y . May I  say to you, Senator Goldsborough, that we run 

into some instances where they were created and were willing to lose 
while they could dump the stock on the public by keeping the 
price up. lose money in the pool itself but make a very much 
larger amount by their distribution of the stock to the public. We 
run into them where they were created and expected to lose money.

Mr. G allig a n . There was nothing like that in these trading 
accounts, Mr. Gray.

Mr. G ray . N o ; I  do not think it was in your trading accounts. 
You wanted to keep the price up so that Fox could sell the stock. 

Mr. G a llig a n . N o ; the earnings justified the price of the stock. 
Mr. G ray . We do not want to get back into that. You are sure 

you are not thinking about the publicity that Fox gave over the 
movie stage?

Mr. G a l lig a n . No.
Mr. G r a y . All right, Mr. Hoyt.

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD F. HOYT, REPRESENTING HAYDEN 
STONE & CO., NEW YORK CITY ’

Mr. G ra y . I f  Mr. Hoyt will be more direct in answering questions 
I think we will get along very quickly.
. C h airm an . Y ou  do solemnly swear that you will tell the 
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the 
matter now under investigation by the committee, so help you
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Mr. H oyt. I do.
Mr. Gray. State your full name, please.
Mr. H oyt. Richard F. Hoyt.
Mr. G ray. Where do you live ?
Mr. H oyt. New York City.
Mr. G ray. Where in New"York?
Mr. H oyt. 206 East Sixty-fiftli.
Mr. G ray. Mr. Hoyt, you are a member of the firm of Hayden, 

Stone & Co. in New York, are you not?
M r. H oyt. Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray. Y ou have been such fo r  how  lon g?
Mr. H oyt. Twelve or thirteen years.
Mr. G ray. Hayden, Stone & Co. are a partnership, and members 

of the New York Stock Exchange?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray. Hayden, Stone & Co. were the concern who, when Mr. 

Fox was ultimately permitted to get the control of the Westco Cor
poration, handled some of the financing?

Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray . Will you tell us, if you please, so that we may under

stand it, what the Westco Corporation was, first?
Mr. H oyt. The Westco Corporation was a corporation formed to 

acquire approximately two-thirds of the stock of the West Coast 
Theaters Corporation.

Mr. G ray . I will have to ask you to keep your voice up. The 
Westco Corporation was a corporation formed to get control by 
getting about two-thirds of the stock of the West Coast Theaters 
Corporation?

Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray. The West Coast Theaters owning a number of moving 

picture houses in the West?
Mr. H oyt. On the West Coast.
Mr. G ray . The Westco Corporation, or the Westco Company, 

whichever it was, did get that control?
Mr. H oyt. Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray . Mr. Fox wanted that, didn’t he?
Mr. H oyt. 1 think so.
Mr. G ray . A s a matter o f  fact, your concern, in the first instance, 

i f  I  recall m y talk w ith you  the other day, blocked his control, and 
ultimately helped him  to get it, and financed i t ;  is that right?

Mr. H oyt. We joined forces with Gore Bros., who owned a large 
part of that company, and bought out the stock for a group of First 
National franchise holders. We bought out Mr. Sol Lessor’s hold
ings. Putting Lessor’s and Gore’s holdings together into the Westco 
Corporation, gave Westco Corporation about two-thirds of the 
ownership of the outstanding stock of the West Coast Theaters. We 
issued for the Westco stock, voting trust certificates, the voting 
trustees being the two Gore brothers, myself, Mr. John R. Dillon, 
who is now a member of my firm, and Mr. Robert Leiber, who was 
the president of the First National Pictures Corporation.

Mr. G ray. Your next step was your deal with Fox. Tell us briefly 
what that was.

Mr. H oyt. In approximately December, 1927. I  went to Mr. Fox, 
and told him that wo were prepared to sell the stock of the Westco
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Corporation to him at $55 a share, and he immediately said he would 
buy it.

M r. G ray. H ow was the arrangement made b y  w hich that trans
action was carried out?

Mr. H oyt. First, the verbal understanding was that he was to  buy 
that for cash.

M r. G ray. Y es ; and then?
Mr. H oyt. Before any contracts were finally signed, Mr. Fox ap

proached me, as a member of the firm of Hayden, Stone & Co., and 
asked me if I  would agree to underwrite some Fox Film securities 
to increase the treasury cash balances of the Fox Film and help them 
to make this purchase.

Senator F letcher. H ow many shares of the Westco Co. were 
there?

Mr. H oyt. Approximately 295,000.
Senator F letcher. No par value?
M r. H oyt. N o par value, I  think.
Mr. Gray . G o ahead.
Mir. H oyt. On January 21,1928, we signed two agreements. One 

agreement was as representing the Westco stockholders, by which the 
Fox Film Corporation agreed to pay $55 a share for the Westco 
shares, or, in the alternative, to issue three-quarters of a share of 
Fox Film A stock to such Westco stockholders as would exchange 
on that basis.

Mr. G ray . Let me first, so as to sever some of these things, address 
myself to the underwriting syndicate. Have you g ot the agreem ent 
there?

M r. H oyt. I  w ill just mention that now , i f  you  wish.
M r. G ray. Yes.
Mr. H oy t. The second agreement was of the same date, by w h ich  

Hayden, Stone & Co. undertook to form a syndicate which, w ou ld  
underwrite 125,000 shares of Fox Film A stock, to be offered to  the 
Fox Film A stockholders at $75 a share. Hayden, Stone & Co. w ere 
to receive a manager’s fee of $1 and the underwriting syndicate an 
underwriting commission of $2 per share. The purpose of that was 
to raise part of the money necessary to purchase tne Westco holdings, 
and it was hoped that enough Westco shares would be exchanged so 
that that would provide all the money that was necessary.

Senator F letcher. The Westco Co. and the Fox Film w ere b oth  
listed on the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. H oyt. The Westco Corporation had never been listed.
Mr. G ray. Was it afterwards listed?
Mr. H oy t. Never. It was owned b y  the franchise holders, who 

were the stockholders of the First National and had been bought in 
the first instance to protect the First National Co. on its outlet for 
films.

The Chairman. Was it listed on any other stock exchange than 
the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. H oyt. I  think never.
Mr. G ray. In the Fox Film underwriting syndicate, you did n ot 

take over any of the stock, did you?
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Mr. H oyt. It ultimately proved that the stockholders took prac
tically all that stock.

Mr. Gray. Is this list which I  give you here a list of the partici
pators in that syndicate?

Mr. H oyt. This is what I  gave; yes.
Mr. Gray. I ask that this be made a part of the record, with no 

regard being paid to the memorandum that is on the bottom show
ing the participators in this 125,000-share underwriting syndicate in 
January, 1928, and I direct the attention of the committee to the 
fact that the Haystone Securities Corporation were interested in
54,000 of that 125,000, and the Taylor, Thorne Co.. the concern about 
which we have just heard testimony, had an interest of 20.000 shares. 
I also invite your attention to the tact that the Shermar Corporation 
had an interest of 5,000 shares; Kuhn, Loeb & Co., brokers; Lehman 
Bros., brokers; Hallgarten & Co., brokers, all were interested in this 
pool underwriting.

The list referred to is as follows:
E x h i b i t  III

Memoranda, Hayden, Stone d- Vo.. 125.000 share* Fo,r Film Corporation 
Underwriting Syndicate, January, /•''-*

Hayden, Stone & Co________________________________________________ 1, 500
Haystone Securities Corporation___________________________________  54,000
Taylor, Thorne & Co______________________________________________  20,000
Theodore Schulz & Co______________________________________________ 5,000
Watite Corporation_______________________________________________  2,500
Blair & Co_______________________________________________________  5,000
Shermar Corporation______________________________________________  5,000
Lehman Bros______________________________________________________ 5,000
Kuhn, Loeb & Co_________________________________________________  5,000
Glenny, Monro & Moll______________________________________________ 2,000
Hallgarten & Co___________________________________________________ 3.000
1st Wisconsin Co__________________________________________________ :>, 000
Motion Picture Capital_____________________________________________  5,000
W. S. Aagaard & Co________________________________________________ 3,000
W erth eim  & Co____________________________________________________ 6,000

Total_______________________________________________________  125,000
Mr. Gray . I ask you who, if you know, is the Shermar Cor

poration?
Mr. H oyt. I think Mr. Albert Wiggin has the ownership in it.
Mr. G ray. It is Mr. Albert Wiggin’s personal trading company, 

is it not?
Mr. H oyt. I do not know that. I  know he is interested.
Mr. Gray . Don’t you know that he and his family are the only 

ones interested?
Mr. H oyt. N o ; I  do not know.
Mr. G ray. Who is Mr. Albert Wiggin ?
Mr. H oyt. Chairman of the board of the Chase National Bank.
Mr. G ray . With respect to this Havstone Securities holding of

54,000 shares, did you subdivide that after this list was created, and 
give anybody else a subsidiary interest in your holdings ?

Mr. H oyt. I have given you the record.
Mr. G ray . I know it, but I want you to testify.
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Mr. H ott. I would have to refresh my memory. I  "will be very 
glad to do it, if you will give me the record.

Mr. Gray. To whom did you give that interest? (After confer
ring with an associate.) I  am informed—so I  will correct my state
ment—that that was in another account, and not in this account-that 
there was a subdivision to the Shermar Corporation, and Oscar 
Gubelman.

(The statement referred to by Mr. Gray was not handed to the 
reporter.)

Mr. Gray. You made $375,000 on that; is that right!
Mr. H oyt. The underwriters and ourselves—the whole syndicate; 

yes.
Mr. Gray. The whole syndicate?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. Gray. A s a matter of fact, of course, Fox Films paid that?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray. Though we understand what risk you may have as

sumed, or believed that you did assume, when you entered into the 
underwriting agreement, there was actually, of course, no work that 
had to be done Dy you at all? You took over no stock?

Mr. H oyt. I  had to do a great deal of work, Mr. Gray.
Mr. Gray. What did you have to do with the underwriting, after 

entering into that agreement?
Mr. Hoyt. I  had to form another syndicate to take over 109,000 

shares of stock, so that that would not be pressed on the market and 
destroy the main underwriting.

Mr. Gray. That 109,000 shares of stock arose from the exchange of 
Westco for Fox Film; is that right?

Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. Gray. In other words, what you did was to take over approxi

mately what—81,000 shares of Westco?
Mr. H oyt. One hundred and nine thousand.
Mr. G ray. One hundred and nine thousand shares of Westco at 

$55 a share.
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray. Which were exchanged for how many shares o f Fox 

Film?
M r. H oyt. Three-quarters o f  a share— eighty thousand and  odd  

shares.
Mr. Gray. Eighty thousand and odd shares; so that you had to 

protect the syndicate underwriting interest as against that, and you 
had to protect your own stock as against the syndicate underwriting? 

Mr. H oyt. Yes.
M r. G ray . W hen you were permitted to  underwrite that at $75 

a share what was its price on the market?
Mr. H oyt. I think somewhere between 77 and 81; along in that 

range.
Mr. G r a y . In January of 1928?
Mr. H o y t . I  have not a record of the transactions.
Mr. G r a y . Was it not in the eighties entirely?
Mr. H oyt. It may have been.
Mr. G ray. We will put the range in, so as to show where it was.
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I  ask you whether or not, when you knew that you were going to 
take this Westco Corporation’s stock which you could turn in for 
Fox Film stock—and whether or not, when you knew that there was 
going to be put on the market Fox Film stock at $85 a share, you did 
not, m your firm, start a short account and sell Fox Film stock?

Mr. H oyt. No, sir.
Mr. Gray. Did you have an account in which you sold Fox Film 

stock?
Mr. H oyt. The facts as to that account------
Mr. Gray. Suppose you tell it in your own way, and let the com

mittee draw the inference as to whether it was short or not.
Mr. H oyt. I and my partners owned substantially over 20,000 

shares of Westco Corporation shares* We had, on January 21, signed 
an underwriting committing our firm to some $9,000,000 of Fox 
Film A stock in case the stockholders did not take it. Four days 
after this underwriting agreement, or these underwriting agreements 
were signed—I think on January 25—we started selling Fox Film 
stock on the New York Stock Exchange, as against the very large 
commitment we had in this situation, and during the period of a 
few weeks we sold about 19,000 shares of Fox Film stock. O f that, 
we owned substantially the same amount in our Westco shares, 
which, under a contract which we had, were exchangeable into Fox 
Film shares.

Mr. Gray. Y ou were asked about the range in January. The 
range was 82 low and 88*4 high. Did you sell the stock that you 
sold through this account, in January, and within that range?

Mr. H oyt. I have given you a list of all the transactions.
Mr. Gray. I do not think you have.
Mr. H oyt. Yes. I have given you all that. I know’ that we started 

selling January 25, and you have a record of the prices.
Senator F letcher. What year was that?
Mr. H oyt. 1928.
Senator W alcott. Were you able to deliver Westco stock on the 

sale of Fox Film, on the exchange agreement?
Mr. H oyt. B y  exchanging it with the com pany i f  we had needed 

to ; yes.
Mr. Gray. In order that we may determine, by a short cut, whether 

that was an account in which you were able to make any money; 
did you make money in it?

Mr. H oyt. I assume so, because we ultimately exchanged that 
stock for—we purchased Westco shares in the open market, and 
exchanged those into Fox stock at $55 a share; $55 is less than 
three-quarters of the price of $80.

Senator W alcott. A s against $77.
Mr. Gray. I ask you whether or not you made within a few 

dollars of $150,000 on that transaction.
Mr. H oyt. I have given you the record.
Mr. Gray. Y ou have given us the figures in two items. The first 

one is $146,262.62, and the other is $3,298.24—the total of those two 
figures. Mr. Hoyt, when you started that account—we have in front 
of us here a transcript of it from the books—were they not, as a. 
matter of fact, all short sales?
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M r. H oyt. In  the sense that that account was not long of any 
stock.

Mr. G r a y . Yes.
M r. H oyt. But the people who owned that account, H ayden, 

Stone & Co., were long1 of Westco shares, which we knew were ex
changeable into Fox Film shares.

Mr. G r a y . Therefore, the question I  asked you in the first in
stance, I  repeat to you again. Is it not a fact that you went out 
and sold Fox Film' shares short, with the knowledge of the fact 
that you were going to be able to exchange the Westco shares which 
you owned for Fox Film shares, so as to make your short sale an 
advantage, a financial advantage?

Mr. H o y t . Yes.
M r. G r a y . That is what I  want to  establish.
Mr. H o y t . Except that I object to the expression, 44 selling Fox 

Film short.” I  owned it.
M r. G r a y .  Y ou d id  not own them. Y ou  anticipated ow ning them 

by exchanging.
Mr. H o y t . All I  had to do was to take a piece of paper to the Fox 

Film Co., and I owned Fox Film shares.
Mr. G r a y . What was the next thing you did with respect to Fox 

Film shares after January, 1928 ?
Mr. H o y t . Shortly after that, Mr. Fox let us know that the people 

who held the Westco shares, by a much larger extent than he antici
pated, were asking for cash for those shares, instead of exchanging 
them into Fox Film stock, and I might call attention to the fact 
that these people had the same opportunity to have exchanged and 
sold in the market as we did, if  they chose to.

Senator B r o o k h a r t . Did they nave the same information about 
what was going on on the inside?

Mr. H o y t . Exactly. Notices had gone out as to the exchange, and 
were in their hands at this time.

Senator B r o o k h a r t . You had told them all these things you knew 
yourself ?

Mr. H o y t . Yes, sir; without any question. Mr. Fox came to me 
and said that he wanted me to ao something to take care o f the 
Westco stockholders who were coming in and asking for cash. We 
had this underwriting, and we wanted it to be successful. We had 
looked into the Fox Film Co. and believed in it. We thought the 
shares were attractive at the value they were quoted at, so I  went 
around to the people who had done business with me in New York, 
and told them that I believed in the Fox Film stock at these prices, 
and recommended that they join in a syndicate which we formea 
to buy 109,000 shares of Westco stock, which represented those stock
holders who had asked Fox Film Co. for cash. That syndicate was 
formed. You have a list of the participants, and we bought that 
stock, thereby avoiding the necessity of the company paying out that 
amount of cash.

Senator W a lco tt . Who were the accountants who passed on the 
Fox Film transactions for you ?

Mr. H o y t . We had an audited statement of the Fox Film Co. 
I have forgotten the name of the firm of auditors. Naturally, I  per-
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sonally had looked into the business and felt that it was good at 
that time.

Mr. Gray. You organized, then, a syndicate for the purpose of 
dealing in what—Fox Film stock?

Mr. H oyt. A  syndicate to buy Westco shares for cash and convert 
them into Fox Film stock.

Mr. Ghay. And trade in them?
Mr. H oyt. And then sell those shares when, as, and if the market 

would make it possible.
Mr. Gray. Who was in that syndicate?
Mr. H oyt. You have a list.
Mr. Gray. I do not know whether we have a list or not. I think, 

rather than inquire with respect to it, except as to several ones, I  
will put this list, which shows the result of the operations of this 
pool, in the record, if the chairman will permit. I want to indicate 
that the participators in it were: Grenville Clark; B. M. Baruch; 
Jackson & Curtis; Lehman Bros.; Shermar Corporation; White, 
Weld & Co.; Wertheim & Co.; Charles D. Barney & Co.; O. L. 
Gubelman; Edlyn Realty Co.; Chadbourne, Stanchfield & Levy; 
Gore Bros. (Inc.); Amster Investing & Trading Association; Glenny, 
Monroe & Moll; Robert Lieber; Abbott, Hoppin & Co.; Kuhn, Loeb 
& Co.; and Haystone Securities.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)
Hayden, Stone & Co.—F ox Film, a syndicate summary, March 1, to Sep

tember 10, 1928

Sales-------------------- ---------- -------------------  52,316 $5, 205, 008. 88
Purchases--------------------------------------------  4,100 329,620.00

48,216 4,875,388.88
Deliveries to syndicate at W. R. K.

Taylor----------------------------------------------  35,000 28,441.00

„  83,216 7,719,488.88
Receipts:

From conversion of 109,000 shares 
W e s c o  S t o c k ,  purchased from 
Wesco Deposit Account at Hayden
Stone & Co_____________________  81,750 $5,905,000.00

From syndicates at W. R. K. Taylor. 1,466 113,927.70

83, 266 6,108, 927. 70

1,610,561.18
Dividends received________________________  1,150.00
Interest----------------------------------------------------- 16,938.81

---------------------  18, 088.81

1,628,649.99
Miscellaneous expense___________________________________  767.16

1,627,882.83
Net trading profit—Managers’ commission to Haystone Se

curities Co_________________________________________  404,404. 80

Profits for distribution________________________ ________ 1,223,478.03
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Hayden Stone A Co., account 703. F ox Film  “ A *’

1928—Mar. 1 ... 
Mar. 2 ... 
Mar. 5 ... 
M ar.6... 
Mar. 7 ... 
M ar.8.. 
Mar. 12.. 
Mar. 13.. 
Mar. 15. 
Mar. 18- 
Mar. 19. 
Aug. 8 . .  
Aug. 27.. 
Aug. 28.. 
Aug. 30-. 
Sept. 4 .. 
Sept. 5 .. 
Sept. 6 .. 
Sept. 7 .. 
Sept. 10.

Total-

Purchases

81Ji- H\ 81Ji-82H 
80J4-82H
8QH-&IH 80H 
80 -80^ 
79 -79H 
7<K-7*X 

76J4

500
600
600
600
100
300
400
900100

4,100

$41,000.00
49.407.50
48.632.50
48.795.00
8.070.00

24.135.00
31.805.00
70.105.00
7.670.00

329,620.00

82H- 83Ji 
82U- 82H 
82H- 82K 80X- 81$ 81#

81M
79}*- 79Ji
79^-79! 
85H- 85 

86- 87! S7H- 90Ji 
91 • 92% 
91H-WX95J4- 98}* 
99H-106 

10314-105 
104K-106H

Sales

400
700
290
325
100
100
300
200
800

1,2 0 0
3,800
1,600
2,900
4,700
9,141
9,300

16,500
52,316

$33,054,00 
57,682.00 
20,502.51 
26,368.88 8,101.00
8.101.00

23,778.00
15,879.50
68,333.00

103.662.00
338.638.00
146.666.00 
270,866.50
454.047.00 
938,773.99 
970,29a SO

1,719,365.00
5,205,008.88

Hayden, Stone <£ Co., account 703, participations

Participa
tion Deposits Profits

Grenville Claik................................
B. M . Baruch..................................
Jackson & Curtis.............................
Lehman Bros....... ...........................
Sbermar Corporation-------------------
White Weld & Co............................
Wertbeim & C o . . . . . . .....................
Chas. D . Barney & C o...................
O. L. Gubelman..............................
Edlyer Realty C o ....— . — . --------
Chadboume, Stanchfield <fc Levy..
Gore Bros. ( I n c .) . . . ; - . . . -— ------
a mater Investing & Trading Assn.
Olenny Monroe & M oll--------------
Robert Lieber..................................
Abbott Koppen & Co.....................
Kuhn, Loeb & Co...........................
Haystone Securities.........................

Profit.

TotaL -

150.000
250.000
150.000
500.000
375.000
750.000
500.000
500.000
125.000
400.000
500.000
250.000
200.000 
100,000
20,000

100,000
1,000,000
1,130,000

7,000,000

$30,000.00 
50,000i 00 

128,48a 00 
428,193.33
321.126.67
150.000.00
100,00a  oo 
100,00a  oo
107.066.67
80,ooaoo

100.000.00 
5o,ooaoo
40.000.00
ao.ooaoo
4,000.00

20.000.00 
856,46a 00

1,498,786.67

$26,279.90
44.838.11 
26,172.52 
87,24a 90 
65,437.94 

131,361.77
87,575.07 
87,573.85 
21,811.96 
70,056.65 
87,57a 06
44.838.11 
35,029.03 
17,514. 28
3,587.05 

17,935.25 
174,481. 41 
194,174 17

4,064,113.34

1,223,478.03
404,404.80

1,627,882.83

Mr. G r a y . Let me ask you this. Lehman Bros.; White Weld & 
Co.; Wertheim & Co.; and Charles D . Barney & Co. are all broker
age houses, are they not ?

Mr. H o y t . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . The Shermar Corporation is Mr. Wiggin, as you have 

indicated, who was the chairman of the board of the Cnase National 
Bank?

Mr. H o y t . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . D o you know O. L. Gubelman ? Who is he?
Mr. H o y t . An individual client of Hayden, Stone & Co.
Mr. G r a y . You know him also as being an operator for the Chase 

Securities, do you not ?
Mr. H o y t . My relations with him have been as a customer doinff 

business with us. &
Mr. G r a y . For whom? For himself?
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Mr. H oyt. For him self.
Mr. G b a y . A s far as you know ?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G r ay . Haystone Securities is an affiliate of Hayden & Stone, 

is it not?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray . For trading purposes?
Mr. H ott . N o. The business of Hayden, Stone & Co., consisting 

largely of commission transactions, the business of Haystone Securi
ties, which is affiliated, was to take large underwritings, or the pur
chase of securities involving commitments which we did not wish 
the brokerage house to have.

Mr. G r a y . In other words, where it was something separate and 
aside from the commission business, and represented either an invest
ment or an underwriting, or trading, you used the Haystone Securi
ties Corporation?

Mr. H oyt . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . The figures in this sheet show that the gross profit was 

$1,627,882.83, of which the managers, which were Hayden, Stone & 
Co. Isn’t that true?

Mr. H oyt . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . Of which the managers received $404,404.80 for con

ducting the operation ? What was the purpose—I think you stated 
it, but 1 would like to hear it again—of that particular syndicate?

Mr. H oyt . The purpose of that syndicate was to make an invest
ment in the shares of Westco and exchange those shares for Fox 
Film, and avoid the necessity of the Fox 1 ilm paying for them in 
cash.

Mr. G r a y . Was one of your objects to make money from the 
transactions?

Mr. H o yt . I believed that the Fox Film Company was doing so 
well that over a period of time those shares would sell at a higher 
price than this syndicate bought them at, and that we would make 
a profit.

M r. G r ay . Which you did?
Mr. H oyt . Which I  so represented to the people who went in it. 
Mr. G r a y . Was Fox, either under his own name, or anybody else’s 

name, interested in that syndicate?
Mr. H oyt . Not to my knowledge; but I would like to point out 

that while we sold a few shares during that spring, part o f the syndi
cate’s holdings, at a profit, later the stock sold at a price where there 
was no profit, and it was not until August and September that the 
market value reached a price where we would be able to sell on the 
stock exchange and make the profit that Mr. Gray has indicated. 
In other words, this was a large investment carried for a period of 
seven or eight months in a rising market before we could make that 
profit.

Mr. G r a y . What was the next operation that you engaged in for 
Fox Film?

Mr. H o y t . In September of that same year Mr. Fox again came 
to me and indicated that he was expanding his business, buying ad
ditional properties, and he wished to issue more stock in order to 
finance these purchases. After some negotiation with him, I signed
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a contract whereby Hayden, Stone & Co. undertook to organize a 
syndicate to underwrite 153,000 shares, I think, at $85 a share.
~ Mr. G ray . What was the market on the stock at that time I 

Mr. H oyt. I don’t know.
Mr. G ray . Don’t you know it was around 109?
Mr. H oyt. Very likely.
Mr. G ray . And you entered into an agreement to underwrite

153,000 at $85 a share?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
M r. G ray . D id  you  have to take some o f  that stock up?
Mr. H oyt. No, sir.
M r. G ray . Y ou got $4 a share fo r  that w ork, didn ’t you?
Mr. H oyt. Very likely. The price was high.
Mr. G r a y . In other words, you got something like $612,000 or 

$614,000 for taking that syndicate?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray . Y ou divided that money among the various 

participants?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray. I show you a list and ask you whether that is a list of 

the participants, with the proportionate amounts set opposite their 
names?

Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray . William Fox was one of those who was interested in 

the underwriting of his own stock which he gave you to sell, is that 
right?

M r. H oyt. H e did  not give us any stock to  sell.
M r. G ray. He gave it to you to underwrite, or entered into an 

agreement with you to underwrite it?
Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G ray . He intended to offer it in the market, and you pra c

tically guaranteed that he would get $85 a share for it?
M r. H oyt. That the com pany w ould  get it.
Mr. Gray. That the company would get it. We are using the 

word “ he ” because we have already demonstrated that the company 
was Mr. Fox. He had 27,000 shares interest in that, did he not?

M r. H oyt. Twenty-seven thousand.
Mr. G ray . The distribution was made to the others after a certain 

amount was taken out for Hayden, Stone & Co., or Haystone Se
curities, whichever was handling it?

Mr. H oyt. Hayden, Stone & Co., or Haystone Securities in the 
first instance, took the entire commitment. Then we subsyndicated 
it through this underwriting.

Mr. G ray . In the division of your profits, you kept the $1 and 
distributed the other $3, did you not?

Mr. H oyt. As this syndicate was arranged.
Mr. G ray . S o that Fox’s profit out of that transaction should have 

been three times twenty-seven thousand, or $81,000?
Mr. H oyt. Correct.
Mr. G ray. At the same time that these various operations o f  yours 

were going on, the Taylor, Thorne syndicate, as has been shown, 
was keeping up a good market and having the sponsorship f o r  the 
stock, and they had an interest in your syndicate, too, didn’t they?
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Mr. H oyt. They had part o f  the underwriting.
Mr. Geay. They had a part o f  the underwriting.
(The list referred to  is as fo llow s :)

H a y d e n ,  S t o n e  & Co., September, 1928.

STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1043

Memoranda Fox Film Corporation Class A Underwriting Syndicate
Shares Shares

Hayden, Stone & Co_______ _ 1, 000 C. D. Barney & C o -------- 3,000
Haystone- Securities Corpora Glenny Munro & M oll------------- 2,000

tion _________________  _ 19, 344 W. S. Aagaard & Co-------------- 2,000
Charles Hayden______________ 5,000 Merrill Lynch & Co----------------- 2,500
Bichard F. Hoyt_________  _ 9,100 M. A. Boyle (E. M. Baruch) — 2,000
Eleanor H o y t_____________ 900 Eisele & K in g -------------  _ - 5,000
Mrs. C. B. S h erw ood -_______ 1,200 Jackson & Curtis-------------------- 1,500
Lester W atson_____  ______ 800 W atson & W hite-------------------- 1, 000
Clarkson Potter______ 800 Oscar G u b e lm a n .------ ------------ 1,000
C. M. Connfelt______________ 800 Amster Trading & Investment
Prescott B i g e lo w _______ ___ 800 Corporation------------------------ 1,000
William Fox______________  _ 27,000 Grenville Clark _ — 1,000
Kuhn Loeb & Co____________ 10,000 Abbott Hoppin & Co_ 1,000
W. B . K. Taylor & C o .______ 10,000 D. C. Jackling------ ------------------- 1,000
Blair & Co_________ _ __ 5,000 R. H. Munson---------------------- 1,000
Lehman B ros.. _____ 5,000 W. Hinckle Smith _ _______ 1,000
White Weld & Co____ ______ 5,000 C. S. B r a g g --------------------------- 1,000
Col. A. B. Kuser_______ __ _ 5, 000 Robert Lieber------  ------------- 500
Wertheim & Co_________ _____ 4, 000 Felix Rosen —  ----------------- 200
Shermar Corporation. ____ 4,000 J. A. Downs __ -------------— 1,000
Theo. Schulze & Co_________ 3,000 (Jore Bros. (In c.) _ _ -------- 1,000
Hallgarten & Co____________ 3,000
Chadbourne Stanchfield & T ota l-------  —  — 153,444

L ev y -------------------------  _ _ 3,000
Senator W alcott. Mr. Hoyt, I would like to know what percent

age of cash you asked these various participants to put up to protect 
their interest in the underwriting.

Mr- H o yt . We had a substantial cash margin. I  have given the 
accountants all the figures. Some of the participants took up their 
securities in full and paid for them.

Mr. G r a y . Mr. Hoyt, Senator Walcott is talking about the under
writing, and you are talking about the distribution.

Mr. H oyt . The underwriting participants never had to put up any 
money.

Senator W alcott. They put up no money, then?
Mr. H oyt . No, sir.
Senator W alcott . Y ou carried them  on the underw riting?
Mr. H o y t . We knew they were financially good for it if the shares 

were delivered.
Mr. G r a y . The papers which I  have put in the record show the 

amount to which they each assumed responsibility.
Senator W alcott. D o you remember, on this syndicate or the 

previous one, how much stock you had left to dispose of? You said 
you had something over, and formed a secondary syndicate.

Mr. G r a y . They had none in the underwriting.
Mr. H o y t . Both underwritings, substantially, were completely 

successful.
Senator W alcott. You had nothing left over?
Mr. H o yt . All the stock was taken, through stockholders’ rights.
Senator W alcott. So that your underwriting did not leave you 

with anything on hand?
119652— 32— bt 3------ 17
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Mr. H o y t . Correct.
Mr. G ray . A s  a matter of fact, Senator, so that you may under

stand it, taking the first one, which is the simplest one, Mr. Fox 
offered to the stockholders of Fox Film the right to subscribe to
125,000 shares of the stock at $75 a share. At the same time, he 
entered into an agreement with Hayden, Stone & Co. that if Hay
den, Stone & Co. would underwrite that issue of 125,000 shares, and 
then take over all that the stockholders did not subscribe to-—and 
there was not much danger, because the stock was in the eighties at 
that time—that he would pajr them a commission of $3 a share. All 
they had to do was to enter into the agreement, and agree with the 
other participators that they would give them a part of their agree
ment, set the situation up, and wait, and then the Fox Film stock
holders all came in and took the stock, and they did not have to do 
anything but get their check for $375,000.

Mr. H o y t . Mr. Gray, may I  make the statement that, in m y opin
ion, if Hayden, Stone & Co., or some other responsible banking house, 
had not underwritten these shares, Mr. Fox would have been un
able to sell one share on his offering to stockholders.

Senator W a lc o t t .  On his rights?
Mr. H o y t . Yes.
M r. G ray . W h y?
Mr. H o y t . The stock would not have stayed above the m arket 

price, because it meant putting 125,000 shares suddenly upon the 
market without an outsider’s recommendation, whom people b e
lieved in, and who knew the value of this enterprise.

Senator W a lc o t t .  That is what I am trying to get to. What did 
Hayden, Stone & Co. do to tempt the existing stockholders of Fox 
Film to take up all of their rights?

Mr. H o y t . As a matter of fact, you do not do very m uch.
Senator W a lc o t t .  Y o u  sometimes do.
Mr. H o y t . Y o u  are in the background. Whenever we underwrite 

an issue of securities, our customers and clientele and other b an k in g  
houses in Wall Street know that we have looked into this business 
and we have gotten audited statements from them, and we have  
gotten hold of the treasurer and examined his accounts, and w e have  
studied the general set-up of the industry in relation to the com 
petition, and that, having done that, we say we are willing to  under
write the shares at this price, and we believe they are worth m ore  
money. That is the background that makes the public in  general 
subscribe. Without that sort of recommendation, there w ou ld  not 
have been one share sold on this underwriting.

Senator W a l c o t t . I understand that, but I understand------
Mr. H o y t . A s  a matter of fact, this stock had sold, w ithin  a very  

brief period, much below this price.
Senator W a lc o t t .  I understand; and the losses were tremendous. 

But you must have put up over your name, Hayden, Stone & Co., some 
very strong statements in order at this time, at the very peak o f the 
market, to make a lot of stockholders take up their rights on their 
Fox holdings.

Mr. H o y t . I do not recall whether we issued any circulars a t that 
time, or not.

Senator W a lc o t t .  You must have. It is always done on an under
writing. You must have done it, or they would not have had you as
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underwriter. You must have done it, to let the public know you were 
the underwriters.

Mr. H oyt. The company’s statement to its stockholders carries 
the offer of shares, the dates of subscription, and says that Hayden, 
Stone & Co. have underwritten this issue.

Senator W alcott. It is those statements that are responsible for 
a good deal of mischief. I  was wondering whether you nave a copy 
of that.

Mr. G r a y . We have not, Senator, a copy of the statement. I  made 
the statement—and I am going to ask Mr. Hoyt whether it is true, 
or not, and I  want to put it in the bald form. Hayden, Stone & Co. 
did nothing, did they, but agree to underwrite ?

Mr. H oyt. I had spent about three or four years in this business. 
I had investigated Mr. Fox’s business from top to bottom, the income 
capacity of it. its financial condition, and the method by which he 
was going to finance.

Mr. G r a y . Not in anticipation of this underwriting?« r rr __ rMr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G r a y . Y ou  mean you knew, three or four years before, that 

he was going to come to you ?
Mr. H oyt. I  say I  had studied the industry for three or four years, 

but I  had spent a couple of months on this particular job.
Mr. G r a y . Like any other student, you had prepared yourself to 

be in a position to get along in your business or profession, and when 
it reached this stage, and they gave you the underwriting, answering 
the inquiry Senator Walcott made, you yourself did nothing. What
ever was done was done by Fox Film and all you had to do was to 
collect your commission?

Senator Glass. What Hayden, Stone & Co. did, as I  take it, was 
to put the prestige of your house behind this enterprise ?

Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G r a y . But you actually did nothing else ?
Mr. H oyt. I f  you cover a building with insurance, and it does not 

bum down, the insurance company that gets the premium does not 
do anything.

The Chairman. Does it not do something in case it burns down?
Mr. H oyt. Yes, sir; and we pay if the stockholders do not take 

the stock.
The Chairman. What did you yourself have to do ?
Mr. H oyt. In this case, the fire did not happen. The stockholders 

did take the stock, but there are many instances of these 
underwritings------

The Chairman. You recommended this stock to the public at 
what price?

Mr. H oyt. $75 a share.
The Chairman. What is it worth to-day?
Mr. H oyt. It sold after that shortly, and was worth over $100 a 

share.
The Chairman. Y ou did not answer my question.
Mr. H oyt. To-day it is worth $1.50 a share, because after that time 

this company went out and bought properties for $100,000,000, far 
in excess of their value. But when we left the Fox Film business, 
after this underwriting, it did not owe a dollar in the world to any
body, and had a good income capacity.
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Senator F letcher . How long did your underwriting obligation 
last?

Mr. H oyt . A matter of probably 45 days.
Mr. G r a y . Your entire underwriting obligations lasted longer 

than that?
M r. H oyt . I  mean each one. The first underwriting was January 

21, which probably lasted 45 days, and was taken by the stockholders.
Senator F letcher . And terminates when the stockholder------
Mr. H oyt . When the stockholder has taken the stock under the 

offering, or has refused to take it, in which event the underwriter has 
to take it, and the company gets the money. Then, we had this 
syndicate which had bought mis stock because the Westco people 
were not taking it, and we carried that through for a period, until 
September. It was finally able to be sold in the market at a profit 
In September we had a second underwriting, as Mr. Gray has 
pointed out, of 153,000 shares of stock, which probably lasted tor 45 
days, and in that event the stockholders took it. That was the last 
business we did, and when we had finished that business the film 
company had no debts. It had plenty of capital, and was making 
good money, and the stock afterwards sold at much higher prices. 

Senator G lass . Who financed the film company after you quit? 
Mr. H o yt . That I  am not familiar with.
M r. G r a y . Senator, I  stated that fu lly  on the record this m orning.

I  gave that whole story.
Senator G lass. All right.
Mr. G r a y . I  will be glad to advise you with reference to it. I  

do not suppose you want me to do it again, but I  will be glad to 
acquaint you with the situation when we adjourn.

I want to ask one more question of Mr. Hoyt. During your 
various transactions—first, the underwriting o f 125,000 shares; sec
ondly, the handling of this Westco proposition, the organization 
of that syndicate that sold and traded in the Fox Film stock after 
the Westco was exchanged for it; and lastly, the operation by which 
you underwrote 153,444 shares in September. 1928, all or which 
matters lasted a period of 10 months or so, wnat was the profit to 
Hayden, Stone & Co.?

Mr. H oyt . I  do not know, but you have all the statements there. 
Mr. G r a y . In one instance your profit on the 125,000 shares was 

$375,000, is that right?
M r. H oyt . T h e profit o f  the syndicate, out o f  w hich w e p a id  all 

the other participants.
Mr. G r a y . I  am properly corrected. It w as the profit o f  the 

syndicate, acting through Hayden, Stone & Co.?
‘ Mr. H oyt . Yes.

Mr. G r a y . The profit on the other underwriting in September,
1928, was four times 158,000, or a matter of about $612000 or 
$614,000? 5

Mr. H oyt . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . In which some others were interested also?
Mr. H oyt . Yes.
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Mr. H o y t . Spread out all over these various interests.
Mr. G ray . Tne manager’s fees were $404,404 in that transaction 

also. I  am summarizing. These have already been stated.
Mr. H ott. Yes.
Mr. G ray . We do not have your brokerage fees, but, at the same 

tune, whereever those tradings went through Hayden, Stone & Co., 
they, of course, charged what was required to be charged, and they 
charged the proper brokerage fees for the transactions themselves.

Mr. H oyt. Yes.
Mr. G r a y . Then, your profit in the short account—what I  call 

the “ short account”—was $150,000. when you exchanged your 
Westco stock for the Fox Film stock?

Mr. H o y t . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . That was all within 10 months. I  think that is all 

I want to ask.
Senator F letcher . What did you do on the stock exchange, to 

keep up the price of the stock?
Mr. H o yt . A few desultory transactions. I f  the market was 

weak, we bought a few shares. I f  the market was strong, we sold 
a few; but there was no plan or system.

Senator F letcher . Y ou watched the stock market all the time?
Mr. H o yt . Mr. Gray, may I  restate that my way? You stated 

it yours.
M r. G r a y . I  have no objection. I  th in k  you recognize th at all 

we w ant are the facts.
Mr. H oyt . My view of this thing is that Hayden, Stone & Co. ar

ranged to supply the Fox Film Co. with the proceeds of 125,000 
shares of stock; at $75 a share, or roughly $9,000,000. On that trans
action the total profits to the underwriters, which consisted of a 
large group, were $375,000, somewhat less than 4 per cent on the 
amount of money that this corporation was provided with. Had I  
gone out and bought $9,000,000 of bonds from this company, which 
might have been due in 15 years, I  would have made a profit of 
6 to 7 per cent on those bonds, and that sum of money, which might 
have Deen half a million dollars, would have to be charged off over 
the period of the life of the bonds, and the corporation would be 
involved in paying interest charges on those bonds, and its credit 
involved, and at the end of 15 years it would have to pay the discount 
over again. We, by our plan, provided this company with $9,000,000 
in cash. The total underwriting is less than 4 per cent. Tne com
pany has the use of that money forevermore, as capital, free from 
any interest charges on bonds or preferred-stock dividends, and I 
consider that is a very small fee for the benefit of the stockholders 
of that company in assuring them that they have that money.

Senator G lass. Suppose you had gotten twice that for what you 
did. They were not children you were dealing with.

Mr. H o yt . N o ; but I  take it I  am being criticized for the amount 
of profit.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou are not being criticized. We simply wanted the 
facts in order that they might fit in with the rest of the Fox story. 
You misunderstood the situation.

Mr. H oyt . The second underwriting also showed a profit? which 
we will not discuss. The profit that we made for this syndicate of
109,000 shares had nothing to do with the corporation in any way,
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shape, or form, except that it avoided the necessity of that company 
having to pay cash, which Mr. Fox did not want to pay out. We 
got a group of people who were willing to speculate in the rise 
or fall of these shares, and they bought this stock, and they owned 
it. They sold a few shares early in the transaction. The market 
went down, and they had no profit on it. In the fall, on the rising 
market, it went up, and whatever that profit was, it was & specula
tive profit by an investor in those shares, and had nothing to do with 
the Fox Film Co., and Mr. Fox had no interest in it.

Senator C arey . It has been testified here that Mr. Wiggin, who 
was the chairman of the board of the Chase National Bank, had a 
private corporation called the Shermar Corporation.

Mr. Ho\i. We have done business with tne Shermar Corporation 
off and on for some years. We know that Mr. Wiggin is interested 
in it, but the exact amount of his participation I  do not know.

Senator C ar ey . He was in these pools.
Mr. H o yt . The Shermar Corporation underwrote things o f  this 

character with us frequently.
Senator C abey . Ana they put up no money to come into th is f
Mr. Ho i t . At any time when we were landed with an underw rit

ing, we delivered it to the people and they took it.
Senator C a r ey . I s it customary for the larger bankers in New 

York to go into these pools when they are organized? I  mean the 
heads of the larger banks?

Mr. H oyt . I  do not know. This transaction, in our office, was 
quite unusual. We had no intention of doing it. We did i t  to  help  
Mr. Fox, because we believed in his situation, and believed in  the 
company, and we knew that the underwriting was going to  be in  bad  
shape unless this load was lifted off the market.

Senator C a r ey . Do you know of other pools in which this Sherm ar  
Corporation has been interested ?

Mr. H o yt . No; I do not.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Hoyt, you say you do not know of any other pools 

they were interested in. Is it not a fact that the Shermar Corpora* 
tion, through Hayden, Stone & Co.—whether you call them pools 
or syndicates, or whether you get into underwriting agreements" 
have been frequently extended the opportunity to join, from Hayden, 
Stone & Co., or the Haystone Securities Corporation, in transactions 
of this type ?

Mr. E loyt. I said that this was a very unusual transaction in our 
office, which it is, but that on underwritings we frequently h a d  the 
Shermar Corporation as a participant.

Mr. G r a y . Yes.
Mr. H oyt . I had already stated that.
Senator F letcher . Y ou had Kuhn, Loeb & Co. in this?
Mr. H oyt . Yes, sir.
Senator F letcher . Did they do a great deal o f  th at so rt of 

business ?
Mr. H o y t. They participate in practically all of our underwritings.
Senator B rookhart . Do they put up any money, or d o  th e y  just 

come m and get a share?
Mr. Hoyt. For this sort of underwriting, no money is put ud 
Senator B rookhart. By anybody ? ^
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Mr. H oyt. By anybody, until the date has expired for the stock
holders to take their rights. I f  they do not take this stock, the 
underwriters give a check for it the next day, and get “ landed”  
with it, and that happens often.

Senator Caret . Were you borrowing from the Chase Bank at that 
time to carry this pool?

Mr. H oyt. The syndicate account borrowed from the Chase Bank 
for the account of some of these participants. We ourselves took our 
stock up and paid for it. The Shermar Corporation, my recollection 
is, took up its stock and paid for it.

Mr. G b a y . Y ou are talking about the pool.
Mr. H oyt . The only one where any money w as involved.
Mr. G r a y . The Shermar Corporation took its stock over and paid  

for it .
Senator F letcher . When did this stock begin to fa ll?
Mr. H oyt . N ot for about two years— not for  a long while.
Mr. G r a y . It just depends on what time you are talking about. 

We have been discussing, Senator Fletcher, a period of time running 
from December, 1927, until September of 1928. Senator Fletcher 
then asked when the stock began to fall, and hastily Mr. Hoyt said 
a couple of years later. But I think Mr. Hoyt will agree with me 
that the stock started to crash just about one year and one month 
later, or in October of 1929, and from then on until April of 1930 
Hr. Fox was in court with numerous applications for the appoint
ment of a receiver. That will answer your question, Senator, and 
I think Mr. Hoyt will say that is correct.

Mr. H oyt . Yes.
The C h a ir m a n . We will have a short executive meeting of the 

committee when we recess. We will now recess subject to the call 
of the chairman, in the hope that we can meet to-morrow morning 
to hear Mr. Fox. Is that right ?

Mr. G r a y . I  am nowhere near through the presentation of this 
Fox case.

The C h a ir m a n . Very well. The committee will meet in this room 
to-morrow morning at 10 o’clock.

(Whereupon, at 4.15 o’clock p. m., the committee adjourned to 
meet to-morrow, Saturday, June 18,1932, at 10 o’clock a. m.)
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